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CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (gave/). .. Good morning everyone. The Council's Committee on
Budget and Finance will now come to order. Let the record show this morning we have
Mr. Kane excused ... present. ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ., . (Chuck/e) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Mr. Arakawa present, Mr. Carroll present, Mr. Kawano present,
Ms. Johnson present, Mr. Molina, Mr. Nishiki, and Ms. Tavares present. Members, this
morning before we start, first of all, the Chair apologizes for the delay. I believe we
have a lot of work to do this morning and ... before we do, however, as always prior to
the start of our meetings we allow public testimony. This morning we have three
people ... and so in quick order since he just wanted to make a quick comment for us, I
would ask Director of Public Works David Goode to share your thoughts with us and
then-- Yes, ma'am. Oh, I'm sorry. Okay. Excuse me. Because of technical
requirements, Mr. Goode, you're going to need to wait a few minutes please. We're
going to take up a ... the testimony of Mr. Pundy Yokouchi and ... if you would come
forward please, state your name. If you're representing a program or organization, to
please do so.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. YOKOUCHI: My name is Pundy Yokouchi and I represent the Boundless Playground, a
playground for the universal children, those normal children and those handicap. I'd like
to play you a tape and then I would like to say a few words and then answer any
questions that you may have. So, Tammy, can you ...
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members ... we're going to do a very short--'cause the Chair has
already viewed this--it's a very short presentation. So if you could please get
yourselves in a position to view this, the Chair would appreciate it. Thank you .
. . . START OF VIDEO PRESENTATION. ..

When
you're
real excited about something and... (inaudible
statements). .. That makes me really mad when I find out that I can't go
on.
I can't play too well, but a playground we're going to now I can't (inaudible)
by myself. I never had a playground (inaudible statements). If you don't
need help on the playground, nobody's going to really laugh at you and if,
if it's for everybody, you can talk to someone and you can come friends .
. . .He was a little baby and he used to smile.
People say that very young babies don't really focus their eyes just yet,
but the minute he was born his eyes were twinkling and he was just that
kind of a spirit or that kind of a, a person. We had a chance to go to
France for a, a vacation and when we came back from France and my
parents had been with Daniel and Jonathan and I picked up Jonathan and
he couldn't hold his head up anymore, and it was . . .1 can't even describe
the feeling to see, you know, this child who was perfectly healthy and
smiling when you left him, who's still smiling, his eyes are still twinkling,
but he can't hold his head up any longer.
The disease is called Spinal Muscular Atrophy and basically what it is, it's
the, it's the ... slow degeneration of (inaudible) the voluntary and
involuntary muscles that basically stems from the, from the spine. His
facial expressions are perfectly fine, but any kind of. .. like . . .things like
breathing, you know, a chest going up and down, things like coughing,
things like moving your arms and moving your legs, any kind of a strength,
he didn't have. So a lot of kids when they, when they finally died from this
disease, they generally die from the respiratory problem. . . .And we
spend quite a bit of time in the parks with Jonathan and, and we've
noticed. . .there was some kids in the neighborhood that were on
wheelchair and they would come to the parks and would just sit around
and watch.
When Jonathan started having problems, you know, I
have . . .you know, I have all these flashbacks. I mean what is, what is he
going to do? So then this, this concept. . .okay, let's build something for,
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for the kids, let's build something for the parents, let's build something
good and, and then the . . .that's when the idea came in.
So we put together this team . . .um . . .and we had our first meeting in
June of 1995, and we still didn't really know what we were getting
ourselves into. But the more we started planning it, the more we realized
that if we were going to do something that lived up to my memory, our
memory of Jonathan, it had to be something that was truly wonderful and
truly terrific for the children who it would benefit.

She stopped me in the hall and she was kind of brainstorming the idea of
whether or not this would, you know. . .in a big way it was a good idea,
(inaudible) was really possible, and it was one of those kind of
instantaneous responses that. .. you know, and I think we both felt
together that there was no question it was possible.
We had these
and design parties for children with disabilities and
we asked them what kind of playground they would like, and you should
have heard these kids, they were unbelievable. And they didn't want any
special breaks, they just wanted a place where they could play side by
side with their brothers and sisters and cousins and friends.
I have four kids of my own. I'm very fortunate that they're healthy, and I
just think it was a great opportunity for us to, to help such a good cause.
Alright. ..
It ended up in about almost 26, 27 clubs, almost 150 Rotarians and they
all met with the same response, they're all enthusiastic -- gee, this is a real
neat opportunity to, you know, to really put your hands on something, to
do something.

First of all, it's a great project. .. a wheelchair accessible playground.
There isn't any in the State of Connecticut. And second of all, it's just a
real cross-section of the whole community working together. That's as
exciting for me.
I can't imagine anyone, regardless of the toughest carpenter here, having
a dry eye when they see that first kid in a wheelchair go up the ramp.
Is my swing somewhere over here?
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Which swing did you design?
Um, the gold one.
Yours is right in the middle.
It's trying to say it, but it's really an amazing feeling that, you know, no
amount of paycheck can really compensate for and. . .to eventually see
young kids enjoying themselves here is, is payback time.
I was interviewed on WJMJ which is the seminaries radio station and the
next day I got a phone call from a lovely older woman named Mae

H._ _
And I told here that I was just so enthused about that. It was a perfect
place for me to tell my friends that it would be nice instead of gifts from our
wedding, which was coming up, to please send in a donation there. This
was just the right thing -- children, handicap children, a neighborhood right
near us, and I also thought that it would be a role model for other
communities to develop.
That, to tell you the truth, doesn't shock me. It's something I think that
there's, you know, there's goodness in people and if they're given an
opportunity to respond to a need or to respond to a situation, that
goodness comes out.
When I made a list the other day of all the companies that have
contributed more than a thousand dollars worth of printing services,
lumber, nails, bolts, you name it, there was 240 companies.
How do you describe the feeling when a dream
It's, it's . . .1 guess it's a feeling of excitement, it's
it's a feeling like, you know, the . . .we've made,
Jonathan is partly responsible for something
wonderful feeling.

comes true, you know?
a feeling of satisfaction,
you know, and actually
great, and it's, it's a

Of all of us to recall the blessing that was Jonathan Barzach's life. Those
so few words stay, so powerful was its touch.

Okay, kids, cut the ribbon!
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When I talk about "Jonathan's Dream", we define it as a way to deal with
loss by celebrating life, and that's something other people can touch.
If I didn't have "Jonathan's Dream", I think I would have never talked about
it.
I would have basically became a workaholic and initially that's
(inaudible) was my, how I dealt with it. As I started doing this project, it
started, gave me a way to, to deal with it, to talk about it, to . . .to go public
with it and after awhile it just seemed like . .. when somebody asked me a
question about Jonathan, when I think about Jonathan I, I've already
talked about it before. It's not a, you know, it's not a new thing. It's not
something I have to fight. It's something that I can just, you know, talk
with which really helped me a lot.

It's about like children are different, abilities and disabilities, becoming
friends and playing together and having fun.
I'm going to feel really good when I go on the first ride!
I just want to (inaudible) . . .and I want the people come and ride on it
and. . .just like it.
It's children. You're talking about innocent people, young, really deprived
of something that a lot of, lot of other children, a lot of other people have
and it was, it's something that touched me and I know it touched the
organization.
When you give something, you get something in return. I think everybody
who has received as much as they can give.
Having a child die is more painful than I think anything I could imagine,
and for me by putting that pain into something positive, it just feels like a
wonderful way to still be alive through the spirit of all the people who are
helping us making it.
I don't think we're ever going to get you off of this swing .
. . .END OF VIDEO PRESENTATION. ..
MR. YOKOUCHI: Thank you for your kind attention. I believe that every child deserve the
right to play and this is one way where even those in a wheelchair can participate with
normal children, and it helps the handicap to play with normal children so they can
aspire to do more than what they think they're possible. And it helps the normal
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children to understand those less able than they are. I have some briefs for you printed
and if you have the time, I hope you would look at it. There's one example that was
done just recently in Los Angeles at Griffith Park, and the expenditure for that project
was about three-quarter million dollars. We had the perfect site here in Central Maui
that used to be the petting zoo, and the lady that's the chief designer for this pro ... ,
program Jean Schappet is a nationally recognized person on playgrounds. In fact, last
year the State of Hawaii brought her down to look at all of our school playgrounds
because Hawaii have one of the most unsafe playgrounds in the nation. So she came
as a consultant, and the same time she stopped by on Maui because she is a
consultant, in fact she's on the staff with this Boundless Playground, and when she saw
this property at, at Central Maui Park, she was just overjoyed. She said this is perfect.
She couldn't dream of a better location than that, central, and the possibilities of doing
things way, way beyond than what you saw. I, I think it's a very, very unique kind of
a... project that we can give to our children, people of Maui. This will be the first in
Hawaii and we have the location and with your support this can be done, and we also
have the Weinberg Foundation who has already pledged 30 percent of the project there
limited by their own rules to spend not more than 30 percent of any given project. So
we're setting a goal of about a million dollars. So the County request is for 700,000 and
the Weinberg people will come with 300,000. If there are any questions, I'll be very
happy to answer them. We actually don't have a design yet. We just have some
preliminary draw, drawings, but our hope is that with this appropriation we would have it
properly designed for this park and this site, and then after review by the Administration
they can release the funds for construction later on. So if there's any questions, I'll be
very happy to answer them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Yokouchi. Members, questions regarding the Boundless
Playground project or the request by Mr. Yokouchi? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Pundy, is it in the area where that existing play structure is right
now?
MR. YOKOUCHI: No, it's going to be next to the botanical garden.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The petting zoo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The old petting zoo area. Yeah, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Next to the YMCA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Mr. Yokouchi? Just one question for you,
sir. Is part of Weinberg's Foundation ...would they accept in-kind contribution value as
part of the ...
MR. YOKOUCHI: Yes ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... project's overall cost?
MR. YOKOUCHI: Yeah, they do and especially on a project like this, they really want to do it
so they'll accept in-kind services as part of all the total amount that they can contribute.
So ... Griffith Park did it for about three-quarter million, but they already had parking
areas and stuff in that park itself. But over here we need to develop our own parking
area, we need to have all these safety things done ... so ... and then being on Maui, I'm
sure it's going to cost more. But I'm sure there are even better examples today that we
can furnish with later on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOKOUCHI: But Weinberg will recognize in-kind service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ... 1, I ask you that 'cause I am hoping the Committee would look
at not maybe just straight funding, but other options, Mr. Yokouchi, whether it'd be a
challenge grant to our community ... as an idea, Members.
Maybe we would
consider--and again, it's just an idea--that we would consider maybe $350,000
appropriation and challenge our community either for a in-kind donation of 350,000.
That would make our portion 700 and qualify for the Weinberg's ... 30 percent, and what
I'm hoping for is that the organizations, such as our Lion's Club, our rotaries, I think our
building trades unions, whether they be the carpenter's people, I think this is a project
that they will be more than happy to con ... , consider supporting and participating, not
necessarily with dollars, but maybe with the professional. ..journeymen that would be
required to construct such a project, and maybe get greater community buy-in and
whereby we can all take a part of ownership and pride in creating this, this unique
project for, for Maui County. Your thoughts on that, Mr. Yokouchi?
MR. YOKOUCHI: Well, I think those are very good ideas. Nationally the more dollars, the
better for us. But, you know, I think I really respect what you just said.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Yokouchi, on this particular project there are many other
locations within the park system that we have playground equipment on already. Why
wouldn't it be appropriate to put it next to the playground equipment in Keopuolani Park
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or across the street from where you're proposing, next to the ball stadium where we
already have a parking lot?
MR. YOKOUCHI: Well, one of the problem is that. .. the existing playgrounds are built for
normal children. Whereas, what they're doing now, they integrate all of this in a
different way, and I myself cannot answer that question, how they do it, because every
playground they keep improving this integration. So it's not like just placing what we
have today next to the handicap area. They want to integrate all of this so, so that the
kids feel a little more normally, yeah, and relaxed where they can participate.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And that, that's sort of why I'm asking the question is
because we have playground equipment within the park. If we were to build this
playground complex adding to what the equipment in the park is, a lot of the kids are
already playing on the existing playground, the parking lots are already there ...
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... this would just be an enhancement of that area. It would
seem that you'd be able to get more kids in the same area integrating themselves
because you already have a lot of playground equipment, and at the same time they
would be playing together. The ... the kids that could use the normal equipment would
still be able to use some of the normal equipment, allowing more uses by those people
that are challenged. So, you know, there wouldn't be as much competition for the few
or for the equipment that's there for the challenged ...
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... and utilizing both equi. .. , sets of equipment.
MR. YOKOUCHI: Well, I think those are very, very good questions. And myself, I am not the
expert. So this Jean Schappet is coming in July. She has some work to do in Hawaii.
So she also promised to come to Maui again, and we can show her around and see
whether she can integrate some of these ideas that you have.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
perspectives.

Well, you know, I, I'm looking at it from two different

MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: One is if the, the purpose of it is to integrate normal kids or
with challenged, physically challenged children and to get them to play together in, in an
area, this would allow the combination ...
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MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... and I'm also looking at it from a standpoint of expense.
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If we already have a parking lot in the area ...
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
parking lot.

... then we don't have to spend the extra money for a

MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Another question that I have dealing with the, the Weinberg
Foundation, if we are taking the land and we're putting the land up as part of the deal,
then is the land considered part of the in-kind donations or would it not be considered
in-kind donation?
MR. YOKOUCHI: I guess we could, you know, propose that to them, whether they would also
recognize that. .. the land value.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. Because I, I. .. in my mind the area that you're talking
about is isolated and we have playground equipment right in the, right in the park right
next door. I could see, actually see going into the old zoo area and putting this
playground structure right next to that area so that you have both sets of equipment
there and you got a nice grassy area that's maintained by the bot. .. , botanical garden
and it's got potential, and that's why I'm asking the questions along the line of trying to
use both sets of equipment and trying to share the cost on a lot of the, the parking and,
and some of those types of hard cost.
MR. YOKOUCHI: Well, as I said, I think we can look into that, but the other part about this
park is that the parents that come with the handicap, many times they, they like to sit
together and chat, and that's another good thing that happens with these parks, I mean
these playgrounds. So from what I see of your existing playground, it doesn't
accommodate for things like that. Whereas if you go into a new area, you can create all
of these things. The, the integration, again, I don't know how you can integrate the
playground equipment that you have now with those that these people will come up
with. But again with these people coming here, I'm sure they would like to look at all the
possibilities.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And I'm just throwing out suggestions and I'm asking the
question because we're looking at dollars, amounts that we have to deal with ...
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... and I'm trying to figure out ways to accomplish what the,
the vision is, at the same time minimize the outlay of, of hard cash from the County...
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... saving the taxpayers some dollars.
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So that's why I'm exploring these, if there are problems with
it, if it's possible to do. I really don't know 'cause I'm not the expert, but. .. those
questions come to my mind. Thank you.
MR. YOKOUCHI: Well, we will pursue what you just said about all the different options and
also what Mr. Hokama mentioned and about. .. the in-kind services and all that. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Because I'm, I'm pretty sure with the botanical garden, you
know, they're planning to put in areas where people can visit the garden, go in, you're
looking at probably picnic tables and things as well that can be built into that. ..
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... and expanding the botanical garden next door and
encompassing the two areas might be marriage that really works. So anyhow
that's ... I'm, I'm asking those questions along the line. I'm trying to figure out how much
money we need to put in the budget to get this project done.
MR. YOKOUCHI: Uh-huh. Yeah. One thing, though, what you just mentioned about
integrating with the botanical garden, we gotta be little careful in the playground
because today there's a strong, strong emphasis on safety. So many, many times we
fall short on the safety part. So the modern playgrounds are always conscious of the
safety aspect. So integrating whatever way we can, that would be fine, but we have to
understand that safety portion.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. And I'm, I'm thinking the playground, like we have
the, the playground--
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. I mean I know it's real good for us to
go back and forth in a dialogue, but with all due respect, I didn't hear any questions and
I'm hearing a dialogue and I think we're here to ask questions. So I apologize for being
rude but-CHAIR HOKAMA: Point well taken, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Arakawa, if you have a question.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And I believe I am asking questions as to whether or not this
is, these things have been explored and whether or not it's feasible to do, and
Mr. Yokouchi has been answering me that he doesn't know. So I'm just throwing these
things out as questions to be integrated within the deCision-making process, and I think
I've asked several questions. But in any case that. ..we ... because it's, it is separate,
the playground equipment on that basis are separate from the area that you actually
would have the parents integrating, it may be workable. But could you please check on
that?
MR. YOKOUCHI: Oh, yeah, we will.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kane. Thank you. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, I'll save the comments for when we have discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Nishiki, any questions? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson. Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Is there anything time sensitive on this
where you have a certain amount of time for any of the funding?

-12-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

MR. YOKOUCHI: Well, there's no real time schedule. But like everything else, the sooner we
can do this, the sooner the kids can get involved. It's been something that's ...we've
been trying to work on for the last couple of years, and I think right now there's about 35
playgrounds being built throughout the nation already and their goal is to build a
thousand. So this thing really, really I think will be very, very popular, but Hawaii has
never started on anything yet. So we'd like to have this started, and the Weinberg
people are very interested in doing this on the other islands, too and they'd like to see a
model done first.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Yokouchi, we appreciate your time this
morning to explain this project to the Committee. Thank you.
MR. YOKOUCHI: Thank you. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chairman, and good morning, Members. It's good to be back. I
followed your deliberations a little bit on the ... Maui News.com, so I have an inkling of
what was going on. What I want to discuss today is two items. One real quick, the
Kalana, Kalana Pakui Building I understand you may be taking up some deliberations
on that. Anything you can assist us with, I would appreciate it. It's a very difficult
problem we have over there and any assistance we can have is appreciated.
The second item is in regards to a proposed proviso offered by Councilman Arakawa
regarding the construction monies for the Kahului-Wailuku Plant, and I don't have a
hard copy of the proviso right in front of me, but essentially the proviso says, that the
funds be granted provided that the blower building be located in a particular position at
that plant. My comments are, I think, rather straightforward is that I don't think this is
the proper type of proviso that the ... this Council might like to offer, and essentially my
reasons are that, that. .. the location for the blower building, it could be one, one or two
locations, and this location offered by Councilman Arakawa is one of those locations. It
has some advantages and it has some disadvantages. The decision on where it should
be located, to me, is an administrative decision, and it's included everybody directly
responsible within the Wastewater Division, including the Supervisor of the Kahului
Plant and the lead Grade IV Operator at the plant. So ... at least in my mind the
majority of those responsible at the division are taking a good, hard look at it. I also
want to bring to the Council's attention that the, the work required is going to require an
SMA permit and as such, it will go to the Planning Commission. It will be a little
awkward to go to the Planning Commission and say well, this is it folks, that it's already
been ordained by Council. So that's going to ... put us in an awkward situation, it puts
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the Planning Commission in an awkward situation because they're going to look at the,
at the proposed improvements, you know, as it relates to shoreline issues. What I'd like
to offer is that if you're interested in doing a proviso and there's concerns as it relates to
the blower building perhaps as it relates to tsunamis ... is to offer policy by stating,
provided that the designs say, for instance, shall minimize tsunami damage. That's
policy. That's something we can live with, that's something we can do. You can say
provided that we'll maximize future operational efficiency. That's something we can do.
Those are two key issues we're looking at with the blower building as operations and
maintenance of the facility and tsunami damage. You could even add both. You could
say minimizing tsunami damage while maximizing future operational efficiency. In my
mind that's, that's the type of policy we'd like to see from Council. But dictating where a
building should go is, to me, not good policy and a bad precedent. And so I'd like you to
consider amending the proviso accordingly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Goode. Any questions for the Director? Seeing none,
thank you very much-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: While Mr. Goode is there, I want to ask him a question on a
diff ... , different subject.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On the, the money you, that was Rob Mullane's position, I
think we had some informal discussions about possibly putting it into Public Works
Department because Planning has a person now that can do that, but to, to help you
with some of the shoreline stuff, grading and all of that. Is there money now in, I mean
in your budget for 2002 to cover that 30,000 for this position, the matching with MCC?
MR. GOODE: I'm going to answer that question with a yes and a no.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. GOODE: No, there's not in this proposed Fiscal Year 2002 Budget that you're talking
about today. Yes, there is money in the Fiscal Year 2001 Budget which we're operating
in now...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
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MR. GOODE: ... that's in OED's budget.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. GOODE: That $30,000 is yet to be encumbered. So our plan was to take, use that
30,000 that's already in this existing budget, encumber it say within, you know, by
June 30th. That'll take me all the way through Fiscal Year 2002. So I won't need
money within Fiscal Year 2002.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, okay.
MR. GOODE: We would probably need money in Fiscal Year 2003.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you very much, David.
MR. GOODE: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Anyone else at this time? If not, thank you for coming
forward this morning, Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The last person we have testifying this morning will be Terryl Vencl, and I
believe this morning she is coming before us as a member of the Charter Commission,
newly est.., authorized Charter Commission.
MS. VENCL: Aloha, Mr. Chairman, Council members. Yes, I am wearing a little different hat
today. My name is Terryl Vencl and I'm here today as the Chair of the newly elected
and appointed and confirmed, and all those other words, Charter Commission. Let me
begin by saying that I am very excited about this task. I'm very excited about some of
the things that I see coming down the pike for Maui County, and I met with our. .. my
staff representative Myles Ina ... , Inokuma and we discussed at least some very
preliminary numbers about what we feel that might, might be needed for the Charter
Commission to begin to do its work, and I have attached some of those numbers to my
testimony today. And I'm basically here to say that it's my understanding that the area
is $10,000 in the budget at this point, and I hardly think that that's enough to do the
work of the Charter Commission. When I look at. .. right now in my mind ... now
understand that we have not met yet as a Commission--I expect to do that next
week--and in my mind, though, in trying to prepare something for you folks and to try to
get a request in the budget, I'm looking at probably two meetings a month and the
Molokai and Lanai person obviously will have to travel here. I'm not familiar with doing
this sort of thing and I'm not familiar with chartering planes for when our Commission
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has to go to the other islands. So I'm relying on people to give me advice about those
things. The ... so I've broken it down into three, three categories at this point, and that
is the travel for the Lanai and Molokai person ... possibly Hana, the travel for the
Commission to go to those islands, and then the secretarial and/or court reporter kinds
of work. I've heard people mention ... several times that there might be occasions
where we need verbatim, as in court reporter type people. I feel that there may also be
times where we might be able to get back, get by with taped secretarial kinds of help.
So I've kinda given a combination of those two to begin to talk about a budget issue.
These are the numbers that we've put together. It's a very ... very much a draft form at
this point, but I do think that we need more than this 10,000 and we'll be greatly
appreciative of anything that we, that we get from you. My concern is that I want to do a
good job and I want to do a complete job for the County, and I know you don't want
anything less and certainly anything less simply because of funding issues. So this is
where I'm going to start. So at, at 31,000 ... um ... and 10,000 already in there, I guess
we're looking at a 20 or $25,000 increase at this point to the budget to begin the work of
the Charter Commission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Vencl. Any questions for Terryl this morning? Okay, we'll
start from the right side this time. Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Terryl, you know, I think my, my biggest concern is who you're
going to get your legal advice from and, and, and when you get to that point, hopefully
you'll. .. Iook at whatever is best suited for this Commission. I know that there's
probably no lawyers in there, but whether you accept it from our Corporation Counsel,
go outside, I think, is most important. .. only because I don't want this Commission to
feel that there is ... already you've accepted some help from this Administration and,
and, and, and I feel that this Charter already is heavily administrative ... kind of weighted
in that direction. So hopefully you will use that independence and not accept anything
from both sides and let this Charter Commission be very independent. So I don't know
when you'll deal with that policy within your Commission ... and, and that, that expense I
don't know, Mr. Chairman. I guess we'll come and ... we can figure out how that's going
to be financed if they choose to go outside the Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Members, right now the $10,000 is part of the Office of the Mayor's
budgetary request and that's where the $10,000 is currently situated and, again, this
Committee may choose to place it in another expending agency area as well as ... take
your suggestion, Mr. Nishiki. And, of course, to do that we would need to appropriate
sufficient resources to allow the Commission to do that option if it so deems it important
enough. Okay, Mr. Molina, any questions for the Commissioner?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Not necessarily any question, but more of a comment and, I
guess, a congratulations for accepting this undertaking and ...when you facilitate
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meetings, be as fair as possible to all and try not to let one person or individuals try to
dictate the, the direction of... the decision making with regards to the policy set in the
Charter Commission. So in other words, just basically to be as unbiased as possible,
and I know you will be 'cause you have very strong qualities that you possess and I'm
So basically
sure many of the Members on this body know that you have.
congratulations and good luck.
MS. VENCL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Ms. Vencl?

Okay, Ms. Johnson.

Thank you.

Mr. Kawano, any questions for

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: So when you're looking at increasing it, Terryl, you're looking
at just for the, the members from Lanai, Molokai, Hana to come over? You're not
looking at you, your group going over to the island?
MS. VENCL: Yes, Mr. Kawano, I am looking at that. There, the first on your paper that I
passed out. ..
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Uh ...
MS. VENCL: ... the first part is for the representatives coming this direction. The second part
is for chartering planes for us to go the other direction.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: I see. And, and may I ask, Mr. Chairman?
Administration come out with just 10,000? Any idea?

How did

MS. VENCL: I don't know the answer to that.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Oh. Well, anyway congratulation and, and good luck.
MS. VENCL: Thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Arakawa.

Mr. Carroll, any questions for the lady this morning?

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I think you're off to a good start, at least considering the
budget while we're in budget.
MS. VENCL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Congratulations.

- 17 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. No, none from Mr. Kane. Okay, Members, I think it's a
reasonable request for Committee to consider. So I thank you for bringing this to our
attention, Terryl.
MS. VENCL: Thank you. One final comment. Just. .. 1, I think you probably know anyway, but
I'm really excited about what's about to happen and I really do look forward to being
unbiased, and I do look forward to working with all of the people in Maui County. And,
and I'm very enthusiastic to hear what the community has to say about their government
and how they think it ought to be run. So I thank you, very humbly, for this privilege
because I do consider it a privilege, and I do know that you will be watching me. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we'll reverse the roles. We'll watch you ... .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Members, thank you. That is all of the testimony
that was requested for appearance this morning .
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

Before we start, if I can bring to your attention. The Budget Director has provided a
breakdown regarding the resubmittal of certain items that has been requested from the
Committee, and you will see on her submittal the page reference, the item reference,
and a short narrative explaining the revision. Okay. So I would hope that it would assist
you in your need to make some decisions down the road. Okay, Members, I would like
to continue where we need to-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Excuse me, pardon the interruption. But we also have three
other things that were put on our desk with nobody's name on it. So basically a white
paper that we have. It has an ordinance for the cesspool and septic tanks, rates, fees,
and assessment, and the portion of the fees for the community centers handout.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One, one second. Let me address Ms. Tavares' one first.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I passed it out that's why.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah ....That, those were things that were circulated earlier
about the beginning of the budget session. I just wanted to make sure that everybody
had a copy when we're going into discussion. I thought I had my name on it, but I
guess not.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So I apologize for that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: But I just wanted to make sure it was available.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So, Members, my understanding is we have three things:
one from Ms. Johnson and with an attached-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I don't have Ms. Johnson's one.
CHAI R HOKAMA: --a beautiful colored-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, coming.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's coming.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's coming.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that's one. You have one from Mr. Arakawa and you also have one
from Ms. Tavares this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Coming.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Coming.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And that will be disseminated from the Committee Staff. So if you
would bear with us. . .. Also, Members, we did receive some ... written testimony from
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people such as Diane Zachary and if there's no objections, we'll accept this as part of
the Committee records.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Um ... 1, I, I respect the direction that you're headed in
now. After last night's public hearings ... 1 think we went through round one. Do you
have any recommendations now as far as where you want to steer this Committee and
with your knowledge now of where we're at? I, I surely would like to hear that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(Chuckle) . .. Thank you for that question, Mr. Nishiki. .. .(Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Chuckle) . .. It was a planted question.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(Chuckle) . .. And again, first of all, you know, the Chair does take his
responsibilities to each and every one of us very seriously. I have tried to be open to
the wish, the comments from the various segments of our community. Again as I have
mentioned, and it has been reported .. .to the public, I believe it has been our
responsibility to consider tax relief, that we can provide and still fund the required
programs and expansion request as responsibly as possible, and that is part of our
duty, our responsibility. And I would say at this point I commend all of you for being
open to the idea of providing maximum tax relief to our property owners while still
considering the request of the departments as well as the general community. The
easiest thing for me to say is to keep the rate and basically what the Committee has
done in the first round, except for tweaking here and there, you know, we can wrap it up
and go home. But I don't think ... we should be satisfied with that. I think we can
continue to push ourselves and that you can push the Chair to. .. --(CHANGE OF
TAPE)-- ... and be able to deliver a document that the community can take pride in
what we produce, that addresses the concern for tax relief, as well as providing the
funding for current services as well as expanded services. My one concern, Members,
in listening to some of the comments from the public regarding the tax rate, I believe we
need to help ... keep it in balance because the tax is a two-part system. We've heard
comments about the rate, as well as we heard a few comments about the valuation.
Yes, we have the lowest tax rate in the State; however, we have one of the or the high,
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the highest valuation per thousand dollars statewide. So maybe per capita--I'm, I'm
trying to verify this--I mean in per capita our people still pay the highest taxes of... in
Hawaii, and if we can give relief, I am definitely one that's going to ask you and pursue
to give some sort of relief. I know it's a hard balancing act, Members, to take into
account a lot of the requests. Each request has a lot of merit, but I would hope we don't
enter into a situation that some of us faced two years ago. There was big capital
improvements expansion prior to that. We were not ready for the operational load that
was ... placed upon the County and again we went, we were faced with how to take
care of the operations, and what we came up with was a 6 percent tax increase. I
would ask as we review the expansions that you consider what it cost each additional
year to continue that service, and that is why I think it's part of our job to put what I
believe the community can appreciate and understand is in dollar and cents. Okay.
And again, I used this example because at least we, I've had it punched out. The very
worthy South Maui Fire Station project which is $8.4 million of bond request to equip
and initially man the project will cost the County an additional 1.8 to $2 million a year to
operate it each year after that, $2 million, up to $2 million that we're going to need to
find for next year under operation expansion to fund, and those are costs that will
continue to be every year. And so I would hope we can prepare so that we don't have
the ups and downs. I appreciate the people that spoke up about the spikes in valuation.
They may need for us to consider portions of the old max tax program and consider
triggers that would be ... implemented that may provide or we WOUld, I would hope
would provide the relief to those families that have had no improvements basically to
their property. Their intentions are very family related for their dedication to the children
or grandchildren. I would hope we would allow that kind of discussion after budget and
when we're in our interim period to discuss those type of... programs that, I believe, all
of us have a concern about. But as far as the general direction, I still believe we can be
responsible, we can have a bit of expansion and yet I would still hope we would
consider some sort of tax relief, and I'm looking more at those that need it, not those
that can afford it. We still have a segment of the community that maybe to some of us
30 to $50 may be that little drop in the bucket, but I can tell you for some people it's a
big bill. So that is my sense of after last night. I still feel that it's important for us to
consider a tax rate deduction, reduction and I would hope that. .. you would challenge
me or, or you would challenge yourselves to offer another option for this Committee to
consider. But I am still hoping we can provide a slight relief, any relief to the community
and that is my, my thoughts at this time. Okay, Members, saying that, let's get to
the ... nitty-gritty, revenues.
I think one of the first areas that we will have some lively discussion is how, again, we
would like to look at the major revenue generator, real property ... and real property tax.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
MS. KAWASAKI: Before the Committee begins ... the spreadsheet that was handed out
yesterday, that spreadsheet. .. as you know, we did not take into consideration or
we ... or this Committee didn't finish considering the Countywide Costs and due to the
$2 million addition to the Fuel Taxes up above in the Highway Fund on Line 31 in
Revenues, that needs an offset down below in the Countywide Costs of $2 million as
well. And so what I'm doing now is I'm running a new spreadsheet that would replace
the one that we handed out yesterday. In the meantime you guys can continue to
consider revenues, but I just wanted to point that out because that will affect the net
down below. It's actually ... you folks are about $3.7 million off rather than the 1.7
because of that $2 million that was not accounted for in the Countywide Costs. But
when you get down below into the expenditures, you know, we'll tighten everything up
there, but it does add some confusion to the mix. So I want, I'm going to do that right
now and pass it out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that information.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay, that's additional-funding .. .for clarification or a subtraction?

Mr. Chairman, is this additional

CHAIR HOKAMA: I think it's a deduction.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Deduction?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Deduct.
MS. KAWASAKI: It's a shortage that shows up on your spreadsheet yesterday because you
hadn't completed the discussion on Countywide Costs and it is relevant to Line No. 31
on the spreadsheet which is the $2 million that was added for the Fuel Taxes for the
Highway Fund. That needs to be offset somewhere, but we never completed the
discussion on that particular item. So it wasn't completed on your spreadsheet.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, it's one of those accounting things of adding and
subtracting. Well, let's start with ... you know, there's two, two, two areas that we're
going to need to work with as far as the revenues, of course the taxes, and of course,
Members, the other portion that. .. we ... the Chair is looking for your input is on the
Rates and Fees portion. Those are two areas that we're going to need to work hard on
today.
Okay, Members, we have had their certification numbers as presented by the
Administration, Mayor Apana and Director Lo and their numbers that came in which was
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95,608,351. Again, there's various options. We can continue to hold the rate at its
current level. The Mayor's proposal is basically a 2 percent reduction and what the
Chair had req ... , proposed for consideration was the 1999 rate wh ich went, will be a
6 percent reduction. And let's see ... the Staff has informed me that if we use the
current property tax rates, okay the current property tax rates, Line 12 which is your net
estimated revenue from real property tax would be increased by $2.1 million. So you're
looking at 93,761,195 at the current rate. Is that correct, Tamara?
MS. KOLLER: No. Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Your Line 12 where we have a positive, where
we're deleting the 3.475--oh, excuse me, it's on Line 11-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. KOLLER: --that should be a positive 2.1 million, and so then the net effect would be
97,236,229.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, the Chair stands corrected. Are, are you clear on that, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, can she repeat-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You can repeat that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Line 11. It's not Line 12. I'm sorry, I gave you the wrong
information. Line 11 shows now a reduction of 3,475,034. The Staff is informing us that
if we leave it at the current rate, you would have an additional $2.1 million ... at the
current rate. So if you add that to the certified number of 95,608,351 , your new number
is going to be $97,708,351. Is that correct, Staff?
MS. KOLLER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The number that you just gave and the number that Tamara gave
is not the same.
MS. KOLLER: The Chair is correct. I, I looked at another line, I'm sorry. So it would be
adding the 2.1 million to the 95.608.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: What was the number again, Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We, we ... okay, the re ... , on the revisions, Members, you see that
figure 95,608,351? That is the certified real property tax number that we received from
the Mayor earlier. Using the current tax rate, the current tax rate, we would realize an
additional $2.1 million in revenue, whereby your net estimated revenue from real
properties goes up to $97,708,351. Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So, so that figure of 97,780,351 [sic] would be if we decided to
go with Mayor Apana's proposal-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is the current tax rate. Mayor Apana is, has a 2 percent reduction.
I'm just, we're just showing you what revenue you would have if we left the rate as is, no
reductions and we're using the current tax rate.
MS. KOLLER: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. Can we just take about a five minute break just to make
sure we've got all the numbers on that for you?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, short recess ... .(gavel) . ..

RECESS:

10:12 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:27 a.m .

. . . (gavel) . .. We shall reconvene the Committee on Budget and Finance. Members,
my apologies if there is any confusion.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me ask Tamara from our Staff to ... go through the real property
numbers for you and again, Members, this is ... if we keep the rate at its existing level.
Okay, no deductions, existing level.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 2001 rate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct. Fiscal Year 2001 rate. Tamara.
MS. KOLLER: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair, and, and I apologize for getting the numbers.
We've got a couple different sheets here and I wanted to make sure I was correct. If
you look at the worksheet that Richelle just submitted out, you'll see that we had backed
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out the 92,506,146--that's what was in the Mayor's original proposal--and then we
added in what was the certification rates, which is the 95,608,351. And then the Council
looked at what the revision would be if we went to the 1999 rates and this is the delta
between the certif... , using the new taxable valuation but with the 1999 rates, which was
a 6 percent reduction in rates and that was ... and we took away 3,475,034. So now if
we would look at the 2001 rates, the current rates, we have to add that back. So I've
added back 3.475 which basically nets out that reduction and then we add an additional
2,085,401. Now that's an estimated figure. I have asked, we've asked the Real
Property Tax Division to run it through their model. So we may have some, you know,
rounding errors, some cents, but it's basically a 2.1 additional, and so then the net
estimated revenue would be 97,221,630. That is if we use the new valuation and the
current existing real property tax rates.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Again?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: 92-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 97,-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 221.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 97,221, 630.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --221,630.
MS. KOLLER: Yes. The difference in rates so you, so you can know what we're, what we're
talking about-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Tamara, Tamara, excuse me.
MS. KOLLER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: We don't need to know the difference in rate-MS. KOLLER: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --just give us what the rate is with the 2001 tax rate, I mean
what the revenue is.
MS. KOLLER: 97,221,630.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
MS. KOLLER: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: We're not accountants, so we don't understand backing out,
backing forward. Only when we drive.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Even that's a problem.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. . (Chuckle) . .. Even that's a problem, especially if you park
next to Nishiki. ..
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... with his bus .. , .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that, with that information ... what the Chair would like to do is run down
all the various segments, components of the revenue and then bring it back and we can
discuss each one.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Last year, I believe the Staff did really an excellent job
figuring out the different--or two years ago--figuring out the differences with the different
tack [sic], tax rates. Could we have them go through that exercise? We know what it is
at 2 percent. Could we do it at 3,4, and 5--'cause we know what it is at 6 percent--what
the revenues would be based on that kind of percentage? I mean not ins ... , not right
now, but for information purposes later.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we can, we'll. .. we can provide that. That shouldn't be that difficult
with the percent. .. well, by one percent increments. Is that what you want-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, uh-huh.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Because 3, 4, and 5 is all we need.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: We were provided with information, that ballpark just for sake
of... in our heads. It was about a million per percentage point-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, more or less-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --ballpark.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --in general. .. as, as a general, yeah. As a general figure, plus or minus.
Yes. Yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Being given the figures of the 97,221,630, if
we were to utilize that given what our present budget is that we've gone through, where
would we stand in relationship to the total amount? Are we under, over? Where would
we stand? I just wanted to look at that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: At that figure my estimation is we would be within the black still yet.
MS. KOLLER: We would be 1.89 million over. That would be additional money that you could
spend if you keep it at the current rates.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, so that we, we would be in the black by
1.89 million? Alright. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, and we're trying to get, with the assistance of the Budget
Director, information regarding the increase in the annual carrying cost of the
expansions and the areas that we've added. There is ... you know, I can pretty much
bank you that there's no such thing as a no impact CIP. There will be impact in a
staffing account, a maintenance account and equipment account, but there will be an
annual impact on anything we add. And again bringing, to bring it back home, you need
to start projecting for yourselves where we'll be five years from now. If we have the
revenue to maintain it, then obviously we'll be in very good shape or if we don't have the
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revenue to maintain it, then if... a few unattractive choices. Either cutback the service
or increase the rate tax again. So bear that in mind as we move forward with what we
all believe we can afford and maintain with this, with the amount, amounts of monies we
have available. Okay, Members, so that's pretty much where we are in general on real
property tax at the current fiscal year rate.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Excuse me, 1-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --there was one more question, I apologize. I, I had forgotten
to include this. The revenues that we're looking at right now do not include the PSC
$4 million projection? That's correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And we will know on Friday, hopefully, whether it's
going to be or not going to be-CHAIR HOKAMA: Monday. I believe it's the 27th __
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, Monday?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the Governor has.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Alright. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. But we will need to make decisions, again, our best educated
decision with the information we have before that deadline.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, and again the Chair at this time is still recommending not
to recognize the PSC, Public Service Company Tax revenues till we can have a
certification from Finance Director Lo stating that the County is in receipt of those funds.
Currently, under the first review, Charges for Current Services and if you--I hope we're
all using the same handout that was presented by the Staff just a few minutes ago.
Current Charges, we're still at 29,303,910. The TAT, for the Committee's information, is
that we are again having a query to the Council of Revenues to see if we are still within
reasonable parameters regarding the 19.25 million for TAT. So we'll be, the Staff will be
getting back to the Committee regarding our discussions with the Council of Revenues
on that figure.
License/Permits/Others, again we made no adjustments to the
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13,593,976. As shared by the Staff, we're going to need to do a bookkeeping
procedure regarding the Fuel and Franchise Tax as ... regarding the $2 million. I think
the ... a recommendation may be coming that we transfer that amount to Interfund
Transfers instead of recognize it in this category, but we will not put forward that at this
time. We have a reduction of $125,000 in Park Assessment CIP category under
Special Assessments ... and that would bring the revised, that estimate revenue for this
category to 1,694,239. Regarding Other Governmental [sic], I believe that's a pretty
sound number, $13,790,000 and that includes part of the, I believe, the State Revolving
Fund, $10.4 million for the waste-- Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Can we back up to the Special Assessments?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: In the revisions to the Park Assessment we were ... when I
took those projects out of Park Assessment, I was not using the funds. So those funds
should be there and it should be an add and not a minus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Richelle.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
.. .(Chuckle) . ..

Or is this an accounting thing that I don't understand?

MS. KAWASAKI: I'll have to double check on that, but I believe that the net effect was a minus
125.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Did we take something out from somewhere else?
MS. KAWASAKI: What do you mean take something out from somewhere else?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, besides-MS. KAWASAKI: Some of the funds, some ofthe-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --the Special Assessments is more than Park Assessment.
So was there a change to another category?
MS. KAWASAKI: I don't believe so. I believe it was all in park, but I'll have to look at those
numbers again and just double check and I'll get back to you.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll double check. Bud ... , Budget Director, any, any comments?
Mr. Chair, Council member Tavares, when we took the Special
MS. YOSHIMURA:
Assessments into consideration for the CIP projects, we used $225,000 of Park
Assessments ... and so we recognized a total of $1.8 million as revenues. Because the
Council decided not to use 125,000 of Park Assessments, we reduced the amount of
the Park Assessment revenues and, therefore, you see that reduction.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. I got it, Mr. Chair.
MS. KAWASAKI: Right, then-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Because the money didn't go away. It's there, but it's not
being recognized.
MS. KAWASAKI: Right.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Michele.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for that clarification. Okay, Members, under Interfund Transfers currently
we're at 30,151,677 and again this may be the category that we will be adjusting, as I
stated earlier, regarding the $2 million from the Fuel and Franchise Tax category. But
we will keep this for, as a continued working number at this time. Under Bond/Lapsed
Bond, although I had ... proposed a sizable reduction, we have reduced this by a grand
total of $50,000.
So we still have a bond revenue, lapsed bond revenue at
$24,819,000. Okay, Members, on the Carryover/Savings which is made up of the
General Fund and the Special Funds--Wastewater, Highway, Solid Waste, Golf, and
Liquor and Bikeway--at this time with no revisions we are looking at 25,681,362. And so
you're looking at a revised Total Estimated Revenue of... What's our calculate?
Note:

Short pause.

MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, I believe the total would be $267,995,794. Again-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. One more time, slow.
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MS. KAWASAKI: 267,995,794.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, did you get that number?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And just say it one more time just to be clear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Two hundred-MS. KAWASAKI: I'm sorry there ... that's an error. I had subtracted out the 2 million on
the .. .(chuckle) . .. on the Fuel and Franchise. So it's 266,435--scratch. Okay, I'm going
to get it right this time ... . (Chuckle) . .. It is 269,995,794.
?: Say it one more time.
MS. KAWASAKI: 269,995,794.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, Members, that is at the current rate .. Jor property tax and all
those other revenue sources, excluding, excluding the Public Service Company Tax.
Okay, Members, I think one, one important area that we're going to need to make a
determination is how you would prefer to deal with Real Property Tax. You've heard my
thoughts ... that I would still hope you would consider providing tax relief, if at all
possible, and in the wisdom of the Committee as a whole. So that would be, again,
my ... recommendation to each of you and not to use the current tax rate. Comments?
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, I understand where you're coming from and I
understand where I'm coming from and my, where I'm coming from is more a principle
than it is dollars. The principle being that in 1999 when we were looking at the 2000
budget or whenever it was that we accepted the tax increase of 6 percent, that we
asked all of our community, all facets of our community to tighten their belts, to grit their
teeth, and to help support our County's operation by accepting this 6 percent tax
increase. So to me it's when you ask people to help you out when the times are bad
and when times are good we should be sharing our good fortune, and to me that meant
re ... , returning back to the 1999 tax level. I think I hear people or I've heard people and
actually only two people out of the people that I've talked to or that managed to talk to
me or phone me, only two have said that they would like to see their taxes reduced.
Everyone else has said use the money and make our infrastructure better, make our
community better. I even had one person riding alongside of me on Kaahumanu or on
the highway over here coming two work, roll his window down and say spend the
money.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: ., .(Laughter) . ..
ALL: ... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So I mean it's, it's quite interesting what this community goes
through. I think that, yes, I believe that people feel that the money that we have now,
our good fortune or whatever, should be used for infrastructure improvements.
However, I have a concern about the County's ability to do all the projects that are being
funded through the proposed budget and through what some of our proposals are.
If... if I can make a little example thing. If we were to say we're going to have this
gigantic speed up of CIP projects and we're going to have enough people to do the
projects, we are going to have to import labor to do it. When we import labor to do all
these projects because we got a lot of construction going on and the unions all love us
'cause we got all this construction, they bring all these people in, we're on this bubble,
they're going to work for one, two, or three years. If we take a downturn and we have
finished all of these projects, all these catch-up projects, then we have a workforce that
doesn't have work. So then they'll be in here asking us to make more projects so that
they'll have more work. I think it is more prudent for us to look at having a level of, of
construction that is sustainable or that's even from year to year so that you keep the
same folks employed, you know, over a lifetime rather than having these peaks and
valleys of construction, no construction. I think that hurts us in the long run. And sure
because of the economy, wherever you are, there are ups and downs. But instead of
having those big ups and downs, if we can kind of make it, you know, wavier, let's have
a nice wavy ocean without a tidal wave so to speak and I think we will be doing a better
service to our community by trying to even out what we expend each year in these
types of projects. So, Mr. Chair, I would at the very least favor using Mayor Apana's tax
rate going back to 2 percent, at the very least. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Ditto.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And thank you, Mr. Chair. I, I, too, would favor the 2 percent. I
think we found a happy medium, I guess, you could say. We have a, a... some slight
relief in tax, property tax rate, but also at the same time generate enough revenue to
fund some of the projects needed to address our infrastructure concerns in the County.
So I, too, would favor the 2 percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson, your thoughts.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I, I understand basically what's being said and ... my
opinion will be the same that it has been from the beginning which is that I support
expending the money, reinvesting in capital. It does not have to necessarily all be done
in CIP projects. And then there's the question of, okay, you have a CIP project, who
gets left out of the mix? Is it the seniors, you know, does their project get. .. put on
hold? Is it the fire station? You know, what, what do we defer? That's the very hard
question. When I look at expending money or putting money into an economy, I look at
the, the growth, the capability for that money to also be parlayed into additional
revenues. If we were to contract spending to, you know, former levels at the same time
that our economy is contracting, I do not see that as a healthy thing. Two (2) percent
perhaps we could live with, particularly if we get the $4 million which mayor may not
materialize in the Public Service, you know, funding that we're looking at. We don't
know that yet and we'll have to make a determination on this budget. I've listened to a
lot of people, I've listened to bankers, I've listened to the aunties and uncles and people
at church, and they all say fix the problems that we have. If it means putting more
lifeguards, I don't see how that is something, at least for me, that is going to take away
from anything. I, I would prefer to look at the things that we can do. It does not have to
necessarily be CIP, but I would prefer to look at the things that we can do to protect the,
the lives, the health, the safety. And let's just say, for example, that we don't do a road
project because of the fact we want to cut back. If I'm spending so much commute time
in traffic and I'm looking at $2.25 for a gallon of gas, if I have to put that road project, for
example, on hold, how much I'm ... am I really spending in terms of the money on
gasoline as opposed to having the road fixed so I don't, you know, so that I can get
back a small amount of money. I don't. .. 1, I understand what the other Council
members are saying, but I'm not only looking at the CIP projects. I believe that fiscal
prudence at this time because we don't know what's coming. I would be more inclined
to just say leave it. If it's not, if it's not broken, let's not try to fix it. I would err on the
side of having the additional revenue. Perhaps we can't spend it all at one time, but at
least maybe during that downturn that Charmaine is referring to, that's the kind of thing
that maybe we will need those revenues then as carryover savings to be reflected in, in
the 2003 budget. So I, I just believe that rather than cut or rather than try to do things
that I, I really think are going to pit one project getting funding versus another one, we
can still tweak some of the things that we're looking at, but I, I just don't support any
change right now. I believe we need to stay where were are. The community's not
desperately crying for, for this kind of refund. So I, I think that, that is my preference
and that's what I'm going to stick to. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Short and sweet, Mr. Chairman. Leave it alone because I feel
that the way we're going, we had to take a big bite the last time when Councilman
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Nishiki had it and I believe we're on the right track, and I say to ... Ieave it alone. Simple
as that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. When we first began the budget hearings,
I was very much in favor of rolling back to '99 just like Council member Tavares.
However, I've had three people see me to support that, and I have lost count of the
people that have come before me and ask me in shopping centers and every place else
to ... keep the money and do something with it, fix our problems. Perhaps at 2 percent I
could live with, as Council member Tavares and Johnson has said, but I cannot believe
that in this day and age we cannot take that money and structure it in such a way that
we don't have a boom and bust. It should be able to be done. For instance,
paving ... you pave only a section at a time, there's only so many companies and that
should be able to be spread out through the year without bringing one further person
into Maui County. So if it. .. 1 cannot believe that the County cannot do this without
having this type of boom and bust, and this boom and bust, Councilmember Tavares is
right, it's disastrous. It's not taking care of our people. It's taking people, care of people
from someplace else that we're bringing in. And I would hope--no, I would do more than
hope--I want to be assured that if we spend this money and we decide on not having
this rollback, only the 2 percent, the Mayor's proposal, that we structure this in a way
where it's good for Maui County and our people and we're not digging a hole for
ourselves. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, when we started this process, I would of very
happily supported the 6 percent rollback and probably even more than that. But going
to the community and listening to people talk to me, they're saying, you know, we've got
a lot of problems that have been built up over the years. Our highways, a lot of them
need to be paved. Our infrastructure is generally needing, needing help, and I've been
told pretty much the amount that you're going to be cutting back is so insignificant and,
and to us as an individual that it really doesn't make a whole lot of sense. And ... while
in, in my mind it was really hard to believe people were actually saying well, don't give
us our tax back, use it wisely, that really is the predominant message that I've been
getting. And there are a lot of programs in here and a lot of things that we are going to
have to catch up. I mean Kihei is the fastest growing community in the State. Kahului
is the third fastest according to the statistics, and many of our communities within the
County are growing at tremendous rates. The, the bottom line is as our communities
continue to expand more services are needed, and we're just going to have to adjust to
the fact that we can't do today's work with yesterday's manpower and yesterday's
dollars. In order to keep ahead of the curb I think we're going to really need to take the
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money that we have and really conscientiously go through and figure out how we need
to expend that funds, and I think we're doing that. If we return the money... you know,
what, what are we truly accomplishing? I mean it's just a token amount at best and we
don't really accomplish a whole lot. At the same time we sacrifice the ability to try and
catch up and, and I do mean catch up on a lot of these projects. There's some roads in
Wailuku that haven't been repaved since they were put in, and there are a lot of areas
that we're looking at and we need to bolster our infrastructure. The sewer systems are
requiring a lot of repair--just everything has to be done. So I'm going to be in favor of
leaving it where it is, even though it sort of goes against the grain. Speaking to my
elders and having them talk to me and other people in the community, I believe my job
is to represent their interest and when they come up to you and say hey, don't give it
back to us, I mean that's a powerful message and I'm going to respect that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Urn ... so I don't get quoted as saying
that I'm stealing everybody else's ideas, I think everybody has made their points. As
long as, as we further our discussions and my emphasis as I stated in the past and I'll
continue to do so, that we emphasize the essential services of this government and
make sure that those areas are adequately covered when we talk about police, fire,
lifeguard to come into the ... onto the scene, with our roads making sure--Mr. Arakawa
has done a very good service, I think, to this body by presenting a, a documentation of
every single road in Wailuku. So my determination when we, when we further our
discussions is whether or not if we start adding money to do the roads and repave the
roads, can we actually do the job? And I think, again, those are issues that have
already been highlighted. And again, that's going to be putting the pressure back on the
Administration to produce, to implement the policies that we discuss here today and for
the next couple of days. So again, Mr. Chair, campaign rhetoric, the question was
asked by newspaper, taxes, I think we read some comments. I was one of the ones
that said I would like to see it rollback, the 6 percent, but I think we're elected to respond
to the needs of people and I think we've heard loud and clear an overwhelming majority
of people letting us know what they want us to do. So I am in favor of keeping it level as
a working number and see where we come out through our discussions as far as what
the Administration can, again, assure us of what they can and be honest about what
they cannot do. And if they can do that, I think we'll be okay as far as responding to
those needs but being realistic about it, because that's our job, we gotta make sure that
we're being realistic. So I am in favor of keeping it the way it is. My emphasis in our
discussions for the next several days will be in those areas of essential services and,
and I don't have a problem whether it's criticism or praise and standing up for those
things, but that's what I believe and I think that's what our job is about in County
government. And so that's where I'll be and I look forward to the discussion. Thank
you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. The Chair's ... again, Members, so that we
can have sense of, of trying to get a number so that we can, the Staff and I can crunch
down later and bring back to the full Committee how the budget is ... shaping up, I'm
going to ask that. . .for the working number we used, we use the ... my sense is that we
have five of us that. .. would prefer at least the 2 percent reduction. So at this time,
Members, the Chair will use the 2 percent reduction for the basis of real property tax
revenues at this time, hearing the comments of each individual Member. One of the
reasons ... and one of the, the things that I would like you to consider again is if the, you
as Members of this Committee believe we have sufficient cash, General Fund available,
I know that one option I had suggested and I appreciate your consideration was that if
we felt certain projects had a lot of merit to continue to move forward, but we were not
convinced that it was ready for the construction end, that I'd asked you to consider
keeping the planning monies alive and considering the project be a bond project without
placement on the bond ordinance. After discussions with Mr. Moto, I believe another
option that is very viable for this Committee to consider while still keeping the Council
involved in expending County resources, and I don't consider this being too
meddlesome of the Administration, I believe it's being very responsible of how we as the
Legislative Branch expend people's money, is to utilize an option in the Charter under
capital improvements. .. --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... and that is to use cash that we
believe is available to this Committee, place it in a comm ... , Capital Improvement
Reserve Fund category, state the project that we wish to use whether it be Countywide
Road Improvements. That. .. for some that it is a very critical and high priority project.
It could be a project such as the Lanai Multi-Purpose Community Center. But place
cash in that specific fund which ... as we structure the ordinance, as I understand from
Mr. Moto, would keep it alive and then allow the Administration to come back for
authorization to release that cash for the construction purposes. That does two things
for me as, as your Chairman. It maximize the ability of the cash and, my hope, to
reduce the amount of borrowing that this County needs to do for certain projects. I have
been very consistent in my concern of the level of borrowing of this County. This year
we are being asked to put forward approximately $30 million in bond and debt service,
interest and debt service, and I would hope that we can continue to work toward
reducing that amount, and I think this is one option that is available which I don't believe
we've had in the past an opportunity with such cash to consider this option that the
Charter does provide for this Committee to consider. And again, I'm asking you just to
consider it, if that's an option that we might want to move toward. There are very strict
restrictions, Members, in that you need to be aware and I am, you know, I feel required
to share with you is that by Charter, again, they make it very difficult to then change this.
To change it you need an extra supermajority of seven members to make any revisions
or amendments to that Capital Improvement Reserve appropriation.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You're referring to Section 9-14 of the Charter? 'Cause I didn't
hear you mention that. Just for a reference point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, it is correct, as Mr. Kane stated, Section 9-14 under Surpluses
and Reserves. Our Charter and County fathers had possibly anticipated a situation
such as this whereby we have two areas, Emergency Funding or Capital Improvement
Reserve Fund, as an area to situate certain cash reserves. So I would ask you in that
light for consideration of maybe moving certain projects we had considered for bond, to
utilize the cash, reduce the bond requirements and borrowing, and still be able to do
certain projects as it is pre ... , ready for construction. Okay. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Mr. Chair, I think that's a great idea that we move in
that direction. I would like to ask Mr. Moto, do we have to create this fund by ordinance
or can we just take it straight out of the Charter and say the Charter allows it so we can
put it in as part as our, part of our budget?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, yeah, assuming that the Committee were so inclined, then what
WOUld ... happen is that I would recommend that the Chair consider the, that a separate
bill be prepared and introduced that would amend the County Code to formerly establish
this Capital Improvement Reserve Fund which does not exist at moment, at, at the
present moment, it has never been created, and in that bill it would establish it and then
specify as the Charter requires the, the purposes for which .. .for which the funds within
it may be expended. At the same time or at some future time, the Council would
appropriate monies to be transferred into that fund where it would sit until such time as
the project was ... had progressed to a point where monies were needed for design
and/or construction. So there really would be two separate legal actions. There would
be the creation of the fund itself and then also appropriations to-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: To that.
MR. MOTO: --transfer monies into that fund.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. MOTO: And then, oh, I should also say that. .. at some point in the future there would
have to be authorized expenditures from that fund. Probably in a future budget
ordinance you would recognize the revenue from that fund and as ... and then
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appropriate it to that specific project. As the Chair has noted, once you establish a
Capital Improvement Reserve Fund, it becomes very difficult to change the, the project
that your... you've, you designed it for. You need a extra supermajority--not just six, but
seven. And I'll also note just for the record that the, there's an additional requirement or
restriction in Section 9-14, it's the last sentence that says that, any amounts transferred
into a Capital Improvement Reserve Fund shall, shall not be deducted from amounts to
be raised by taxes for ensuing years. So in other words, you couldn't use this as a
device to-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. MOTO: --reduce taxes in the future on the assumption that you're going to be creating,
setting aside monies into this fund. That would not be its purpose.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, following up on that. .. you know, the sentence above or
about in the middle it says, "all or a portion of the surpluses may be transferred into any
Emergency Fund or a Capital Improvement Reserve Fund by ordinance". So does our
budget ordinance qualify as the ordinance to put funds into this reserve fund or Capital
Improvement Fund?
MR. MOTO: Mr., Mr. Chairman, yes I believe it would and the, the budget ordinance is an
ordinance and ...just as sometimes there are supplemental transfers from the General
Fund to a Special Fund that occurs within this budget document. So there would be a,
a transfer in, in essence from the General Fund to this Capital Improvement Reserve
Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MR. MOTO: I'm ... yeah ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And my understanding from Mr. Moto, Members, is that we can do
this concurrently with this budget ordinance, that we can also have that other ordinance
that would enable us to have the Capital Improvement Reserve Fund established
concurrently so that there's ... no break in time if, if I could use that phrase. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It doesn't seem like it's discussed in this
section. But, Brian, if you could respond to ... whether or not this fund would lapse or
expire at the end of each fiscal year?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
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MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, no the fund would not lapse or expo .. , or the, the, the monies
within the fund would not, if appropriated, would not lapse. . .. Like all the other special
funds created by the counties they, they have an ongoing existence and whatever
monies are deposited in those funds would simply carry forward to the next fiscal year, if
unused.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone has ano ... , any other questions regarding this consideration
of the ... Ms., Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, if you're going to go forward, and I
certainly support going forward to establish this Capital Improvement Reserve Fund,
would you consider also at the same time establishing the Emergency Fund and, and,
and put some dollars into it so we can start building an Emergency Fund for whatever
day that we might get hit by something that we're not planned for?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Pre-project impact funding.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. ... (Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh ...definitely the Chair would consider it. I, I would also ask other
Members to share your ideas. Mr. Kane, you had your hand up?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And in that respect I was going to ask this
body to consider a portion of the PSC tax monies that would be coming down the pike
anytime soon, but taking some of that monies--since we're not acknowledging it all in
this budget--taking that and considering that monies in this Emergency Fund and build it
up from there. Again, just a consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's a reasonable request for consideration. Yeah. Mr. Arakawa, you
had-MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
MS. KAWASAKI: As to that particular suggestion, my understanding is that once ... if this
Council decides not to recognize that revenue at this time, only the Mayor can come
down with the proposal. And so if this fund were created with our... budget and you
recognize those monies from the PSC, then you could say that they should be placed in
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that fund. However, if you fail to recognize those PSC funds at this time, the Mayor
would be the one that would come down with the revisions. So we could put it in the
committee report that that was what the body had suggested, but there would be no
way to guarantee that that would happen.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And just a follow up, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I, I was hoping for a follow up, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... (Chuckle). .. And I know that we're dealing with working
numbers at this juncture out of this Committee. So I don't know if it would be
determined ... because we still have to go through first and second reading and
because our deadline for working numbers is coming up to Friday, because we're going
to still have a couple of readings and by that time we should get information regarding
the $4 million, how we would be able to then include it but in ... or however creatively we
can be as far as plugging it back or inserting it back into the budget doc. as well as
these funds that we're talking about. I think we still would have the ability to, to work
that out, and I appreciate that reminder because ... 1, I agree. Only the Mayor can
initiate a ... a supplemental budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, it was the Chair's intention and I'm ... you know, willing to share this
with everyone that it was my, the Chair's intention to ... ask to meet with the Mayor and
to share this idea with him and to see if he had any comments that he may wish to send
back to the Committee. Again, I consider this options that are viable and real for
consideration by this Committee. And so I will. .. unless the Committee decides not to, I
will continue to pursue and offer options for this Committee on how we can proceed with
this budget review. And again, I believe it's my responsibility and my duty to you to
continue to offer you suggestions and options for consideration. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: It's actually a very interesting discussion and ... 1 think very
appropriate discussion. You know, part of the rules that we have to play with ... we
cannot take our debt service and prepay our debt service. So, you know, in a lot of
ways when we have funding, we have to try and decide how we're going to best utilize
that funding. If we could, you know, settle, settle debt service, I think a lot of us would
put a lot of money into debt service just to reduce it. ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... but. .. because the rules prohibit us from doing it. This is
a method that I can see to try and gain some control in case a situation comes up where
we really, we run into some problems. The building next door, for instance, is, is a
prime example. If this were the middle of the year after the budget session and then the
project came up, we need half a million dollars because of a contaminated building, we
wouldn't be able to adjust it unless we had a contingency such as this. So I would really
be supportive of it. The other, the other thing that has concerned me over the years and
I think Charmaine hits on a very good point, you know, we need to be able to balance
out the projects over time and when we're allocating funds there are projects that come
to us and a lot 'em lapse, a lot of we put money to and they never really get done, they
get only partially done. So we tie up a lot of funding within the process that really we
could utilize better if we had an ability to adjust how the funding is going to go at the
appropriate time. I think, I think creating these reserves are a really good idea. For the
most part if a project is good enough to come before this body for a proposal, seven of
us having to ... well, six of us supermajority having to pass it-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Seven.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --seven, excuse me, seven--I think is a good idea also
because it really shows that we're supportive behind the project. And I, I really have no
problem in my mind with, with that. Because as we expend taxpayer dollars we need to
be very positive as to what we're doing. So I would support all three proposals that
have been put up to this point. I think they're good innovations. As our, you know, our
job dictates, we're the one that sets the direction for the County, we set the policy, we
set the vision. The Mayor and the Administration administer that vision. I mean there,
there's a lot of misconceptions that the Mayor sets the vision, but this Council is
charged with it in the Charter to be able to set the vision of the community, and I believe
that this would be a responsible way to set that vision.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any comments at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Pass.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Kawano, anything at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: For one thing, Mr. Chairman, I, I'm surprised the County don't
have that Emergency Fund, as Councilman [sic] Tavares mentioned, 'cause I think the,
the years that. .. I've been on that, we had a couple years that we had to move funding
around because we never have the funding like that. I think now what Charmaine bring
up is a super idea and I'll be supporting that, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just have a question for the Chair. If we adopt your Friday
deadline, I guess trying to come up and, you know, do whatever you have to do to the
budget, knowing that the PSC money ... we're not going to know that till Monday, is
there any compulsion for us to do that or could we defer it till Monday so we can actually
look at realistic numbers?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair prefers us to have the, the budget finalized by, by ... well, our,
our portion done by Friday at the latest and allow Staff enough time to put in final form.
And again, I prefer to err on the side of caution on this one. I have no idea what
Governor Cayetano will do regarding what's bef... , already before him and
therefore ... and again, yes the Mayor is the one that is going to need to submit. .. a
proposal that he is required to by Charter once he ... and his Director, once his Finance
Director certifies the fund he is required to notify us of the surplus as stated in the
Charter and his intentions of use of that surplus. And I. .. at that. .. 1 prefer to allow the
Mayor to present his considerations for that funding when he can show it. I don't want
to do it any other way.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, I. .. having ... you having said that, I would really ask
the indulgence of the other Committee Members and yourself to use the higher working
number than to use ... keeping the taxes at what they are presently. And the reason I
am doing that is because there's other factors that we haven't taken into consideration,
which are some other things that have come up, you know, the situation with
Kalana ... or, or well, basically the, the Planning Department building. We have
some ... we, we also have the concerns of, let's say, the Molokai Hospital. I have some
concerns about, let's say, acquisition of open space and not funding that at a time when
we, we have capital. That's something that's not going to add to CIP, but land does not
get any less expensive. It's just the way it is. So I would prefer that we use the larger
working number if you ... insist on not, you know, deferring until Monday only because I
think that's a more realistic number. There are so many projects on the books already
in terms of generating additional tax revenues that I believe will materialize within the
coming year. It's going on all over. So I'm ... while I err on the side of being
conservative, I also want to be realistic in the way that we're approaching the budget.
So I would just ask that we use the higher working number given what you have
outlined.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Ms. Johnson, the Chair has a sense that with Ms. Tavares,
Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Molina, Mr. Carroll and myself, that we already had five Members
stating at this time a preference to go with the Mayor's proposed 2 percent rate-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --and I will continue to work on that rate at this time. I prefer you to
consider to help the Committee prioritize projects instead of trying to increase revenue
to encompass all projects. The County cannot and should not be all things to everyone.
That is not the purpose of the County.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I. .. with all due respect, Mr. Chair, I, I would really ask that
you poll the Members again to ask what their feelings because I did not hear what you
heard from Mr. Carroll. I even alluded to the fact that I might go along with 2 percent,
but right now at this point given the situation that we have I want to be realistic ... and to
be realistic and to come up with a budget that I believe--you know, all of us want to have
a workable budget. I would like to be able to look at things in a more realistic frame. So
I would just ask that you just individually poll the Members. You know, I may be totally
wrong, but I, I guess I didn't hear the same thing that you heard coming from
Mr. Carroll. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there any objection by the Members? You need to restate your, your
position on the real property tax for Ms. Johnson. So let's just make it easier. Who at
this time feels to support the 2 percent reduction as the fig ... , working figure as we
proceed under revenues? Raise your hand.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Can you ask the question again? I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Who ... excuse me, Mr. Kane, the, the Chair is asking at this time who will
support as the, for the working number the real property tax with the Mayor's 2 percent
rate reduction?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: As a working number?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir. Okay. Please raise your hand ... one, two, three, four, five ... with
the Chair I have six votes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Molina, any comments regarding the, the options of
either a reserve fund or a special capital improvement?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just a general statement. I guess from prior to being on the
Council I had always assumed the County had some type of emergency fund like this,
but to my surprise, well, we don't have one. So in light of that, you know, I fully support
going into this direction of, you know, establishing a fund to address emergency needs
in case the County faces a calamitous situation. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Brian, in, in reading 9-14 ... once we set up this fund and
we've heard comments about even having an emergency reserve, ultimately these
funds would not be earmarked by project. Should we then--can I, can I finish my
questions and then if I understand wrong, then you can correct me.
MR. MOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Should we then decide to take out that fund that we may have
called Emergency Fund and not a specific project, at that point because we've ... had to
create this by seven Members, do we at that point also need to have a seven Member
vote should we decide to use that money for a specific fund?
MR. MOTO: Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Also, the last question is am I to understand also that the
Administration cannot take this money out when we establish this fund and specific
designations for capital improvement. .. cannot take this money out until we, as a
Council, with seven votes approve of it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, are you prepared to respond?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, I'll address I think three issues raised by Mr. Nishiki in his
question. First, I want to make a correction I think to one of, one of your assumptions.
You said something to the effect, you said something to the effect that. .. that the fund
would not designate its purposes beforehand. And I, I want to make sure that when
we're talking about the Capital Improvement Reserve Fund, the purposes for that fund
would be designated ahead of time. In other words, it would say this fund is for the
purposes of financing project "x" or project "y".
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oranges, apples?
MR. MOTO: Right, right. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Waiale?
MR. MOTO: Yeah. And if at some later point, you know, for whatever... either because the
Council felt that the project was not needed or was too expensive or should be changed
and instead of project "x" and project "y" you wanted to do project "z", at that point you
would need to amend it, but by a seven vote majority.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. MOTO: Okay. Now, Mr. Chairman, if I may continue. Mr. Nishiki raised a very
good ... technical question which is .. .when it became time to actually expend the
monies or appropriate the monies for the project, would that action require seven votes.
I don't believe this question has ever been posed before. But I read the Charter to
really to ... in a way that the seven vote requirement is imposed whenever "the purposes
for which such Capital Improvement Reserve Fund are ... is amended", but not
necessarily if all you're doing is voting to approve an appropriation out of that fund.
Okay. I hope I'm, in other words-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That's five then, is it?
MR. MOTO: Yeah, that's five. Right, okay. Now this issue is related to the third part of your
question which dealt with the Administration's authority to encumber monies in that fund
without coming back to the Council for some authorization. And I guess my answer to
that is it would depend on how the ... ordinance creating this fund were drafted or is
drafted. As you are aware, the County has many different funds that exist currently.
We do not have a Capital Improvement Reserve Fund. I don't think we've ever had
one .... Well, I don't know how many, I don't know if it's most or some ... 1, I guess at
least some of our... special funds that currently exist have basically an automatic
appropriation provision incorporated in them. So now there's once you reserve the
fund, I think, for example the--Iet me give you an example. There's the Building Plan
and Permit Review Fund--I think I've mangled its name--but basically it collects all the
building permits and LUCA has the authority to use those monies in the funds for
personnel and equipment and inspections, etcetera, etcetera. That, that. .. that law has
a provision in it that says that the monies can be appropriated and used for that, those
amounts and without having to come back to the Council for permission every time an
encumbrance is made. Now I, I anticipate that with this special Capital Improvement
Reserve Fund the bill would not be written, the law would not be written in that manner.
Instead it would require that when it actually became time to use the monies that, that
had accumulated in the fund, then at that time there would be required a budget
appropriation out of the fund. In other words the, the matter would come back before
Council during a budget session and the ... in the revenue section there would be so
many dollars out of the Capital Improvement Reserve Fund being recognized as
revenue and then an off, an equal and offsetting appropriation in the budget ordinance
appropriating monies for that project. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Because I, I, I was listening to other Members and, and
this is why I wanted some clarification. You said each project in here would have to be
identified: Waiale, K
, Wakea or whatever... Kaahamanu. So when the, when,
when the ...when someone brought up about that franchise tax and that 4 million being
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able to be put in here--possibly by that time we may know--in no way can we create a
no-name fund in here, meaning not a project. Because I think people were thinking-MR. MOTO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --in case we needed to get money for an emergency--someone
brought up emergency--there was no fund in here that was actually a slush fund with no
name. Every project that we put in here has to be identified. Is that my understanding-MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --or, or can we do a slush fund with no name in case of an
emergency and call it an Emergency Fund and that would be the name?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, we have two separate funds available to us.
MR. MOTO: Yes. I, I'm glad that the Chair makes that distinction. You know, the comments I
just made, I was focusing on the Capital Improvement Reserve Fund, and I do know
that the Committee has also discussed the Emergency Fund which is a separate type of
fund. Again, that's not a fund that exist currently. It not has ever been created to
date ... and presumably it, it's for a different type, it's for a completely different purpose
from the Capital Improvement Reserve Fund. It's not necessarily designed to fund or
finance capital improvement projects that are designated beforehand. Rather an
Emergency Fund would be to pay for em ... , presumably emergencies and things that
you could not anticipate, reasonably anticipate beforehand and, and probably you're
talking about significant emergencies, not emergencies like oh, we're running short on
cash this year and let's tap into the Emergency Fund. . .. So ... and, and any, any
ordinance that would create such an Emergency Fund ... 1 think I would recommend to
the Committee that it seriously consider trying to come up with a good definition of
emergency, you know, and the ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
MR. MOTO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you .... Hold on, Ms. Tavares. Mr. Moto, just so that we, we
can be very clear. To establish this ... ordinance and to place specific projects into this
area under Capital Res ... , Improvements Reserve Fund, just a majority vote of five
Members is sufficient to provide the enabling legislation? The only provision of the
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seven votes required is if there should be an amendment to change the original purpose
of the ordinance? Would that be correct?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman. Yeah ... 1, I would agree with the Chairman's reading of the
Charter. I think that's what the literal language says and I, I would not impose that
supermajority requirement beyond what is stated in the, in the Charter provision read.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, I was going to suggest. .. because I think as
we go through these, it's going to be a little complicated and now I regret that I ever said
anything about the Emergency Fund.
I think we should focus on the Capital
Improvement Reserve Fund at this time and perhaps you would entertain at a later date
after the budget that we look into creating the Emergency Fund, because I think it would
be a lot more complicated since we'll have to define emergencies and that like. So if, if
that would make it, you know, more fluid for us, you know, just to keep that in the back
of everyone's mind and, and just focus on the Capital Improvement Reserve Fund
which I believe is a, a really good way for us to, to go. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And I, I appreciate Mr. Kane bringing up that there, there
was more than just one option available for the Committee as provided by the Charter.
Okay. Yes, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. And, and I'm, and I'm glad if we agree on that only
because as stated earlier by many speakers including members of the public, you know,
we can always have excuses why we want to expand the budget in this manner and,
and, and, and, and ... and not put a name on it, and the realistic assessment I think
given by Charmaine specifically today was--and it's really important--how many projects
can this Administration do in a given time? And, and, and this is so important because
when we look at this budget itself, we've not really expanded except through
your... imagination and, and reality right now that we've got on the book that we're
going to give another CIP person in the Office of Managing Director, but I think that's
positive. But even with this warm body ... please, let's not think that all these projects
can be done in a given time of a year and a half. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And inflate the budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (Chuckle). .. Yes, and, and ... thank you. And the Chair cannot take
credit for that suggestion to the Committee. That was, I believe, Member Tavares'
suggestion for Committee consideration. Okay, Members, if I may under page 1 under
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Revenues, if may direct you to TAT. For your information we did have a conversation,
Staff did have a conversation with the Council of Revenues. Currently, the Council of
Revenues' TAT figure for Maui is $19,933,000. We had budgeted $19.25 million as the
TAT figure and ... the Staff did contact. .. Marsha Wienert of the Maui Visitors Bureau as
regards to what they consider that projections as proposed by the State ... Council, and
at this time Ms. Wienert's professional opinion is that the 19.25 is still a very reasonable
revenue figure for this Committee to keep as its consideration. Any comments from the
Members? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you. I would go with the number that we have, the
19.250 and if it should happen that we come in higher, that it would just become part of
our carryover for the following year. I don't think we should recognize every cent.
'Cause if there's some disaster where we have an economic downturn in the second
half of the year or something, we will truly feel it if we, if we plan it too close.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I, I, I feel the same way. I'd rather go on the side of
conservatism and not spend money. I think we have enough.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other comments by the other Members regarding the
information just provided? If not, the Chair would also agree. At this ... point in time I
would ask the Committee to maintain the 19.250 estimate for TAT res ... , revenues.
Okay, Members, using the Mayor's proposal of 2 percent rate reduction, at this point in
time the Committee Staff has informed us that we are $195,000 in the hole.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Say that one more time?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're $195,000 short.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That's all?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Using the Mayor's 2 percent rate reduction and the adjustments that the
Committee has made so far.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And just for clarification. I believe the Mayor's proposal was
2.1 percent or something like that. So I don't, I don't know if, if we're being accurate by
saying the Mayor's 2 percent proposed deduction. I think he came up with a budget
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and figured a balance and came up with 2.1 something percent. Now if we're going to
be using a flat 2 percent, then it's not the Mayor's proposed de ... , decrease. It's our
proposed decrease. So I just wanted to make that clarified because it seems like the
Mayor's budget did have a 2. and some odd change and they were just rounding it off
for sake of presentation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: But if we're going to be working with accurate numbers as a, a
2 percent decrease and that's accurate, then we shouldn't acknowledge it as the
Mayor's proposed rate. So again, I just wanted to get clarification on that because I
hear you-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good question.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --and everybody else saying eh, the Mayor's-CHAIR HOKAMA: Very good question.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --proposed-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's a good question.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: It's our proposal, not his.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Miss, Miss ... Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, the amounts that are used and are reflected on the spreadsheets
and that we will reflect are the Mayor's proposed rates because what we're using is the
certified tax roll number. So the difference, the revision that the Council is making is
recognizing the additional revenue that the Finance Department has certified in real
property tax revenues, and they used the Mayor's proposed 2.1 percent decrease.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank you for the clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Mr. Arakawa.

Thank you for the, for the question.

That was important.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, just for clarification. But because the certified number
was changed to 95,608,351 isn't the, the number different?
MS. KAWASAKI: I'm sorry, we were going over the real property tax. Can you repeat that?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Arakawa is saying has the number changed since-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The certification number changed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the certification number. So-MS. KAWASAKI: Yes, there was an addition. When the certification comes up each year,
generally speaking, there is an addition. Because when the Mayor proposes his budget
it's an estimate, and the real property tax certification comes after his budget is due.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So-MS. KAWASAKI: So they put a number in for real property tax and, generally speaking, each
year when the real property tax certification comes up there is difference. This year it's
in excess of...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The only point I'm-MS. KAWASAKI: ... 3 million, it's 3,102,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --the only point I'm making is that when you add the
certification to where it's currently at, the 2.1 original. .. the number, the number that
we're working with should be a different number.
MS. KAWASAKI: No, it would be the same number because they did a 2.1 percent cut to each
rate. They didn't take a total dollar and, and cut it because then it would be different
percentages to each of the categories.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, if you, if you believe you have a $400,000 plus difference,
I need to ask you to please deduct the circuit breaker adjustment figure of 472,122. Is,
has that been calculated in the numbers provided to the Members, Richelle?
MS. KAWASAKI: Yes. If you look on Line 7 of the worksheet, the minus 472,122 is the circuit
breaker adjustment and that number has not changed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. KAWASAKI: It would have changed there--if, if you looked on your previous worksheet,
there was a line there and there was something that wasn't in any of the total columns,
it's just a note to say what the difference would be if you had reduced the real property
taxes further.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, that, that question that was asked, it
might be helpful to look at the Finance Director's response under Finance-01 dated
3/28/01. He includes a chart that shows what the real property tax rate reduction was
per classification to arrive at that approximate 2.1 to 2.2 percent difference. So it
actually spells out the rate. Like, for example, the homeowner's rate currently is $3.71
and the pro ... , in the Mayor's budget proposal it, it was figured at 3.63 percent--I mean
$3.63. So there's actual, a dollars and cents calculation ... recalculation of the rate to
come up with the revenues.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for that information. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: If we go with what Mr. Kane is suggesting which is a flat
2 percent, how close are we are ... are we then to actually coming out on, on a balance
if-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, Mr., Mr. Kane wasn't saying we should use the 2 percent. He just
wanted clarification that if I'm saying 2 percent and, and mentioning the Mayor's rate,
that's what he needed clarification on because he was correct in his understanding that
the Mayor's rate was more than just 2 percent, and I have been using 2 percent as the
figure when obviously it's more accurately 2.1 something percent.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is, is that correct, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, and that's ... thank you, Mr. Chair, and that's ... 1 was just
looking for the clarification in your statements of using 2 percent. So that, that was the
point of my, my question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, I, I misunderstood. I thought he was actually just saying
if we rounded it to the 2 percent flat, you know, what would happen. And just out of
curiosity if we did round it to the 2 percent, what would happen? We'd be ... obviously
we'd be closer to balancing the budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct. With, with ... the decisions we made during the, the first
round, that's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: 'Cause I, I would just be curious to know how, how close we
can get given if we just used, eliminated the .1.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'm not too sure what .1 is.
MS. KOLLER: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
MS. KOLLER: There's some items that when we get down into the appropriations, there's
some shaded areas in there that we had not, you know, the Committee had not
decided. And so to go back and do a .1 percent at this point until you really decide on
those appropriations, I, I think it would be best if we would continue down the line.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I, I would ... 1, I plan ... 1 would like to finish up rev ... , revenues first
please, Members.
Then at least we can have.. .(chuckle) . .. Staff be able to
concentrate. Yes, Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, the 95,608,351-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. YOSHIMURA: --is the number that we're looking at, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. YOSHIMURA: That's the, that's the amount that is before the circuit breaker. If you refer
to the handout from Mr. Lo transmitted April 19th which gave us the assessment for the
Fiscal Year 2002, it reflects a spreadsheet that he had given us. So the amount that's
reflected for total revenue for real property tax comes out to 95,136,229.
MS. KAWASAKI: That's the number that we have, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, very ... and, and I'm glad that we have that confirmed. Okay,
Members, anything else under this portion? If not, I would like to talk about Rates and
Fees. Okay. Seeing none, can we go ... move to Rates and Fees. Okay, Members, I
would ask that you look at your budget document, budget ordinance. Is there anything
under Rates and Fees that you, you would like to bring up to the Chair's attention?
There is one area that I would like to have the Committee consider and that is ... our
parking fee rates. Right now, I believe currently--where did I have it?--and I believe
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currently people like myself are paying $10 a month for a reserved stall. I will be
recommending an increase to $30 for $10 .. .from the $10 rate class. For the $15 rate
class, I'm recommending a $45 a month fee.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: What page are you on? --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-CHAIR HOKAMA: ... 1 am looking for that, for you right now.
Note:

Pause.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Page 18.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tavares. Always when I need it, I can't find it. Thank you.
Uh ... and this is on the bottom of page 18. We have five lots: A, B, C, D, and E.
Under... on, on page 18 under General Fund it is described in a narrative what A. .. the
lots A, B, C, and Dare ... and then it shows the rates, 7.50 per uncovered stall; 15 per
covered stall in Lot A; 10 per uncovered in B, D, and E; and 15. My recommendation is
to triple it.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: All three, all four numbers?
CHAIR HOKAMA: All.
Note:

Short pause.

Remember, Members, if I can share with you, at one time we were considering the use
of the Wailuku Union Church property as a considered proposed expansion of County
parking. For that to work, I believe they had presented a figure of $25 a month for
consideration for parking, reserved parking, and one of the reasons we found out why
that proposal basically didn't go anywhere was that when compared to what we charge
in our parking lots, people had a hard time understanding why would they pay $25 to go
across the street. Why not wait and hopefully get a 10 or $7.50 reserved stall for a
month in one of our lots. And we do know that a lot of our employees make an extra
effort to come extra early to get a space on the streets. And I think one of the things
that we're going to move forward to especially in, in my thoughts with the brand new
multi-purpose municipal lot for Wailuku, that in the future we'll be also charging monthly
rates for reserved parking, for reserved parking. So that is my suggestion that all
rates ... get tripled ... and I think that is still a very reasonable amount to pay for a
reserved stall per month. Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, I believe the Cost of Government looked into the increase of
parking fees for employees. If you'd like, I could get the report and bring it back after
our lunch break and maybe you folks could review it-- 53-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that would be-MS. YOSHIMURA: --at that time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that would be very good. Thank you for offering that. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. For Michele. Would you have
any information on what other counties charge, just for information, like say Big Island
and Oahu ... Kauai-MS. YOSHIMURA: No, I'm not-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --if it's comparable?
MS. YOSHIMURA: I, I could check on that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We will get a Cost of Government report. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I, I. .. 1 guess I'm an ... , anxious to get moving on something
that's firm-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and I would just say we'll go with your recommendation and
on the employee lot where it says $7.50, we could just round that one off to 20 because
that's, you know ... whatever; and then the next one $15, make that 45; the $10, make
that 30 and 45 ... and, you know, I'll make that into a motion and, and if you want to
discuss it that way now, let's get some of these things set.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, good.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If you want a motion, I'll, I'll make it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fine. I'll, I'll recognize that motion. Do I have a second?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'm not going to make an amendment, but I think the covered stall,
the one .. .the, the covered stall should be not 45, just 50, but anyway I just threw that
out. .. 20, 30, and 50 just to make it nice, even, round numbers and-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So that would be an amendment, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So with this amending 45 to 50, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, and this is just regarding the covered stall, I believe, which
is adjacent to this building, and I think it currently runs from one end where Mr. Fukuoka
is through all the directors, the Mayor, and all the way to Mr. Kawano's stall that is under
covered. I don't know if-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: But mine is half-half.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yours is half covered and half-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Yeah, half-CHAIR HOKAMA: --uncovered. " . (Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --half is uncovered.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, then maybe we need to consider a half a rate for you .
. . .(Laughter). " Okay, Members, you hear the amendment to adjust the $45 to $50 a
month. Any further discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: For discussion. I think some people might be wondering well,
why are we just being so arbitrary and grabbing numbers out of the sky, and I think just
to follow up on what you said. We've had discussions in the past regarding employee
parking and if we're going to make an effort, a conscious effort to look for
other.. .facilities where our, all of our employees can have County parking ... and like
we discussed, we had a discussion with the church where it would have been $25 to
lease their property and provide parking at about $25. If we were to do that, that would
fall more in line with what's here. And so offering the lower seniority people something
where they gotta walk from, they're going to be paying less than what people who are
going to park right in here and jump in the elevator or just, you know, right close by. So
I think it would be bringing it more in line with what the demand for parking and what's
available out there, besides the free parking, would be more in line and I think it's fair for
us to consider these numbers. So I will be supporting it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, just as a note. I believe the last count, someone told
me just recently there's 168 employees on the wait list for parking. So there is a, a
pent-up demand for it and maybe with these kind of costs we might encourage pooling,
carpooling if they think the car, the spaces are too expensive or some other thing and,
you know, make some more spaces available for employees. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other more ... any further discussion? Seeing none.
On the amendment to increase the last category, the highest category from 45 to
50--existing rate, existing rate $15--the recom ... , the amendment makes it to $50 a
month for a covered reserved stall. All in favor say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oppose say no.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One no. Let the record show one no.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Who was no?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Carroll, Johnson, Kane,
Molina, Nishiki, Tavares, and Chair Hokama.

NOES:

Councilmember Arakawa.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

Kawano,

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, on the parking fees we have 20,30, and 50 as it regards
to parking lots A, B, C, D, and E. The motion as amended, all in favor say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oppose say no.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One no. Mr. Arakawa.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Carroll, Johnson, Kane,
Molina, Nishiki, Tavares, and Chair Hokama.

NOES:

Councilmember Arakawa.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
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ACTION:

APPROVAL of increasing the Employee Parking Fees per month
from $7.50 to $20 per uncovered stall and from $15 to $50 per
covered stall in Lot A; from $10 to $30 per uncovered stall in Lots B,
0, and E; and from $15 to $50 per covered stall in Lot C.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we can move forward. Is there any other suggestions or revisions
under Rates and Fees for consideration? Mr.--yeah, I'm going to go ... ask Mr. Nishiki
first. Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, that's alright. 1'11-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa, you have a proposal?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I, I passed out three sheets earlier.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay, if we can go up, go through these sheets.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. These are the ones that are circled one, two, and three.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right. ... And the, the first one ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Page?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Uh, it's the cesspool pumping bill. This is on page 26. Well,
it was on 26 when I did this.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's still there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Arakawa, on the budget ordinance under Appendix B, Rates and
Fees, page 26 under Sewer Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Under the handout--I, I gave you a handout so it's a lot
easier to work with. Oh, excuse me. Excuse me ... Yeah. On, on this particular page
what I'm trying to do on page 26 just so we, we understand the ...what's going on is if
you look at--well, let's start with the first page. The first page is actually with the
cesspool pumping proposal, that's way back, and then we'll come back to page 26, it's
the second page.
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Under the, under the cesspool pumping proposal what I'm looking at doing is leaving
the septic tank cesspool pumping at once per month and hence, the correction that I
have there. After July 1, 2000 put a period, and taking out "and ending June 30, 2001,
and more than once per quarter during the period July 1, 2001, an ending with
June"--yeah, going back to July ... down a couple more sentences and ending with the
bracketed space July 1, 2002 unbracket, eliminating that. .. and what that would do is
that would establish a once per month rate of cesspool pumping. And then the second
page which is on page 26 under Option 2--you see where the part that I have
bracketed?--eliminate "where no private pumpers are available", and baSically what this
will do is anybody that needs more than one pump would pump at the rate that the
Administration has put there, 172.14. But those people that need the service now would
be able to contract with the County to have their cesspool pumped a second time if, or a
third time if they need, but they'd be paying what the recommended rate, the
Administration has put in there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Since we have Director Goode ... Mr. Goode, any
comments that you would share with the Committee?
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chair. Actually, the first time I've been able to see this and I guess
it was fortuitous that I happen to be in the building. But. ..just quickly digesting the
proposed amendment, I'd just like to ... Iook back to last term where the Council spent a
lot of time in Committee discussing these changes to the cesspool pumping ordinance
in the Public Works Committee and we just started implementing, of course, in July 1 of
2000 some of the changes. And while there's been a few
for the most part it,
it's done its intended goal in getting people to cleanup their cesspools and get the no
operational and where the, where the ones that were not operational to get them
operational. And ... 1 would feel a little more comfortable for us at least being able to
more closely examine the proposed changes and perhaps discussing them at a
Committee level where we could have a detailed discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your... verbal response at this time. Members, any
other discussion at this time? Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. I, I, I've got a concern also and I know that at that time
Alan was not a part of the Council. .. and our direction was, was to get the County out of
cesspool pumping. So my, my question to ask Alan is this. You now want to change
the policy and, and, and, and, and get the County involved in cesspool pumping and,
and having to get more equipment and the whole gamut? Is this your direction now?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Nishiki, this is a service that the County has provided for
many years. When I was on the Council last, we had the discussion on this and we
tabled the bill because we had a lot of people that were con ... , very concerned about
the fact their cesspools were being ... they would be affected by it. Also, the private
pumpers charge considerably more for the service and a lot of people are having
problems paying for the service, at least I've heard a lot of complaints about it. So
therefore what I'm recommending is again, you know, it's not a free ride. If we're going
to do the service and my, my intent at this point is to say yes, let's continue the service,
not eliminate it. And, and this way what we're doing is we are charging for the service
and we are charging for additional cesspool pumping over that, according to what the
fees are. So my intent is to keep the practice going. A lot of people that have this
service right now depend on the County to do the service.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So if we're going to eliminate the service altogether, that's
one thing. If we're, if we trust what the private pumper companies stated--and when I
was on the Council prior, the private company said that if they go in, they will work with
the people that have the cesspools. They will cure the problems so that they won't have
any extra pumps, if you remember that testimony about three years ago. My
information to this point is the private service that, that have been acquired to go and try
and clean this up have not, and it's been an extraordinary expense for those people that
have the cesspool and have had it pumped more than once. So I don't believe in a free
ride, Mr. Nishiki. That's why I'm suggesting eliminating that sentence on page 26 and
allowing everybody to pay for a second pumping at $1 ... $172.14 rate that is there ... if
there is a need for a second or third pump. But my understanding is there are some,
some people out there right now that because they can't afford it, they're having the
sewage in their backyards and it's very unsanitary. I'm done, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Anything else, Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, you know, I, I'm going to side on the side of David only
because I know that I was a part of the Council that made that policy decision for us to,
to move in that direction. I know that David would have probably set up ... probably the
vehicle and the machinery or whatever was necessary, and to go to another policy
change for me at this point in time is not where I really want to go personally and
so ... because there is an alternative which is using the commercial pumping. And so,
I'll be voting against it if there is a motion made and would hold that we have, as been
asked by the Public Works Director, a discussion in Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. A question for Mr. Goode. David, about
how much do, what's the average price private companies charge for per pumping?
MR. GOODE: That, that would probably vary. It's more than the County because we charge
them $75 to dispose of their load at the treatment plant and we don't charge ourselves
for starters, and they do ... other services that we don't do. Like they'll go into the house
and make sure they don't have leaking toilet flappers or sink valves and things like that.
But it, it's generally more and I, I too have heard, you know, concerns that they may not
have fixed 'em, but one of the things we did over a year and a half ago was we had
some private guys fix one of the County cesspools and it's still working great to this day.
And essentially that was kind of... the start of taking a good look at this law. So again, I
would suggest that, you know, we, we bring the private guys in, we develop, look at
some statistics, find out where the problems may be, find out how the thing is going
before we make a, a policy shift right when we just started on the thing. It's really
difficult to administer, you know, the things that are constantly moving.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: The County just basically pumps water then, I guess, and
whereas private people do sludge in addition?
MR. GOODE: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll, you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes. Thank you, Chair. On Friday, we moved one of the
things that I had brought forward to the Council to Public Works Committee of stating
the cesspools, and what I had written up over there was the concerns that were brought
before this Council to address them because the problem we have. And the problem
that we have is that we have a lot of people that have cesspools that because of their
property size cannot put in septic systems and are caught between a rock and a hard
place, and this is the thing that I wanted to address and I think Mr. Arakawa also to
make it to where, we would make it to where when they, they ran into this situation that
we're allowed to replace a cesspool with a cesspool, which they cannot now in certain
areas. We put it to where the County has made it to where they cannot upgrade their
cesspool and get us out of the business, and this is not acceptable to me. I would
agree with Mr. Arakawa for the present time until we can correct the situation with the
Department of Public Works that would allow people to upgrade their systems legally,
and right now talking with some of the contractors, they're not able to do that because in
that area they are required to put a septic system, but it is not possible because of the
way the land is laid out, the lots are too small or other considerations, too close to the
road. And this is what I have been informed and this is what I'm concerned about
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because we're making it to where we are forcing these people to stay as they are. And
so I would support this until we can rectify the situation. Thank you.
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: Thank you. Yeah, we look forward to having that discussion ... in Committee,
Councilman Carroll, but remember it's a State decision. The State Department of
Health mandates whether or not a cesspool can stay in place or has to be upgraded to
a septic tank. So we have no ... the County right now, we have no say.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Excuse me. I meant to say working with the State and the
Department of Public Works. I, I realize that and I'm sorry for the way I stated it. I do
realize that that is how it is, but the situation we're in is the same thing. It, they're
being ...they're being told that they can't upgrade so they're stuck in this cycle and we
need to work on that, and I hope that we can work with the State and rectify this
situation so we can get out of the business eventually. But for the time being, I think it's
appropriate that we do this because these people have no choice. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that comment. The Chair would not ask for any
consensus on this at this time. I would prefer we wait till after our midday break. So
you can think about it, the merits of Mr. Arakawa's proposal and comments from Mr.,
Director Goode. Recess till 1:30 p.m ... .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:09 p.m.
1 :34 p.m .

. . . (gavel). .. The Council's Committee on Budget and Finance will reconvene.
Members, we have additional request for testimony. The Chair would prefer to do it at
the end of the day unless there's a, a request to bring them up at this time. Again,
people of the public, testimony is always taken at the beginning of the meetings.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I would request that we bring the testimony up just so
that they don't have to sit and watch us the whole day, 'cause it'll be a long, a long day
and maybe late into the evening.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your comments, Mr. Arakawa. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: You're running the meeting, let's go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, for those wishing to testify you have three minutes and
then the Chair would ask you to end your testimony. Helen Nielsen .
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MS. NIELSEN: Aloha and thank you very much, Chair, Council members. I appreciate the
opportunity to just put in a couple of words for the open space funding. A good friend of
mine put it nicely and, and they said well, when a, a company is promoting and
developing a new product, they don't wait until they develop the product and then raise
the money for the promotion and the distribution and the production. They have that
money there ready to go once the product is perfected. I think we don't have a specific
place to put that million dollars for open space funding, but I think it's very important for
us to consider our future to start setting aside these funds for open space acquisition.
Um ... I'm not going to take up too much of your time, but I really hope that the open
space funding comes back into the budget, and I appreciate your consideration.
Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Helen? If not, thank you, Helen. Kenny
Tam.
MR. TAM: Good afternoon, Committee Chair Hokama and Members of the Budget and
Finance Committee. My name is Kenny Tam and I'm the new Executive Director of the
Maui Adult Day Care Centers and today, I wish to testify and comment on the line item
that was proposed for Maui Adult Day Care by the Administration.
First of all, I want to thank the Council for this year's allocation of $108,800. As you
know, 80,000 of it went to the Hana, went to the establishment and the operations of the
Hana Senior Center, and also the rest remaining 28,800 went to the operations of our
central operations.
I did want to give you a, just a very brief report about the Hana project. I will say that it's
going very well. We have a Director, Malia Henderson, currently about 20 to 25 seniors
are using it on a regular basis, and last month there were 193 drop-ins at the center.
The plan right now is to increase staffing and we'll be planning to add a, a half-time
program assistant to the center.
I received word last week from the Mayor's Office that he, they're recommending the
identical amount, 108,800 for this year's line item for Maui Adult Day Care Centers, with
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a caveat that 85,000 of it will be going to the senior center. So it will be an increase of
$5,000. One of our, of our concerns is that our center is increasing services and
expanding, but it seems like every year the allocation is actually redu ... , being reduced.
And so I really appreciate Council member Tavares' recent recommendation to increase
our line item to 120,000.
My request today, being the new Director, is whether it's possible to have our allocation
restored back to what it was last fiscal year, which was $45,800. That whole amount
was actually used for the central operations, but since last year--we got the 108,000, but
80,000 of it went to the Hana operations. So for the central operations it actually got
reduced 17,000 and if, if this current proposal goes through, that will be another 5,000.
So we'd be actually down 22,000. And so my request is whether after the restoration
whether we can ... have the line item be increased to 130,801, and I passed around a
proposal. .. a new project that we're starting come June 2nd , which is the Saturday
Respite Program at our center. So we'll be opening six days a week instead of five
days a week and this is at, at the request of the family members, and also there are
people in the community that was interested in having another day at the center for their
loved ones to be able to be at the center. As you know, many of the caregivers are
working full time and they would like the extra day of the weekend to be able to do their
own thing and at the same time having the care provided by a facility.
The second project that we want to undertake is upgrading our Lahaina center. As you
know, it's in a very old building on Front Street and we want to upgrade the furnishings
in it. Because I asked the staff last week about. .. kind of like a wish list of what they
would like to see, not only to improve the conditions for the clients, but also for the staff.
And so that's my request to increase the line item for Maui Adult Day Care Center.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Tam? Seeing none, thank you very
much, Mr. Tam. Michelle Anderson.
MS. ANDERSON: Good afternoon, Chairman and Members. My name's Michelle Anderson
and I am testifying on my own behalf. I'd like to draw your attention to a few of the fees
that you're going to be setting today as part of this budget.
In your Rates and Fees details, on page 2 there's an Ocean Recreation Fee. I'm very
concerned about this, it's set at $50 and this is to allow ... this is a one-year fee for a
permit for commercial operators to use our beach parks. And as Executive Assistant for
Councilman Nishiki, we have recently been getting lots of calls from residents in various
areas where they are having a hard time to access the beach because the commercial
operators have taken it over. Cove Park is a specific problem right now. The
commercial operators take up public parking, they take up the benches that are
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used ... that are there for the public. They take up the beach. Many times it's a wind, a
wind sailing operation where the sales and the rigging and all take up all the land space
that's fronting the beach, and it just doesn't seem appropriate that, that the license or
the fee to be able to use these parks, these public parks is only $50 a year. I'm sure all
of you know it cost a minimum of $60 to go on a snorkeling tour. So we have dive
operators and wind sail people and surfing schools all using our public resources for
$50 a year, and I would urge you to reconsider that fee.
The other thing that I would like to draw to your attention-CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, Michelle. Before you move on can, can you state specifically
that, that fee?
MS. ANDERSON: It's called the Oc ... , Ocean Recreation Fee-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MS. ANDERSON: --and I believe it's on page 2, Chair Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's the last-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --it's the last item on page 2.
MS. ANDERSON: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Michelle.
MS. ANDERSON: And it's currently set at $50. And when they initiated the ordinance to do
this, I believe, in '90 or somewhere around there, that's what the fee was set at. So I
think it's time to re ... , revisit it because we are really ... stressing our resources.
Okay, the other thing I wanted to draw to your attention all has to do with the Planning
Department and ... the first thing I would like to request is that you ... reconsider the
request by the Planning Department to have a $300 filing fee for a Petition to Intervene.
That's on page 36 of your Rates and Fees. Currently, there is no filing fee for a Petition
to Intervene. State law says that intervention should be freely given, and I think that we
can take a literal interpretation of this. An intervention is the only way the public has
to ... impact this public process beyond a three minute testimony, and I think that it. .. it
really will cut a lot of people out of the process if we have a 3 ... $300 filing fee for
intervention. The other thing--and you all know that we, you've got plenty of testimony
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against this fee. There were petitions sent out to the various Council members several
months ago, and I just want to remind you of that in case, you know, all this budget, it's
easy to forget those things.
The other thing that I'd like to draw your attention to, on page 36 they have Special
Management Area Appeals. They want a $300 filing fee for this appeal, and I think this
is really a misnomer because ... if you'll look at the ordinance or the rule section off to
the right, Section 12-202-26 that this filing fee applies to, it's actually an appeal of the
Director's decision. A Special Management Area Appeal is actually an intervention. So
it should read appeal of Director's decision. They're wanting you to attach a $300 filing
fee for that appeal. The Director, the Planning Director has the authority to pass a
shoreline setback approval without commission review, without public review. The
Planning Director also can issue a minor permit without public or commission review.
So if someone in the public wants to appeal this decision by the Director, which by the
way by ordinance they only have ten days with which to do that. So I think that adding a
$300 filing fee for the public's right to appeal a decision is ... only cutting the public
further out of the process, and I would urge you to not attach more than a $25 filing fee
to either one of these appeals.
The other thing I would like to draw to your attention, we are now--this seems very odd
to me--but we are now attaching a fee for an After-the-Fact Permit. An After-the-Fact
Permit is basically ... issuing a permit to somebody who's already done their project
without getting the appropriate permit, and I think that there should be a, a fine attached
to that so that people know you have to go through the permit process. You can't just
go get your permit and if someone catches, I mean go get. .. do your project and if
someone catches you, oh, well, we'll just go back and file for the permit. What they're
saying here--I'm, I'm sure you all have this--this is ... the Planning Department gave you
this as a request during your deliberation so that it's easier to follow their changes.
Currently, there is, of course, no fee for an After-the-Fact Permit because in fact there is
no provision in the rules to allow for an After-the-Fact Permit. So I would hope
that. .. and what they're doing here is they're just doubling what the permit fee would
have been. So an After-the-Fact SMA Permit based on the project valuation ... normally
is ... 300 to 4,000. So if you get an After-the-Fact Permit, they're going to charge you
600 to 8,000, depending on the valuation of your project. I would like you, like to see
you attach at least $1,000 fine on that, on that fee. That's the minimum daily fine for a
violation in the Special Management Area, and County and State Code allows for a
$10,000 violation in the Coastal Zone Management area. So I would hope that you
don't condone an After-the-Fact Permit by just doubling the fee. I would hope that you
would attach a strong fine to that fee also. Thank you, Mr. Director, I appreciate your
time and ... or Chairman rather. .. and Members.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Michelle.
Ms. Johnson.

Any questions for Ms. Anderson this afternoon?

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Michelle, in, in the area I know you and I had discussed the,
the fee with regard to the $50 permit for the beach ... you know, actually it's the-MS. ANDERSON: Ocean-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --Ocean Recreation Activity Permit. Currently, are those
actually, as far as you know is there a limit on the number of permits that we issue per
year on those?
MS. ANDERSON: I have talked with Floyd Miyazono about this quite a bit and he's told me
that they are now limiting because we're reaching, you know, carrying capacity in some
of these areas, and the permits do have locations tied to them. So say a surf school,
you know, the conditions are going to change shore to shore, day to day. So maybe
their permit would allow them to set up at a beach on the south shore, a couple beaches
on the west side, maybe one on the north shore, and so at any given time they may not
be at that same location. But he's finding now that certain locations are stressed out
and he's picked some of these locations to no longer issue, issue permits until it's been
straightened out, and I would like to underscore that the permits are only good for one
year. So they have to come in and renew every year.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Now would, would it be your impression ... that I know
like, for example, when we do the craft fairs at the Civic Center, for example, we .. .for
profit we do get a percentage of the revenue generated from that. So do you think that
this would also be an appropriate-MS. ANDERSON: Yeah, I think it would be very appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --requirement?
MS. ANDERSON: I know that it would probably tax the, the Finance Department who is the,
who is the Department that issues this permit by the way. That's where you go to get
the permit and before they issue it, they do pass it through the Planning ... the Parks
Department and I think also the Police Department to see if there's any objections. But
if you were to attach a percent of, of gross or net sales for the year or however it's
based, then it would probably cause more work for the ... Finance Department, but there
should be a strong enough fee or a high enough fee that, that could be, you know,
worked into it, the cost of finding out what their gross--it's a form, they fill out the form.
And I'm sure you could easily check against. .. a G.E.T. 'cause they have to file, you
know, what their sales is every year with G.E.T.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, I, I. .. that, that's something administratively that might
be able to be worked out so it wouldn't become cumbersome. But. .. that, that's great. I
really thank you for bringing this forward because if you hadn't, I was intending to today.
MS. ANDERSON: Thanks, Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So thanks so much. Appreciate it.
MS. ANDERSON: This is the chance we have to head off a real bad problem.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. No, I really appreciate it and perhaps some of the
revenues could be used then to also assess some of these hot spots that we have
where the resources are being dramatically impacted. Thank you.
MS. ANDERSON: That's correct. Thank you, Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Ms. Anderson? Seeing none, thank you,
Michelle. Susan Bradford.
MS. BRADFORD: Hello, my name is Susan Bradford and thank you for all your hard work this
week. I know it's going to be a long week. So I appreciate the fact that you took
testimony today.
Fifteen months ago when the Mayor bought 1 acre at Palauea he and, as I recall, some
of the Council people challenged the community, and they said what are you going to
do? We've done this. What are you going to do? There was some talk about, I don't
know, millions of dollars here and there somewhere, and some of us really took the
challenge very seriously and we said yes, what can we do. Clearly the government is
not able to buy all our beaches or protect all the shoreline. It just isn't able to do that.
So what can we do? We have spent the last year, year and a half creating the Maui
Coastal Land Trust and we are willing and able to do a lot to try to preserve our
coastline through a lot of the different vehicles that are offered in a land trust, from
conservation easements and other types of preservations as well as outright acquisition.
We are willing--our goal by the end of the year is to have a full-time staff person to have
one, in the next few months to have at least one major parcel--well, it's a couple of
major parcels--working towards conservation easements on the coast and to have one
parcel that we have set aside that we are going to go for acquisition. Now this is a
decision that will not be taken lightly. We're not going to just choose my favorite beach
or somebody else's favorite beach. We are creating a set of criteria to do this and doing
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the best we can with this. But we can't do this alone. We are willing to get an executive
director, have the organization, go to the Federal government and ask for funds, go to
the community and ask for funds to, to acquire these beaches. But when we go to the
Federal government, we cannot go alone and say well, the County doesn't back us or
they say maybe they'll take out a bond or maybe they'll put some money behind us
down the road. That is not going to wash with the Federal government. When we go
up and say the County has set aside some money, it can be matching funds, they're
willing to put in 1 million, 2 million, would you put in 4 million or 6 million. That, that
would have some weight. Then our organization, your organization, our community can
win. It's a win-win for all. If you all do not put that million dollars for acquisition into the
budget, it's really going to hurt all of us. It's going to hurt the community because we
will not have the leverage to go ahead and, and get the other fundings that we need.
The fact that Mayor Apana came out and said he wanted to support us with a million
dollars made a huge difference to lots of people that we have run into and, and funding
agencies and granting agencies. We have now gotten four grants and we're going for
more. So we're doing a lot of work here and we're happy to do it, we're dedicated, but
we need your support. So please, put this million dollars back into the budget now, not
coming later, down the road, maybe, if and when some PUC money, and not about
bonds somewhere down the road. We need to work in partnership. We want to work in
partnership with you. We want to have a win-win for Maui County. We know that our
beaches and our shoreline is going very rapidly. We need to act this year, not next
year, not in some other budget. This year. We are acting really quickly in this land
trust, but please support us and help us. Put that million dollars back in.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Bradford, can you tell the Committee this afternoon the amounts and
where those four grants that you were able to obtain and is coming from?
MS. BRADFORD: Yes. We've gotten two grants for $5,000 each from the Trust for Public
Land, we've gotten a $10,000 grant from the Atherton Foundation, and we've got a
$4,000 grant from the Environmental Support Services. And we have applied for a
$10,000 A&B grant.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for that information. Any other questions for
Ms. Bradford this afternoon? Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. How much money has been given by the community?
MS. BRADFORD: We ... right now we have about. .. once it all comes in, we've got pledges
and so on, we have about $20,000 from the community, and we have just started. We
haven't even gotten a membership drive up and running yet. This is just people that
have just sent money in.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, anyone else? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Thanks for coming today. Would you be agreeable to
keeping the property tax rates level at what they are if it meant that we could put
$1 million away for open space?
MS. BRADFORD: I'm glad you asked that. We meant to be, a bunch of us meant to be here
last night and got here too late. So yes, I would support leaving the property tax where
it is and so would many of the people in the organization.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Mr. Arakawa.

Hold, hold on, Mr. Nishiki.

Mr. Carroll, you had a question?

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So could you explain what the organization is and why
it's ... and what point you're at right now, how you've come to, to get to the point where
you're asking and requesting a grant?
MS. BRADFORD: Okay. Sort of a little of the history?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes.
MS. BRADFORD: Okay. Well, we started 15 months ago and it got very clear that a land trust
would have the most opportunity for different ways of preserving shoreline. We went
ahead to create a land trust, but we didn't want to do it. ..just the 10 or 20 people that
we had with us at that time. So we decided to invite a larger group in the community to
come together, which we did.
We invited about 60 or 70 people, including
representatives from A&B and, and Maui Land & Pine and the Chamber of Commerce,
big business, small business, tourist industry, and environmental. .. environmentalists,
and we spent three months creating our vision and our goals and our objectives ... and
our mission. We had completed our mission by October of 19... of last year, and our
mission is to preserve, protect, and acquire coastal lands in Maui Nui, all of Maui
County for the integrity of the environment and for the protect, for the enjoyment of
current and future generations. By December we created a, a board. Again, we had
representatives from Maui Land & Pine, A&B, Chris Hart's Office--a lot of different
people that are involved in the community ... care and really want to help. We've had,
we've now got our committees up and running. We've, we're in the beginning of a
membership drive, we're in the beginning of a fund raising drive. We have ... our land
planning committee is just setting criteria because it's very critical which ... we want to
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make sure that we choose wisely and the lands that we go after and that we ... it's a
very thoughtful, thorough process. At our stewardship committee because as you're
aware in some cases if we have a conservation easement or if we actually take over
some lands because of acquisition, we need a stewardship program and our
stewardship committee is setting their criteria. .. --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- .. .funding
for all those areas right now through our grants and through public fund raising. Does
that sort of answer it, Alan?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes, thank you.
MS. BRADFORD: Our and-- Yeah, I said that. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you.
MS. BRADFORD: Could I just say one last thing? And that is ... 1, I encourage you to do this.
I also encourage that you keep in the monies for the erosion studies and, and the
mapping and for Rob Mullane's position. We all have to work together for our shoreline,
and that's another piece of this puzzle. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr. Nishiki.

Okay, thank you.

Anything else for Ms. Bradford this afternoon?

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Wouldn't you even be more agreeable if we can keep the tax
rate at Mayor Apana's with the tax break?
MS. BRADFORD: To, to not lower taxes?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
MS. BRADFORD: Yes, 1-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No, but to, to lower taxes. If we can achieve that also.
MS. BRADFORD: I, I don't. . .for my personally, I don't see any reason to lower taxes, but if
you want to lower taxes and give us the money, that's okay. But my ... 1 don't see a
reason to lower taxes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

- 71 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

CHAIR HOKAMA: --for your comment. Anything else for Ms. Bradford? If not, thank you very
much-MS. BRADFORD: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for coming this afternoon. The last person we have is Tom Pierce.
MR. PIERCE: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and ... Members of the Council. My name is Tom
Pierce and I'm here today as President of the Maui Coastal Land Trust, and you've
heard from Susan Bradford where our mission is. We're here to preserve and protect
the coastal lands in Maui County, and the way that we intend to do that and the way that
we're already starting to do that is by partnering with landowners and assisting them
and taking advantage of a lot of the IRS benefits that are out there that allow them to
sell land at lower values or to give land away and get a tax benefit from that. And the
issue that you have before you today is whether to, whether to put a million dollars into
the budget based upon what the Mayor had proposed, and that's an issue that's really
separate from our land trust. And so that's what I'm really addressing today is should
the County be placing, should the Council members be placing a million dollars, voting
to put a million dollars into a budget for the acquisition of coastal lands? And I think
there should be a resounding yes to that. I mean who needs coastal lands to be
preserved and protected? Clearly the environment needs it; businesses need it to
support our tourism economy; our children need it to continue to have, you know, pride
in the place they live in and have it protected in the way that we all envision Maui; and
the County needs it for all of those reasons. What can we get for a million dollars?
Maybe not too much. You know, when you think about it, it's not too much money, but
it's a start and if you then allow the County to partner--and this is a separate issue from
today--if you then allow the ... County to partner with organizations similar to our
organization, the Maui Coastal Land Trust, we can take that million dollars and take the
trust that the County is giving us and the, the emphasis that the County is giving to
coastal lands and their intent, the County's intent to preserve coastal lands and we can
take that out to the public because our goal is to raise a lot of money from the private
sector and from places on the mainland, whether that be government or private.
So what we're asking for is, number one, as to this issue is give coastal lands what they
need and which is a push start with this million dollars. Whether that mon ... , money
ultimately is used to assist us in, in our acquisitions because that's what it's for is
acquisition money, that's only what it's for, whether it comes to us or to another
organization or whether the County goes out and makes its own purchases, it doesn't
really matter. The goal is to get started doing something that's extremely important to
Maui and its people. That's all I have to say unless there are any questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pierce. Any questions for Mr. Pierce this afternoon?
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MR. PIERCE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seeing none, thank you very much, Mr. Pierce. Members, that is the end
of testimony that has signed up .
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
Okay, Members, if I may direct you back to page 26 of the budget ordinance under
Appendix B. The discussion before the Committee prior to the break was a proposal by
Mr. Arakawa regarding the cesspool pumping fee and revisions to various sections of
the Rates and Fees section and the County Code.
Any further discussion?
Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, when this topic was first brought up--and I will
say for the record, you know, I'd like to see the County get out of this business at some
point, but we've been providing this service for years. It's a question of health and
safety in my mind. It's a question of creating the ability for residents within Maui County
to actually work within a set of existing rules. We have some citizens that are stuck
bet..., in a, in a box where they really cannot help themselves, we have rules that
prohibit them from helping their own conditions, and they're stuck within that situation.
Now, if we can find a way to change the rules that will allow them to correct their
cesspool situation, I would be willing to say okay, make the correction and then after
that we can dismantle this organization, but that has not occurred and that is, that is a
concern. You know, it's a health and safety issue in my mind. I think we need to
continue this to the point where we actually have the legislation that
is ... Councilmember Carroll has pointed out. He's actually put this topic in his
Committee. So we, we need to con ... , in my mind we need to continue this until we can
actually allow residents to have a method to do a corrective measure.
And
unfortunately, you know, what the County does and what the State rules are don't
mash [sic] well and this comes under the jurisdiction of the State, and it troubles me
greatly to hear of situations where people are having to live with cesspools overflowing
because they just flat can't afford to have the pumping. The representations of the
private groups that I heard when I was on the Council about three years ago when this
came up just haven't panned out and the expenses have been really great. I've, I've
been hearing, you know, anywhere from 200 to $1,000 being charged to these guys for
several, one or several pumpings and it's just too big a hit on their budget. So, you
know, if we don't do anything with this, what we will do is we'll go from a monthly to a
quarterly, which means these guys will have to pickup much more of that cost, which
means that we'll probably have a lot more unsanitary conditions and they really can't
work their way out of it. So this is sort of like a, a stopgap measure in my mind to try
and see if we can find something workable ... and until that can occur I don't think we
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can just abandon our public, you know, just tell them hey, we've been servicing you all
these years, tough luck, you're on your own, and you do what you can with it but who
cares, you know. And that is, that is the point I'm trying to make with trying to make
these modifications because I think we need to get out of that situation. The County
shouldn't be the do-all for everybody, but we are the protectors of health and safety and
that's where I think we need to continue this program.
So then hence my
recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa. Members, any other questions or comments for
maybe Mr. Arakawa to provide some clarification?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If you want-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Now I, I, I think I heard and all of us have heard from Alan.
think the, the proper way to digest this is it's a long subject matter that we discussed the
last time around when Alan wasn't in office and, and decided to pursue this policy. And
I don't, I don't mean to demean anybody any, in any way, but as the ... as been
suggested by the Public Works Director and Mr. Carroll has put this item in the, in
his ... Committee, that we should continue with what we've got and if we are going to
have a major policy change, then I think after thorough discussion in Mr. Carroll's
Committee we can get some recommendations out. And this is how I wish to pursue
this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chair, I believe for point of clarification I think that was
referred to Public Works, to the Public Works Committee and not Human Services. So-COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: ... (Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --and that is something that I would consider undertaking
sometime this year this particular issue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that clarification. Thank you very much.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:
Committee, so ...

I apologize.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
Committee.

I just heard Mr. Arakawa say Mr. Carroll's

My, my error.

Mr. Carroll referred it to Public Works

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think Mr. Arakawa makes a good point
and I think what he's attempting to do is to not make a major shift in policy, but I think
just slow down the progression of the policy that we've discussed in our prior meetings
regarding this issue, and I don't think that what he's asking for is unreasonable. And
again, just to clarify, I don't think there's a shift in policy. I think it's just slowing the
policy down because I think rightfully what he says there is, although the State is the
one who ... decides certain policies, I think we can be a little bit more--how shall I
say?--we can be more aware of how it impacts some of the people in our community.
So I think what Mr. Arakawa is saying has a lot of merit. I for one would be, support it.
Now one of the questions I had, Mr. Chair, was the language that was put here was it
based on ... annual budgets as far as the dates that are put in there? In other words
was the, were the dates that were put in there because it's ... they're set annually it
seems like. The next two phases are once per quarter for Fiscal Year '02 and then
twice for the Fiscal Year '03. Is it because--and I'm just trying to recall why we did
that--is it because of annual budgets and figuring estimated fees or, or assessments
was the reason for that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Goode, could you or maybe the Budget Director respond, please?
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chairman. I don't think it had anything to do with fees. If I recall
correctly, this passed in I think August of last year and customary for things of this sort
where we ...where annually we're basically rationing it down a little bit, that we do it on
July 1 since that's when we typically change all kinds of things.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, and I'm just wondering if, if it would be, you know, prudent
to delay what this language is here and delay it for another six months and that would
give the opportunity for Mr. Molina in his Committee to ... it may seem like forcing the
issue in his Committee to be discussed. But, you know, consideration for delaying it
another six months before we start progressing forward with what we have here as
language. You know, in other words kickback the, the dates of change, you know, six
back, extended six months out in other words and I don't know how... what kind of
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impact that would have. But again, I think Mr. Arakawa brings up the points that, you
know, health and safety of a, of a segment of people in our communities that are being
impacted by this in a very ... you know, it's a very unfortunate thing that they gotta deal
with with overflowing cesspools, and I think we can't turn our backs on that. It's just not
right. So although Mr. Arakawa and I differ on many issues, I think on this one I'm going
to have to lend him my support on what he, I think, is driving at and whether it's, you
know, delaying it or extending it. However you want to, you know, discuss this, I would
be in support of that and I would hope that the Members would reconsider their, their
stand on it and yes, I believe it is important that we have the discussion in a Committee
and for sake of time and yet still being prudent in our decision-making process, that we
do consider what Mr. Arakawa is stating or at least a partial to that and ... so we can
move forward one way or the other. So that's what I ask, Mr. Chairman, for this body's
consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank, thank you for your thoughts, Mr. Kane. Any other comments
regarding Mr. Arakawa's proposal that is before you at this time? You heard Mr. Kane's
suggestion. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair, and it's ironic we talk about
cesspools today. I think about a week and a half ago I had my cesspool pumped and
paid about $400. So for me, you know, I'm lucky that I can afford it, but I can
understand the concerns of people on fixed incomes. So this is a legitimate issue that
Mr. Arakawa brings up and I would like to definitely address this in Committee in the
near future, real near future. So it is a sanitary issue on top of a financial issue. So this
merits consideration in Committee. So I would just like to ... Iet those with cesspools
especially in the Upcountry area know about that, 'cause I know Mr. Goode pointed out
earlier today that since, I guess, you've had a program to get people to maintain their
cesspools a lot better. So I think that has helped ... a large segment of people who
have cesspools, but then you have the other side, people who ... 1 think we had that
lady who testified recently about the problems that she has been encountering, and we
as a, as a Legislative body have to be concerned about individuals who are suffering
from that type of situation which is not very pleasant. So there's financial concerns as
well as sanitary concerns, and I would like to address this as soon as possible ... in the
near future in my Committee. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. And just a question for Mr. Goode if I may.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Excuse me. David, would this, do you ...would you see an
adverse impact of us extending it out six months to your... 1 mean how you've setup
your, you know, administrative function regarding this issue? I mean would you see an
adverse impact on, on how you folks are, are ... you know, planning this thing out, you
know, the likely progression of what we've done in this particular ordinance? If we went
out six months-CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Goode.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --or a year, you know, whatever it is but-MR. GOODE: Well, in, in direct response to your question, I don't see a major impact certainly
in our administering if it was say delayed six months. I, I think if we started delaying it
further or wiped it out completely, then we're, we've just gone ... took one step forward
and we just took one step back. This would be just kind of holding at that one step for a
little bit and give a chance to discuss in Committee, 'cause I'd like to compile a report
showing the number of pumpings, showing the numbers, you know, where, where we've
had cleanup activities, anywhere we've had problems. I'm not aware of anybody living
with an overflowing cesspool constantly. . .. And hear from the pumpers themselves.
So I don't think a delay such as what you described is going to have any major impact.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And, Mr. Chair, so ... and just to ... my, my closing
comment. This doesn't impact our Appendix B of the budget? And the reason I bring
that up is, Mr. Chair, I know you realize that I've been pretty consistent in outside of the
budgetary process time I've had problems with messing with Schedule B, Fees ... Rates
and Fees outside of the designated time for Budget. So I, I ask that question because
it's relative to some issues that I just take stands on. So for me, as long as we can deal
with this at Committee and it seems like Mr. Molina is willing to take this up at a, at a
sooner rather than later date, I would ask for the consideration. I think Mr. Arakawa
feels that you need the year. I don't know if six months is prudent for us, but again I'm
just, I don't want to take the, the step back and I'd rather just kind of run in place for the
moment to, just to make sure to allow the people to kind of get their chance to get their
feet on the ground to get this thing moving for themselves. So anyway, I'm done.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, again my, my intent is to try and give these guys a, a
chance, and it's not everybody that has their cesspool pumped that is, is affected. Now
if we delay the ... this issue, we just change it and roll everything back one year, okay,
under the assumption that maybe we can come up with a program, those people that
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are stuck in a situation where they cannot help themselves maybe because the lot is too
small, the State rules don't provide for the, the situation, and we allow those people to
get into a special program so that, you know, we can try and focus on those, those,
those numbers. Then, it might be something that can be worked out in the Committee.
I don't believe we're going to be able to change the State rules within a year, but we can
within the Department perhaps change the rules so that we're only addressing those
people that really have a major cost problem and a major sanitation problem and that,
that's really what my intent is. Now, if we can do that, I'd be perfectly happy to just say
look, let's just keep this whole thing, but let's change the dates in here one year back so
that we have time to ... discuss this in Committee in time for the next budget. .. and, you
know, if they need extra pumping, we go with this 172. I didn't change the numbers
from, from the Department because I didn't want to, you know, manufacture numbers. I
thought that if the Department is proposing a number, they'd be comfortable with
pumping a cesspool at that cost. So on the first page I would be willing to change it and
make the motion that what we do is we just rollback the dates. And starting where I
bracketed, instead of bracketing the whole thing, changing the June 30, 2001 to 2002,
the July 1, 2001 to 2002 ... oh, excuse me, yeah, and ending the 2000 ... ending
June 30, 2002 to 2003, and the next one over there is July 1, 2002 to 2003. Just
change those dates one year back. Hopefully in that time we can find some solution for
these people that really have the problem and address it that way.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, I'll second that for discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members ... the Chair will not be taking motions at this time. I, I
would like to continue how we've been ... proceeding from the past, that pretty much
consensus and then we'll take the formal motions toward the end when we do the
finalization. But again I will recognize the, the revision ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... that has been proposed by Mr. Arakawa and obviously I, we know
where you stand, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And on page 26, you know that second part of that,
eliminating the "where no private pumpers available" so that we can allow people to
have the second pu mp for 172.14-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --which is the Department's number.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Goode, hearing the discussion from Mr. Arakawa's
proposal and Mr. Kane's recommendation of the date change, what is being proposed
on the Code and the Rates and Fees, page 26, will that accomplish the intent of what
you've been hearing this afternoon?
MR. GOODE: I, I think it would.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, the Director has stated that he believes it will achieve the
intent of the discussion. Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. My, my last, my last statement for Committee Members.
I know there has been a statement in regards to how one feels about when rates can be
changed and fees can be changed, but I think we've had a legal opinion rendered to us
during last year's budget session, and I hope it is still consistent, Brian, that the Council
can indeed change any rates and fees at any time during the year. And once the Mayor
appends it--I think it is the Administration that appends it--then those rates and fees
become in effect law. So if that's changed, then I stand corrected. The other is I would,
I would hope that in our discussions ... we can get. .. some idea of also, David, how
much we are compensating the cost of the pumping that we are doing right now. In
other words, what it is in real cost and what we are actually charging because I think
that it would help all Committee Members to understand, you know, that this is
something that we're having to compensate in more than the actual cost and it's
something that we should look at. And that's the reason why I would hope that as we
discuss this in Mr. Molina's Committee we would probably have made a better decision
prior to making any changes. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your comments. Mr. Moto, you heard the question
from Mr. Nishiki. Is there been any changes on your Corp. Counsel's opinion regarding
rates and fees and the authority of Council to make revisions?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, no there have not been any changes. There was a, a
memorandum issued last year. It's been some time since I've read it, so I don't
remember it in detail anymore. But that there have been, to my knowledge, no
amendments to it and it remains outstanding and in effect.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the ... so what Mr. Nishiki has stated as his understanding is accurate?
MR. MOTO: Yes. Except that I would ... the, the, the one point which I'd have to refresh my
memory about is the issue of who WOUld, who, who could initiate a change in the fees if
that were proposed, whether it's something that could be initiated from the Council. .. or
from the Council rather than from the Administration.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, we would ask that you would ... review that information and
bring it back forward to the Committee, please.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAI R HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And just real quickly. And I, I went over and told Wayne ...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... that issue is, it's an individual stand that I have decided to take
as an individual and I'm not trying to impose that philosophy or that type of stand on any
of my colleagues.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And so I just wanted to--I told him and he knows and that's why
he's laughing and, and I just want to let everybody else know. It's not an issue for me to
impose on anybody else. I understand what the, the, the ... the opinion was, and I
choose as an individual not to agree with the opinion. That's all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And you have been very consistent. . .(chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... on this, Mr. Kane.
Members--yes, Ms. Tavares.

So I can appreciate consistency also.

Okay,

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, and since they're referring, this is going to be referred
to Committee, I would like to recommend that you refer the communication that's
entitled .. .from Public Works and Waste Management 04, dated April 6, 2001 in which
Mr. Goode has provided the figures on how much cesspool pumping has cost for the
County of Maui and realizing that the total cost of.. .for the year was close to $300,000
and the revenue was 105,000. So it is not even breaking even at the current rate that's
being suggested. So if we could have this referred to the Public Works Committee also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, WN, CT)
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ACTION:

REFERRAL of the matter relating to fees and policies for cesspool
pumping, along with a copy of the April 6, 2001 letter from the
Director of Public Works and Waste Management, to the Public
Works and Transportation Committee.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered. Okay, Members, regarding ... the revised proposal by
Mr. Arakawa ... and again, the intent is to delay any changes to the status for an
additional year. Am I correct in my statement, Mr. Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Basically, all I want to do is find a
reasonable solution that's workable and not leave our citizens in an untenable position.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And then the other addition is on page 26 regarding to the Rates
and Fees ordinance, the elimination of the phrase "where no private pumpers available"
under Option 2 of Section 3471 Fees - Cesspool and Septic Tank Pump ... , Pumping.
Okay. Are we clear on what is before you? Do we have consensus? If you are in
disagreement, raise your hand. Seeing-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And on the second issue, I'm not clear on it and I don't want to get
into a full explanation on it as far as removing that, that second portion. I don't know
what the justification for that would be-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --how it ties into this whole thing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Very, very simple explanation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Basically, what this does is it, if you, if somebody wanted to
get a second pump, they would ... they could only do it if there were no private
companies available. So by eliminating this, this allows people to come in, ask the
Count..., the County for a second pump at the rate that the Department put in there,
that 172.14. That's the intent.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Again, the Chair will ask if we have consensus in case
there was some misunderstanding.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, seeing ... so ordered.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, WN, CT)
ACTION:

APPROVAL of revising language in Section 14.29.010, Procedure of a
proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 14.29 OF THE MAUl COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
PUMPING OF CESSPOOLS AND SEPTIC TANKS, AND CHAPTER
14.32 OF THE MAUl COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO PROHIBITED
ACTS AND PENALTIES".
APPROVAL of deleting language "Where no private pumpers
available:" under Sewer Fund, Account No. 3471, Fees - Cesspool
and Septic Tank Pumping.

CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll move on.
Mr. Arakawa.

Anything else under Rates and Fees by Members?

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. I, I'd like to relook at the, the Community Center
Fees. I've handed out a sheet. .. actually several sheets with the community centers
rates and fees, and on the first page I'm trying to adjust, address the custodial deposit
under Type III and Type IV. Currently, the Administration has been proposing a $50
deposit for all Type III and a gradient for all Type IVs, and what I'm going to propose
and basically what I'm trying to get to is a reasonable fee so that when people use the
facilities, they sort of have to clean it up. So I'm proposing $200 ... be instituted in place
of the Type III and Type IV for deposit, cleaning deposit.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Could I ask Mr. Arakawa if he'd postpone that
discussion and do the Solid Waste Fund one since David Goode is here?
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Mr. Arakawa, any objections to doing the solid waste request first?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Page 29.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, this is handout no. 2 from Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Handout no. 2 ... and this is something that when we, when I
went around with ... during the campaign, we had a lot of complaints about the trash
collection, the $6 fee at the landfill. So basically what I'm asking for is elimination of this
Category VII which eliminates the fees at the landfill. As you can see the bracketed
area starting at the, the top of the page .. around Category VII and ending at the end of
Category VII. And, Mr. Chairman, I personally feel that the, the $6 fee is causing more
problems than it is worth. I know there will be a lot of difference of opinions, but I want
to propose this ... elimination of these fees and at least have the discussion on it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.
comments?

Director Goode, would you care to offer any

MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Councilman Arakawa, for shifting gears
while I'm here. Yeah. As I stated in my testimony a couple weeks ago, the
Administration, too, have received a lot of calls regarding the monthly, once a month
amnesty day--which by the way we're trying to find a new name for it and it was called
free day for ... we'li just start right now, we'll call it free day-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
MR. GOODE: --and the Administration spent a lot of time with this and we felt that by going to
each Sunday, have a free day on Sundays would help meet the concerns raised by
some of our residents, but still meet the intent of the fee which is that everyone should
pay their fair share, and this is something the Solid Waste Task Force worked on ... was
identifying what those costs are, what services we provide, who our customers are, and
it didn't seem fair that a segment of the population would essentially get away for free.
And so even in our discussion in the task force it was who wants to make a fee

- 83-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

everybody pays all the time and then we softened that with the monthly free day, and
now we're looking at. .. the Administration's position is we'd like to do it every Sunday.
So we're softening it again. But we're still saying well, you gotta pay your fair share and
that's, that's our intent. And I understand now Councilman Arakawa's request, but our
position is that we think once a week is plenty.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts, Mr... Director Goode. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I can be in support of the Administration's
proposal with, of course, the change in the word "amnesty" which I know we've
discussed many times. But I think instead of going ... completely repealing this thing, I
think we still need to maintain that and soften the, the hit that, that the community
experienced with what we did in the prior years, and I think going every Sunday is
something that we can work with and if we continue to work with--'cause we still need to
recognize the fact that we are discouraging people from going into that landfill when the,
the, the guys are in there working and having all that heavy equipment going around.
It's just a major safety issue and I think Mr. Goode made that very clear and, and I, too,
have talked about that in the past. So I, I can support the every Sunday ... changing the
word "amnesty". Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I think there's a, a lot of comment regarding the word
"amnesty" also. So I would agree that needs to be changed. Our people are not. .. 1
don't know, I guess assumed be guilty of a violation.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Along the lines of that discussion, I think we talked about a
different day for--was it Hana?--that it would be Saturday, and does that cover Molokai
and Lanai, too, the Sundays?
CHAIR HOKAMA: David, if you could explain the differences in the, the Molokai, Lanai, Hana
situations, please?
MR. GOODE: Okay. Well, for Lanai it's pretty simple because we have the bins out Saturday,
Sunday. So that's essentially free every weekend. In Hana, I think that we'd make it
Saturday. I'm sorry, I'm sorry when I said Sunday because I was thinking just central,
but obviously we've got three other landfills. So Hana I think would be Saturday. And
for Molokai, I would say it's whatever day Chairman Kawano wants ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: " .(Chuckle) . ..
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Chuckle) . ..
MR. GOODE: ... which I thought was Saturday.
. . .(Chuckle) . ..

And when was it?

I can't remember .

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: He wanted Sunday.
MR. GOODE: Sunday.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you, Chairman. David, as we long we have it all day
Sunday, no problem because I prefer to have it Sunday because with all the parties we
have every Saturday, and Sunday would be the day to get rid of the rubbish.
OTHERS: .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: So, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Makes a, makes a lot of sense to me. So Sunday, Molokai is requesting
Sunday; Hana's, East Maui's request by Mr. Carroll is Saturday; and Lanai we'll keep it
Saturday and Sunday. Okay. Any other discussion regarding Mr. Arakawa's-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --proposal? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes, I, I'd like to briefly go into this for discussion. We've
read in the paper where a lot of the private property owners have been complaining
about the cost they're having to incur because of a lot of trash being dumped on the
side of the road. I've also heard the Department say well, you know, we want to do an
amnesty, but at the same time what we want to do is we want to make sure everybody
is paying their fair share. Now, those two things seem ... inconsistent. If we're going to
be doing an amnesty, then those people that are bringing it in aren't going to be paying
their fair share. So there's an obvious move here to try and sort of pacify the public, but
it defeats, it defeats the original intent of saying everybody pay their fair share. If you
look around the County and, you know, I've taken the opportunity to drive around, I'm
seeing so much trash on the side of the road, almost everyplace you go you're seeing
trash, and I just don't want the County to be known as the trash capital of Hawaii. I
mean it, it seems to be a very, very bad problem we have to deal with. In the campaign,
the last political campaign when we were going around from community and community,
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this was the primary thing that many people talked about as one of the onerous things
that they felt was unnecessary. $6, you know, is $6 is $6. People refer to that and
believe it as different implications. A lot of people feel that this is government trying to
overstep and, and become too dictatorial and have control. Now in my opinion what we
really should be working for is a total change of the system whereby we're taking all the
trash in and we are doing recycling projects and incinerating or converting to
energy ... whatever is left. So I think the whole process should be changed and that is
where we should really be focusing our energies. To try and say well, everybody should
pay their fair share, I think, sort of implies that we should keep going the way we're
going because somebody along the line didn't pay their fair share. And, you know, I'm
going to ... 1, I've always disagreed with that because there is no process within our
County system where it's not being paid for. The taxpayers have paid for this for years
out of their, their property taxes. It comes out of the General Fund. It's still taxpayer
dollars. What we're doing is we're creating a special fund and we're paying from the
special fund and we're saying well, all these people who are bringing trash to the, to the
landfill in their vehicles never paid for the trash collection, and that's just not true. I'm
going to take the position that this is the better way to go, is to just eliminate it and try
and refocus our trash collection system. 'Cause I, I believe firmly that until we can
make it free for everybody to come in and make it very easy for everybody to come in
and take their trash to the right place, to have it directed in the right direction, recycling
where it can be recycled, disposed of where it cannot be recycled, we're not doing the
job that we're being charged for. So my attempt at this point is to eliminate the fee. My
goal is to eliminate the system. And I believe at this point we're not addressing the real
concern of taking care of the complete recycling projects. We're not marketing a lot of
what's there, we're seeing trash all over the place, and that is a very bad record for us
to have. That's why, you know, I'm proposing this because when we were going around
from community to community, one of the pledges that I made was that I would propose
this because the communities ... 'cause I WOUld, people that I was talking to in the
communities asked that it be repealed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. When this came up, I did go around and
ask is some people in Hana, although I hardly see Hana in the daylight anymore ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: ... that what they thought and everybody was pretty happy
with once a week on a Saturday. Of course, everybody would like to go any time. But
two of the people I talked to did address without me prompting them about the safety,
and one of them said well, before when I used to throw the rubbish, they didn't drive all
the way up when I saw the tractor over there, they used to throw it by the gate because

- 86-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

they were worried about. .. the tractor running over their car and which has, we've had
accidents like that in Hana if you want to go back a little ways. So I think that. .. I'd like
to see and I think most people would like to see how it works, how effective it is and
then come back and revisit it afterwards. And in the meantime the other comment I got
was the same thing Mr. Arakawa was talking about. I've had several calls about how
effective our recycling is and, of course, the better recycling program we have, the less
dependence we'll have on our landfills. But for now I think the general consensus of
people I talk to they were happy with it, and my personal feeling is I'd like to see how it
works and how effective it is having it once a week. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. And I must say that our Public Works people do a
fabulous job in the Hana landfill area. If you haven't seen it, it looks like a park instead
of a landfill.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is ... very well done. So, Mr. Goode, if you would pass on that comments
to your people in East Maui. They, they ... they do a very, very fine job for the County.
Mr. Kawano, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No comment, Mr. Chairman, except that I like that one, one
day free and even the people on Molokai are happy to have that one day free. So that
one day free, you can see a line of cars going in there, too. So, you know, we don't
have that much rubbish to throwaway anyway, but we, we like that one day free.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and I, I understand both sides of the issue because I
know that some people truly cannot afford. It, it is a lot of money to people, and I don't
like to see trash either laying on the side of the road because people can't afford to
dispose of it. So somehow within this I really would like to also look at this in Committee
because other communities have faced similar problems to this. Perhaps if we
reward ... in, in some way the people that really are very frugal that, you know, don't
produce a lot of waste somehow, there has to be some way. You know, we're, we're
punishing on the one end if per pound you have to pay more. Perhaps there's some
way that we could structure it to have some kind of a sliding scale just like people that
use a lot of water. You know, the biggest users seem to get the lowest rates. So
it. .. somehow within this there has to be some kind of structure, and the way that I
prefer to deal with it is, is in Committee. I, I don't think this is going to be an easy issue,
but I'd also like to look at other communities and see what they've done to actually get
the, the behavior that they want and get the end result that really will help to pay for
itself without punishing.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina, any comments on-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Arakawa's proposal?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. I think it's a valid proposal, but I appreciate the
Administration making an effort to at least give people one free day. Sunday's a great
day. I mean, you know, most people have a tendency to throw their big parties on a
Saturday and rubbish builds up during the week while people are out there working, and
so it gives people a, a free alternative so to speak to go and dump their rubbish. So if
people want to dump it on another day, you pay. If you wait till Sunday, you'll get it for
free. So I'm ... at this point, I would like to take a wait and see attitude with this initial
proposal first with the free Sundays. If that doesn't work, then we should take into
consideration Mr. Arakawa's waiving the fee. So at this point like Mr. Carroll stated,
let's take a wait and see position on this. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Looks like you're going to be a very busy subject matter Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki, any thoughts?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: " .You know, a pig is a pig ...
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: " .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ., .is a pig. You know, I can't speak for those people that are
pigs ...
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... you know, other than catch 'em and ... you know, put 'em in
jailor fine 'em. I think that's ... if Alan's talking about that, then fine. You know ... we
spent a lot time, you know, we created the subcommittee, David, which I think you were
a part and, you know, the whole thrust was to head towards self-sufficiency... recycling
in, you know, that Department. And as Jo Anne has stated, you know, it's a topic that, I
think, bears more discussion because, you know, new people have new ideas and we
do have more Members here and we may want to shift policy. But right now I don't
think that because of what we did has caused those pigs to become piggier.
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?: .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: If I. .. and I, I don't know if that's a vocabulary that's accepted in
Webster's, Mr. Chairman. . . .(Chuckle). .. So anyway, you know, it bears discussion
and, and at this time I cannot go ahead and make major changes or policies. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. At least it wasn't the piggiest way to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Look at my desk.
ALL: .. .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I just love following Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(Laughter) . .. My comments are, for one, I, I would like to
see it stay at the one free day. I think that all of us that have residences have once a
week pickup, so we get rid of our trash once a week. So one, one day a week, the
Sunday... --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... Mr. Arakawa is right about one statement that
he did say, when he said that it's the taxpayers that pay for this. Because while we
keep supplementing the Solid Waste Fund, it is all the taxpayers who is paying for this
even though we are already paying our residential rate pickup and even though
commercial pickups are servicing apartments and hotels, we who have the service are
subsidizing paying for the people that Mr. Nishiki was referring to. Now I also have an
inclination as, as much as I don't think it exists. Even if it were free every day, 24 hours
a day, we would still have rubbish on the road. There are still people who just feel for
whatever reason that they should just get rid of their trash any old way and throw it out
the window or whatever. I mean we all pass by it. Those of us who might have worked
with Community Work Day and the highway beautification, you know, four times a year
they see it on the roadsides. I think that we have improved over the years as far as the
trash on the sides of the road, but you still see it. So I think we're making attempts and
moving in the right direction. I don't have a problem with this. I think it's a very
reasonable solution. In fact, it's a generous solution to a problem, and the other thing
Ms. Johnson brings up, you know, I go back to my two can campaign ... or, you know, I
have one can of rubbish, I pay the same rate as somebody who has six cans, the same
rate. So there's a lot of unfairness in the system and until we get to the point where,

- 89-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

you know, pay-as-you-throw, we're going to get any kind of eq ... , equality amongst this
class of, of activity.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: ... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And I guess leave it at that. " .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: .. .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. It's something that I just talked
with Jo Anne about is maybe ... stiffer fines for these violators out there and stricter
enforcement. Maybe that will deter some of the rubbish, you know, illegal dumping. So
that's maybe something we can consider in a Committee discussion along the way.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I think in, in your Committee's review, Mr. Molina, the question of
enforcement is going to be very important. We have many laws on the books and
again, it comes down to a question of enforcement, not necessarily new laws on the
books, and I think one thing that would be important is to build community responsibility.
That if you do--you know, it's like how we have asked our youth if you know about drug
situation, be brave, stand up, and to help everyone in the long run you need to do your
part and speak up. Well, so do the rest of us as regard to community litter. You know,
if you see someone, turn 'em in or do whatever part you can. Because the cell phones,
you, you know, the police can tell you when there's an accident, there's a brush
fire--people respond quickly to min ... , minimize any negative impacts. Maybe we need
to help motivate our, our citizenry to respond to other areas as a concern to all of us.
So you have a large task-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I, I mean it may sound-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --it, it, it may sound crazy, but maybe we should get creative
like maybe instead of a Crime Stoppers, a trash stoppers, I don't know, something along
that lines, reward people for, you know, at least helping to get the enforcement in this
area.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, unless people are going to really make sure they ripped up every
single signature, addressed letter or something, I'm sure there's a way to find something
in that trash to pinpoint a person's name and address.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You need a trash inspector... .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Trash inspector?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and, and piggybacking on what Mr. Nishiki said,
maybe we could call it the "pork force".
ALL: .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: We're getting delirious.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, what. .. on a more serious note, I do want to bring up the
comment and, and you raised a really important point because ... 1 don't know how
many people saw the movie Erin Brockovich, but I mean it, it. .. while that's on a much
bigger scale, we do have commercial dumping on occasion going on out in our back
areas. I know in Kahakuloa there's a lot of dumping going and there is some toxic
waste which was being dumped into areas that it should not be dumped into. It's a
health hazard. And I think if we have some kind of whistle blower laws or if we have
some kind of a reward system where we really do, you know, take it upon ourselves to
be socially responsible the ... sometimes this material leaches into the water, it can
affect people's health or lives, you've got children playing in critical areas where ... even
now Amfac, there's been a big article written in, I believe it was Pacific Business News
about the toxic levels that are in existence even near the mill area and, and it really
concerns me because now we all have to live with this. So whatever we can do to, to
actually keep people from doing this kind of thing and perpetuating the problem, I, I
really appreciate what you did say and I think we all have to be part of the pork police .
. . .(Chuckle) . .. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you know, I. .. and I appreciate Mr. Arakawa bringing at least the
subject to a head with, with forCing some discussion because people ... we all know
that, you know, even if someone dumps a bag of rubbish, people tend to drop a whole
car on the side of the road .. .(chuckle) . .. and, and not get caught. I mean a whole
vehicle just sitting on a road shoulder...
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: " .(chuckle) . .. and I mean that is bold-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And nobody knows-CHAIR HOKAMA: --very bold. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes, Mr. Chairman. And, you know, this is, this is not a topic
that it's coming up for the first time. The enforcement of the litter laws, we've talked
about it many, many times. We found that the police really don't want to go out and
enforce the law. Public Works, for whatever reason, does not really want to go out and
enforce a lot of the laws. It's just, it's, it's a law that's been ignored--the litter law--and if
we go out and we really start enforcing it, then perhaps we have a cleaner community.
Now I have, I have submitted some pictures of, of Waiko Road which has a lot of trash
on it for the Department to comment on why something isn't being done, and that is
going to be coming to Council and I'm using that as an example because on a daily
basis a lot of trash is being ... thrown around there. And that when I went to the seniors
in Waikapu, they had a concern about it. So we've submitted and we've actually gone
out and taken pictures several times. To my knowledge, there have never been any
fines that have been ... put to this kind of a test even though on the side of the road you
see the sign that says $500 fine and the, the excuse I got back from the Administration
was that oh, well, these guys are part of our recycling program so, therefore, we're not
going to do anything .... (Chuckle) . .. And it's, it's really easy to recycle by just throwing
everything up in the air and letting it blow away, but I don't think that's proper for
anybody. So if we're going to be taking and we're going to be doing something
seriously about trash, we need to start it and we need to really enforce the rules. But I
am submitting that to Council for consideration, along with the pictures at three different
dates so that we really can review this seriously, and we're not talking about just paper,
we're talking about ice boxes, we're talking about, you know, a lot of heavy stuff that's
been there and has, has never, never been ... it's not being cleaned out. So if we're
going to be dOing that and at the same time we're going to be charging people to go into
the landfill when they're trying to make a good attempt to throw the trash away, we're
sort of punishing people for going in to dispose or who want to consciously dispose of
their trash while we do absolutely nothing to those that come out and dump their trash
all over the side of the road, and that's really where my concern is. Now I look at it as
we're, we're punishing people that are trying to make an honest attempt to try and do
what's right and at the same time we're not doing anything, it's okay, we're going to
ignore the situation if people take advantage of, of everybody else and, as Wayne puts
it, you know, are the pigs in the community. So we need to rectify this situation one way
or the other and ... again I will be submitting this to Council, we've already written it up
with the pictures just so we can try and address this thing directly.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Any further discussion? Okay, I'm going to ask if
we have consensus on, on this and that means those of you that supp ... , those of you
who do not support the proposal as presented on No.2 of Mr. Arakawa's-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I'll. I'll withdraw it, Mr. Chairman-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --because I know where the consensus is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Arakawa has withdrawn this, but again
the Chair will extend my thanks to you for allowing, bringing this up for discussion. I
think it was very healthy. Okay... any... before we move on, the Chair will call a short
recess .... (gavel) . ..

RECESS:

2:54 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:14 p.m .

. . . (gavel). .. Okay. We shall reconvene the meeting of the Budget and Finance
Committee. Members, we have a proposal from Mr. Arakawa regarding the Community
Center Fees. Mr. Arakawa.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, on page 22, the handout that I gave
you ... gave everyone, I'm looking at the deposit fee for all the community centers, and
I'm proposing that we change the $50 deposit fee to $200 for Type III and IV operations.
I think the purpose of the, of the fee is to cleanup the center and make sure that it can
be ... kept at the level that we need to keep it and this is only ... it, it needs to be an
incentive for people to actually clean it up after they use it for the common good of
everybody. A $50 fee, I believe, is much too low. It won't have the effect that we need
to have and while it. .. $200 is not as steep as possibly we could have it, we're looking
at, you know, collecting the fee at the time of key pickup which is a further correction
that we'll get to just a little bit later. So we're holding, only holding people's money for
the time that they are actually using the facility and assuring that they can clean it up,
and I believe $200 is much better than a $50 fee to enforce, to get enforcement for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Ms. Tavares.

Okay, thank you.

Everyone, you heard Mr. Arakawa'S proposal.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, in Floyd Miyazono's response to a
question that's in Parks-03 transmittal on April 17, we had asked the question about
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how much does it actually cost to clean, for example, I guess question no. 3 was to
provide the actual cost to clean each community center.
They used Wailuku
Community Center as their model and ... they figured out that it would take 110, $110 to
do something the size of Wailuku Community Center should it need cleaning. So I'm
wondering if maybe Mr. Arakawa would like to consider that and, and reduce the fee
maybe to 150 instead of 200.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Um ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, I don't have any problem with that.
Basically what I'm trying to do is I'm trying to live, give enough of an incentive for people
to actually cleanup their mess and that's the reason I put it at 200. It's not a real
number as far as what actually the cost of the cleanup would be, but to be an incentive
for people to cleanup their, their mess. If we actually had to go in and hire somebody to
clean it up, even though it may cost only $110, we have the time and effort it takes to
actually get people in there, the time that the facility is down while other people cannot
use it or the inconvenience to other people. So again, the purpose was to try and have
an incentive built in so people would take the effort, time and effort to clean it up and
again, if they clean it up and they get their fee back.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I, I'm done with this part. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I, I'd support what Mr. Arakawa is
proposing because I think money is a good motivator for people, you know, I mean both
a good and bad motivator and I, I think at one of our most recent meetings someone
brought up the fact that people who have events like this will, will say that oh, why
should I spend all the time cleaning it up, it's only 50 bucks, you know. So we ... by
increasing that deposit fee, it will make people think twice and more responsib ... , be"
become more responsible. So I agree with this proposed amendment and I believe it
will motivate people to, you know, clean the place up so we don't have to use our
County resources to do what people should be doing on their own. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, if I may.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. We're focusing only on the Type III. On the Type IV
I'm, I'm suggesting the same fee because along the line of what Charmaine is saying, I
think $200 is over what it would normally cost to actually clean the facilities. So where
it's at $600 or $500, I think that's a little bit too much especially when you're looking at
nonprofits, that category. So that's why I'm proposing $200 for both because the
facilities are the same and cleanup cost should be about the same.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
comments?

Okay.

Thank you for that clarification.

Ms. Johnson, you have any

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. I just, I support it for the same reasons. I think it's very
good and then it also helps address the problem when you have two events back to
back. So many times it's really unfair to the second group that's coming in because
when you need a facility and it's not clean at all, I think that any deterrent to that kind of
thing which really puts out the second group coming in following another event. I, I
don't want to see that happen, but I have seen it happen. So I think this is a good move
and also reducing the fees in the other areas. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Kawano, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. I, I have no problem because I see
where they're not going to hold on to it and it's a fast change over like, and just to make
sure that they just deposit that. If you clean it up and which is only fair if you use the
place, that you clean the place up, too. So I. .. 1 have, I have no problem as far as that
goes, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I agree with what everyone said, except
about the price. $200, when you're making a party, it's pretty hard to come up with
some times. I think $100 is incentive enough. Is there anybody in this room that
wouldn't go and clean the place if they lost, they'd lose $1 OO? I doubt it. I think $100 is
sufficient and I think $100 is something that is not too much a burden on our people to
come up with for a deposit. When you're making a party, you have a lot of expenses
already. Coming up with $200 can be pretty hard and I know because I've been there.
I would hope that the Council members could reconsider and bring it down to $100 and
I'm sure it will have the same positive effect that we're getting people back to clean it
up. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, I can support... what Mr. Carroll is stating. Anything
between 100, $125, 150, you know, somewhere ... $100, $125... (chuckle).
So
whatever the, the body decides I can support. $200 is kind of stiff.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, so far I sense one, two, three, four, five, six at 200 and
two for a lower amount. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Me, too. Lower.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Low? Okay, I've got five and three at this time. Mr. Arakawa, you're the-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I, I really don't have. If you want to set a lower number, pick
a number. I just made the point and I, I pulled the $200 out-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 125.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair would recommend 150.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 150?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: I think Charmaine said earlier that it was 150 when, when they
checked as far as cleaning the-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 110.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh,110.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: 110? Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It was 110 for a Wailuku Community Center size facility.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Okay. So ... well, I, I can go with a lower, lower number and it
doesn't matter to me. But. ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Compromise,125. Going once ... (chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Your recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 125 is fine.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 125.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. It seems like we have consensus at 125. Okay. Anyone feels
strongly that that should not be the number for consideration under rate, revisions?
Okay, so ordered 125, Categories III and IV Deposit Fees.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: III and IV.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that was the first page of handout no. 3. Mr. Arakawa.
ACTION:

APPROVAL of changing the Custodial Deposit Fee for Community
Centers for Type III and Type IV Activities from $50 to $125.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I'm going to skip to the last page because it has to do with
the key, okay, the deposit. On page 294, the last page of my handout, what I want to do
is I want to delete in Section 13.04.080.A. the phrase "at least sixty days prior" and
insert "time of key pickup". Now what that allows is that allows us to put the deposit
down at the time of key pickup rather than 60 days before, and I believe I heard the
Administration also say they were in favor at the time of key pickup. So this WOUld, this
would allow that to happen. If we don't delete this and change the 60 days, you have to
pickup the key, you have to pay for the deposit at least 60 days in advance. So what
I'm trying to do is I'm trying to get it to the time of key pickup.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that recommendation. Budget Director, comments?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, the Administration did propose that custodial deposits be put at
the time of key pickup, but the fee to be paid when the application is put in. And by
changing ... this recommendation by Mr. Arakawa, this addressed the fees and not the
custodial deposit.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Oh ... excuse me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Arakawa, was your intention regarding the custodial amount or
the fees for the-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No, the custodial. Excuse me. This was a...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Section A is the fees.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So the--
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You have to change Section B.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So B... Give me a few minutes and "" find it.
MS. YOSHIMURA: I don't believe it's stated anywhere, given any... timeframe when the
deposits for the community center needs to be paid by.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Can we put it in where, where it's appropriate to put it
in so that it becomes clear that it's at the time of key pickup?
?: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Budget Director, do you foresee any negative impact by the request
from Mr. Arakawa that we make it very clear... custodial deposit is at the time of key
pickup?
MS. YOSHIMURA: To add the language in?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: In Section B.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: In Section B.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: In Section B.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay. Section B, right?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. I just don't want to do it right now because it's going
to take too much time to do it.
MS. YOSHIMURA: "" work with Corporation Counsel to put the proper language.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, do we have consensus on including ... custodial deposit
payment at time of key pickup? I think it's very clear that we're just trying to bring
clarification and our intent specific so there's no room for interpretation. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No problem.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. We have consensus.
ACTION:

APPROVAL of revising language in Chapter 13.04, Recreational Area
Regulations, Section 13.04.080.8., Custodial Deposit.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What if you don't need-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mister.... pardon me, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Maybe we should word this so that in case there isn't a key to
pick up, that we have something that says so many days prior to the event or key
pickup, whichever occurs later or something like that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We will work with Corporation Counsel to address both scenarios.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And I. .. and ... 1 don't see anything regarding the
refund of the deposit as far as specific language, and I'm referring to if somebody's
going to pay cash how, what time period before they need to be paid back or if they pay
check because there may be a bad check when we deposit. In other words, I think
there was a discussion at one time when we're not there to hold monies or... or cast an
employee with the responsibility of being responsible for a cash box and holding that
monies and then casting that employee with the responsibility of giving back checks or
giving back cash-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --from that cash box. I think everything has to be deposited, go
through a system, and there's no language here specific to that. .. to that mechanism.
So I was wondering if that's something that could also be considered.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Councilmember Kane, we willioak into that. And I believe that every day
there is a deposit made, so it would have to be refunded through a check and go
through a process.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think it's been 21 days or something.
MS. YOSHIMURA: You think so?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's much quicker now than before.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I believe it was 21 days, too, Ms. Tavares. Okay. Any, anything
else in this particular area? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, this is a question, I guess, more directed
towards Michele. Currently, you can pay either cash or check. Has there ever been
any discussion about not accepting cash and rather just accepting checks and mail
orders and ... or... you know, just so there isn't that problem with cash lying around?
Has that ever been considered?
MS. YOSHIMURA: I don't believe that has been considered.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Has it been a problem for people taking cash and has ... cash
has been missing over the years?
MS. YOSHIMURA: No, I, I don't think there has been a problem, but I'm not for certain.
could look into that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Sure. Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If I could address that. We had an audit done some years
ago and I think there's a pretty regular audit that goes on, an internal. .. 1 guess you call
that an internal audit, and that has never been a problem. What has been the problem
was where they had been keeping it. So now they have corrected that where it gets
deposited every day. Before they used to keep it for several days and then deposit, and
that's what the auditor found was the problem.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: But as far as the, the cash balancing with the receipts,
they've never had a problem with that. I think that shows that we have really fine people
at work ...
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... in those permit offices.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well said, Ms. Tavares. Any other comments regarding this specific area?
Seeing none, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. On page 292, which is the second from the last, there
are Type III Activities and Type IV Activities on the bottom, on the left-hand side, the last
two paragraphs. Now, the Type IV Activity means any active, activity organized and
sponsored by any person, registered political candidate, political organization or
nonprofit enterty [sic], entity which generates revenue by changes or...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Charges.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Charges.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... oh, by charges or donations for admissions to attend the
activity or from other revenue-gathering sources related to the activity such as
registration or participation fee. In the fee structure which is on page 22, what I am
proposing is that we also, we take the fee structure that is proposed for Type III
Activities and also allow that for Type IV Activities .... Because for nonprofits who are
trying to do a fund raiser, a lot of these, these numbers are prohibitive. These are not
profit, for-profit entities. So I propose to change that to the same fee structure that Type
III Activities are ... has been proposed by the Administration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director, any comments?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Well, the Administration did not look at the Type IV Activities .. .for any
increases or decreases in the fees and deposits ... and at this time we have no
recommendations for any changes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, comments? Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No comment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Kawano, any comments at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No comment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Having had fundraisers for West Maui Youth Center at the
Civic Center, I can attest to the fact that it is extremely difficult to come up with a huge
upfront deposit. So I would go along with Mr. Arakawa's proposal because I think that
it, it, it really does put a burden on particularly the nonprofits, and I would ask other
Members to consider supporting this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No comment at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, I can support the fees being the same
as Type III, except for the political candidates.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I, I see that section.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Because political candidate fundraisers fall into a Type IV, but
I don't believe that, that that should be reduced.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Kane, any comments? None. Okay. Mr. Arakawa,
any additional comments?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No, I just took the Type IV definition as was there and I, I
really would ... I'm looking at addressing mostly the nonprofits. The political candidates
do fall into that. I don't know whether it should be or not. It's always been a Type IV
type activity. So I went with that, what was there. But I, I really have heard from
non profits that. .. coming up with these fees. This is not a refundable fee. It's a cost
fee ... is, is rough on a ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Also what Ms. Johnson brought up about having a fundraiser
for the youth center and having to pay, I think there is also another provision in
Chapter 13 that allows for no charges for youth and for senior programs. So you might
look into that being the way that the youth center fundraisers can be at a, a Type II or a I
instead of being a IV.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We have a proposal from Mr. Arakawa. First, I would like to ask
if... you heard the proposed, I guess, revision by Ms. Tavares that under Type IV you
still leave political activities or political candidates in that particular category.
Comments? Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes. For people like us that are in office, usually it's not too
much of a problem. But I'm concerned about the, the person outside there that wants
to ... offer himself for public service but. .. is not well off and it's difficult and ... to me it
almost gives us an edge. And so I think we should leave it the way it is. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The way it is. What is?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The curr ... , the current setup, Mr. Carroll? Leave it the way the current
setup is for-COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No, leaving politicians in the same group because ... 1admire
Councilmember Tavares' thoughts on that not giving us an advantage, but like I say I
don't think it's so much helping people that are in office, but I think it might be really
detrimental to people out there that aren't in office and want to offer public service and
they're trying to raise funds to mount a campaign. I think it would be better off leaving
the political. . .fundraisers where it is at the current fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So at number IV?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are you ... if your intent is to regardless whether you're an
incumbent or a challenger, that you, your, your position is that we all play under the
same ... rules, then I would say leaving it the way it is now would accomplish that
whereby we all are under the same situation.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: That is my intent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So just to understand. The request is to move that Type IV
language which generates revenue, excluding political candidates, into the Type III
Activity? Is that what is being requested?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares, is that accurate?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think that would be the easier one to do.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, I mean-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If we're going to keep the political candidates and political
organizations separate, then move those into Type III, I guess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Staff, do you understand what the Committee is trying to do?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 'Cause the fees are the same.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Well, I think because the intent is to recognize the nonprofits and
what not--whether they're generating revenue or not, we want to cut them the slack is
what I hear. So are we just moving those groups into the cat. .. , into the Type III Activity
is my point and then leaving everything else consistent. .. which is the political
candidates by themselves in a Type IV Activity who are-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Can move 'em to 11-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --generating revenue by charges or donations?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's my understanding, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I just realized that there is a Type II-R-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... (Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --that maybe the ... that's where they belong. In nonprofits
without revenue is a Type II, without revenue and non profits with revenue is a Type II,
with revenue. I know it's hard to un ... , to see this. Of course, if anybody's watching
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this, you'd be totally confused, I'm sure. But there is a Type II that is broken out to
those that get revenues and those that don't. So maybe the IVs actually belong in the
II-Rs ... with revenue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And for peop ... , members of the public, at this time Type II Activities
means an open activity to the public which is co-sponsored by the County of MauL
Okay. That is what we consider Type II Activities, activity open to the public,
co-sponsored by the County. Okay, Members, I, I need to get a sense of what direction
and then again, the Chair will ask later to allow the Chair and the Staff with Corp.
Counsel to work out the finer details to ... implement your intent. So are we clear on ...
We are not clear?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: We're not clear.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: We're not clear.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Then the Chair's recommendation ... (chuckle) . .. at this time--and
again, every year we have a chance to review this--at this time under Type IV Activities
the words ... "any person or a nonprofit entity" would be ... deleted from Type IV
Activities ... and that we would incorporate that under Type III. So Type IV Activity
means an activity organized and sponsored by a registered political candidate or poL .. ,
or political organization which generates revenue by charges or donations for admission
to attend the activity or from other revenue-generating sources related to the activity
such as reg ... , registration or participation fees and concessions. I think that would
make it the simplest. Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Then what you're proposing is the, the follow up to that.
You're going to add to Type III Activities, any nonprofit entity which generates revenue
by charges or donations for admission to attend the activities or from other revenue
gathering sources related to the activity such as registration or participation fees and
concessions. You'll be adding that language to Type III?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That, that's your proposal?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct. Thank you. I believe that is the understanding of the Chair
listening to the comments of the Committee Members. Are we clear on intent? Yes,
Staff.
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MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, then what happens to the "any person" who is generating revenue
by charges or donations for admissions to attend an activity? There is also that third
category which would be individual.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What was your intent, Mr. Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, my intent was to just leave the Type IV alone and just
match the rate with Type III. So I'm just taking the Type III rates for each of the
category and moving 'em to Type IV as by the definition. Charmaine's proposal is to
just leave the political activities, the political candidates and political organizations as
Type IV and move everything else to Type III, I believe.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. First, let's make sure that we have consensus on the political
organizations and candidate first.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: My, my position is I want to leave it the way I proposed it,
'cause I believe Mr. Carroll is right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: My position is stated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Kawano, any preference?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: ... 1have no problem as far as moving it the way Mr. Arakawa
wants that, Mr. Chairman. I would, I would support that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: If I understand this correctly, we're looking at the ...just the
fees that Mr. Arakawa has proposed for the Type IV Permit? Is that what we're looking
at? Because if, if we leave them in, that's assuming leaving in the political organization,
too. That's the way I'm looking at it based on what Mr. Carroll said. Because I can tell
you for a fact--not anything that I ever had because I've never had a fundraiser--but for
those individuals that did come that were not holding political office, I know it was really
hard for some of the new people starting out. They went and they expended the funds
just to put on a fund raiser and maybe 25 people came. So if I'm looking at. .. Iet's say
they were projecting that they were going to get 200 people. They're going to be paying
a fee of $195 ... you know, the way that it's structured there. They, they just, they were
losing money already so I. .. understanding what Mr. Carroll's saying and not somebody
that's already currently in political office, I'd rather just leave the language in the Type III
or... the Type III, and the Type IV just leave it as it is and then reduce the fees
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accordingly... the way that Mr. Arakawa has proposed. I don't know if that's what
anybody else means, but that's what I am interpreting it as.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, I have no problem with changing that Type IV fee
schedule similar to that of the Type III.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, hearing what the other Members have said about it, I'll
go along with it. I just don't feel that a political candidate having a fundraiser is a
nonprofit entity in the true sense of what nonprofit entities raise money for. They're
raising money to promote themselves; therefore, I have a hard time lumping them in
with the Big Brothers-Big Sisters or the Heart Association or any of those other
nonprofits. But if that's, you know, going to encourage more people to seek political
office, that this is one of the ways that can level the playing field, then I'll go along with
the majority of the Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Kane, any... Okay. If not, the Chair's .. .feeling on
this item is we'll go with Mr. Arakawa's proposal as is.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions? If not, so ordered. Anything else, Mr. Arakawa?
ACTION:

APPROVAL of revising language in Chapter 13.04, Recreational Area
Regulations, Section 13.04.020, Definitions (Type III and Type IV
activities).

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, before we go further ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... is there any way that this can, we can have this prompted as
far as how it comes out when we go to full Council? Just so we have some sort of form
showing the change and we can be prompted on it so we can review it before we put it
through its final form.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Staff, you understand Mr. Kane's request?
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You want a chart that has before and after?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: If looks could kill. ..
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... I'd be dead right now.... (Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, so ... well, Mr. Kane, if we, if I understand it correct, you would like to
see what is existing and what we are recommending the change to so that you can see
it all at once?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that, is that what you want?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Well, well, not even that, Mr. Chair. Just. .. if Mr. Arakawa
perhaps ... and this is a friendly request from one colleague to another. We've got the
time, so it won't even involve Staff. Whatever the change is if Mr. Arakawa could
highlight this in part of his ... rounding up of what we're doing in this budget. .. if he can
point out, and I'm sure he would like to do that because he has pointed out that it is a
benefit to the nonprofits and this is an issue that has been brought up. So if all I can
ask that he include this in his--I was going to say acceptance speech--but if he can
include this in his-CHAIR HOKAMA: Comments.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --comments regarding the budget and ...just so we know what the
change is .... (Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So I'll leave it at that and not involve Staff-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --and I'll Staff to reverse that, that killing look.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, the Chair was going to mention as part of my ... summary of, of our
efforts to list some of the highlights, and I would consider this would have been one of
the highlights that would have made the list.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: But again, Mr. Arakawa, you heard the request. So, please consider.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, I, I, I'll answer it this way considering what your answer
is. If Staff does not choose to do it or don't, don't want to do it and want me to do it, I
will do it, okay, per your instructions to how you want to run the meeting. 'Cause if you
want Staff to do it, then I'm not going to override you and say well, I'll do it in ... , instead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Oh, and ... 1had one more section that I wanted to address-CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --in this area and that is on page 296 and 296-1, and this is
pertaining to camping and camping permits.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Did you present a-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No. I, I didn't put this in because this was the stuff that was
just given to us and I'm not proposing a change. All I'm going to do was point
something out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: In 296 there are a whole lot of camping areas that are
allowed to be permitted. In part of the discussion, I understand only Kanaha Beach
Park is there. So this article ... if we're going to change where it's permitted, we should
actually do that. And in 296-1 it says camping permits must be from the Parks and
Recreation at War Memorial Gym. So you gotta obtain it either from the Director or you
must apply, and 296-1 is a new insert somehow and it goes to 297 on the next page.
Okay, in case it's kind of confusing. It was kind of confusing to me in, in how it's
presented. But it says-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, just for reference the Chair is going to say that
Mr. Arakawa is referring to the Maui County Code.
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MS. KOLLER: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That's under 13.04.170.B. and basically it says that you have
to get the camping permit at the War Memorial Gym. The reason I'm pointing this out is
the fact the Administration is trying to do a SERV Project and part of that was to try and
allow a consolidation of all the permitting processes at once place, and this rule actually
requires that the War Memorial Gym be the place where the permit be issued. So I'm
going to point out that if it, if the Administration wants to change the location, that they
need to send us a bill changing the location for where the permits may be obtained.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Budget Director, comments please.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, we'll take that under advisement and when we're ready
to ... change the language, we will forward it to the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. If possible, I would like to do it within this budget ordinance timing.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
MS. KAWASAKI: Before continuing I'd like to make two comments. The first comment is that
it's not the Staff that prepares the actual budget ordinance and so it's not our
unwillingness. It's that that is not. .. that's not the document that we prepare. We will
check the corrections that are made to the Mayor's submitted document and make sure
that all of those things are in there. So we did not comment on whether or not it would
be in there, and that would be something that we would work out with the Budget
Director. What I was going to say earlier was that we can prepare a separate sheet that
would show and list, maybe not in a similar format, but likewise as we prepare that
spreadsheet that lists all of the changes and revisions that are made in dollars, we can
have another listing of the other changes that are being made. But we would not be
able to prepare the same document that showed it side by side as a revision.
Secondly, as to the Type III and Type IV Activities. If it's found after we examine this a
little bit closer, if we're changing all the Type IV Activity fees to the same as the Type III
Activities and there is no ... no longer a need for a differentiation in the categories, we
would then be preparing a new ordinance ... --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... bill to make
that correction. So Type III and Type IV would be joined into one category.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members of the Committee, do you understand comments from the
Staff? Now, you can shoot back your glances to them.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (Laughter) . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I, I'm sorry, I didn't get that last part about the Type III and
Type IV.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Richelle, could you please restate it?
MS. KAWASAKI: If all of the Type IV Activity fees are going to be changed to be the same as
those of the Type III Activity fees, there may not be a need for a separation in the
categories between Type III and Type IV, and if after examining it closer that is the
case, we would be ... preparing a proposed bill to effectuate that change. So then
instead of Type V being Type V we WOUld, you know, adjust the numbers accordingly
and make that correction to that section of the Code.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I think that even if the fees are the same,
that we should leave the categories as they are. Am I understanding that you're going
to change, you're proposing to change the ordinance definitions of Type IV and V? I
mean maybe the, the heading of the column can be Type III and Type IV for your fees in
the budget ordinance, but I would leave the definitions the same in the ... Chapter 13,
'cause I think for tracking purposes that the Parks Department statistics that they would
like to differ. .. , differentiate between what Type Ills are and Type IV. So people could
still apply using the same definitions, even though the rate may be ... you know, the
same for both. But it would help them to keep their statistics. I think it would help us to
determine, too, what kinds of use we're getting from the facilities.
MS. KAWASAKI: That's what we would have been checking with Floyd.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Anything else? Thank you, Mr. Arakawa, for your proposals.
Members, the Chair is open to other proposals in the Rates and Fees category.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Michelle, had brought up several areas and one of the
areas I believe was on page ... 1think it's 26. No, sorry. Wrong page. Anyway, it was
the section referring to the permits that are issued by--currently they're issued, I believe,
by Motor Vehicle Department, but there are the special aq ... , aquatic permits or Ocean
Activity Permits.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Page 2.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Page 2.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Ocean Recreational Activity.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Ocean recreation.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Recreation.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Page 3.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's actually page 3.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Page 3.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, in, in mine it's on page 2.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-oh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's Licenses-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --Ocean Recreation, $50 per year activity fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay, Members, Appendix B... page 2, the very last line,
Licenses ... Ocean Act..., Recreation ... oh, Ocean Recreational, $50 per year. Do you
have that?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: We have it on page 3. I think that's the revised ordinance
that was passed out to us last week.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: You have the old one, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Still, it's the same. I mean this part didn't change.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's the same.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. It's, it's the same. I. .. you know, I have no problem
with where it appears, but I really think that-CHAIR HOKAMA: Your proposal, Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My proposal would be to incorporate a similar.. .fee structure
as that which exists in our craft fair area. So what I'm looking at--I believe the way that
that works, there is a ... there is a fee structure and I think that what we're looking at is
even though it's tied into the number of participants, most of these businesses would fall
into the highest category like the surf schools and a lot of the diving schools. So I would
be looking at probably somewhere in the neighborhood of... 1 don't know, I guess on
one of our schedules it's for profit, it'd be around a thousand dollars. I guess that's
under the old fee schedule--even if it's $585--and then tying it into the revenue
generation, which I believe under the craft fairs is 10 percent of the gross annual
revenues, whichever is higher. So using a parallel that way because as Michelle said,
there are individuals right now that are utilizing our natural resources and we're not
getting a stream of revenue and if we're going to protect these resources, if we're going
to improve parking areas or generate revenues so that we can maintain the areas
where they're accessing, then I need some kind of revenue where I at least as Parks
Chair I would want to see some kind of revenue generated that can actually maintain
that where they are paying their own weight, and perhaps some of this revenue could
even go to looking at the impacts on these areas because there may be some areas
where we're going to have to really limit the number of businesses that can actually go
in there if it's destroying the reef or creating sanitation difficulties. I, I think we really
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need to look at it. So my proposal would be to adopt the fee structure that exist in
the .. .let's say rental use of facilities and then the 10 percent revenue ... on the gross
revenues, whichever would be higher.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And, and on this item ... although I respect my
colleague's proposal, I would, I would not be supporting that. I think, I think it's
incumbent upon us to take the time to do some work in Committee to look into this with
greater detail and have a discussion before we start jumping to ... the, the, the ... a
proposal that has just been presented. I, I think ... we don't have any vehicles set up
that would acknowledge this particular type of activity, and I don't know if it would be
proper or appropriate for us to link it to something that has a totally different type of, I
guess, character to it when we link it to say vendors or what not. And although I
appreciate the comments regarding, you know, the preservation aspects and I totally
agree with those things, I think it would be premature for us to just arbitrarily grab
something and then just implement it without any type of discussion and understanding
the potential intended or unintended consequences of our actions. So I think it would
be irresponsible to do that. Whether we leave it at $50 per year, that's another
discussion. You know, if we raise it up to 100 a year or, you know, something like that,
maybe that can get the attention of the people who are now utilizing it, and they can
start seeing that we noticed it and we increased it and they may come to us and start
going oh, why did you guys raise our rates and we can let 'em know because we're
going to have a discussion about this because there's some impacts that are really
adverse and this is letting you know. And these people, I can guarantee you, if we, if
we increase this rate--whatever we increase it, it's going to catch their attention 'cause
they know that they're getting away really easy right now. So ... and, and again it's all
due respect to what Ms. Johnson put forward. I would not support that. I think it's
premature to take that, that type of... consideration forward at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Hold on, Members. Budget Director... any comments and
would you know how many licenses there are ... in this category, Ocean Recreational
Activity?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, no, offhand I don't know how many... licenses there are or the
amount of revenues we collect each year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I, I have no problem with taking this into Committee. I
do believe, though, that we need to increase the amount of revenue that we are
collecting from this area. So at some point in time I think $50 ... is really not any amount
of money especially when you're generating that kind of income. And when we're
talking about raising the fee up to $300 for an intervention, now I'm equating it with that
type of thing and we've heard from the public in that regard. The ... people who I'm
actually responding to are people that are within this industry. I have done some
research and background and the very individuals who ... Mr. Kane's speaking about, I
have gotten suggestions from them as to what they believe is the reasonable request
because they also see this as a tremendous problem within their own industry. I, I'm
not saying that this should not go to Committee, I believe it should, but this is also in
response to the very comments made from people who are users of this area that is
creating a very severe hazard because there's no monitoring, there's no enforcement,
and actually it's a liability issue when you have five scuba schools and you're trying to
manage and people are tripping all over each other. This is not a good situation. So
I'm looking at protecting the public, looking at it as a safety and a liability issue.
Because when we issue a $50 permit and then we're issuing all these permits and if we
have five scuba schools that are out there and someone dies as a result of our County
issuing that permit, that creates a liability for us. So this is really very, very important
that we address it. Whatever the pleasure of the Council is or the Budget Committee,
I'll go along with it. But right now it is a serious problem and this is a direct result of
feedback which I have gotten from the very schools that are participating on these
shores.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr. Molina.

Okay.

Thank you.

Any other comments from the other Members?

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I can appreciate Councilmember
Johnson's efforts to look into this and, and aside from the safety issues there's also the
fee itself. I mean ... 1 think Charmaine was mentioning to me that this was, this $50 fee
was instituted some time ago and as we all know the cost of living and considering the,
the ... not only the monetary cost, but also the cost on our natural resources, we should
have a long, good healthy discussion in Committee about this, and definitely I feel we
should make, make some major increases there. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, the Chair senses you want to make a change in the fee
and also have this part of the Parks. So you're going to have, you're going to be a busy
lady also, Ms. Johnson. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I would support Mr. Kane's suggestion that we up the fee to
$100 and refer this to Committee. I think that's the right way to go and I think that will
send a message out there to these people that change is coming.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any comments on the proposal, $100? I see nods. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Michele, do you have any idea what the range of businesses
that are using this are, are like? Are they ... any, any idea as to range, what kind of
revenue they generate--the small ones, the big ones?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Sorry, Mr. Chair, I don't. I don't-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: None at all?
MS. YOSHIMURA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: It just. .. Mr. Chairman, an arbitrary number, I guess we can
set an arbitrary number, but I really hate setting arbitrary numbers with no real
information backing it. If I were to take a gut feel on almost any type of business like
this, I would say $100 is very low. But then there are those people that have, you know,
four or five students that they're teaching how to surf and ... 1 really, it's really hard for
me to place depending on what the demand is, and those people that are teaching other
people how to windsurf and use a lot of the other types of ocean activities we have now,
I. .. it's really a big range and I'm not sure where it should be. I, I would be more
comfortable with something like about 250 and then we adjust.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your thoughts. Anyone else? Yes, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I guess a request to Michele. If
you could provide us just--maybe as trivial as it may seem--a comparative analysis, to
make a comparative analysis of other counties as to what they charge for a license
similar to what we have here.
MS. YOSHIMURA: I will, I'll do that, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and Michelle was just reminding me that most of the
people and, and I. .. in fact I believe all of the people that I've been able to determine in
the research that I've been able to do with the Parks Department, even though these
are being issued through Motor Vehicles at this time, the people that we're speaking
about are large commercial businesses ... minimum quarter of a million dollars per year
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in terms of their, their revenues. So I think $250 for a large commercial venture is not
unreasonable. I don't know what the Downhill businesses pay-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Nothing.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --and I don't know if that's even equitable, but whatever their
fees are perhaps we could also, you know, have some comparison on those two planes.
But I, I have no problem with $250 and I would like to send this to ... Committee
because I think it's very important because these commercial users, keep in mind, are
also displacing the public who ... supports ... you know, the entire tax structure of our
County and when they displace the public, that, that really creates problems. So we're
getting complaints from all over. So I really appreciate if you could look at a $250 fee.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, what the Chair will recommend to you at this time
is ... keep the 250 as, as the, the tentative figure at this time, but I would like to provide
some time to the Budget Director's Office to do some ... checking with the Finance
Department and see if we can get information back. So before we make any type of
consensus, decision on this, I will allow some time for the Budget Director's Office to, to
do some checking for us. In the meantime, the Chair would like to continue to proceed
and entertain any Member's ... other proposals regarding the Rates and Fees section.
So we will get back to this item, Ms. Johnson. The Chair would ... you know, it's just
putting it on the side for temporary. I think the Budget Director has part of her staff
working on it, on the information.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Great. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I did have another proposal also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. The other area ... and, and this is what was directly
brought up by Michelle, and this would be in regard to the proposed fee increases for
Intervention. I. .. 1, I know currently we don't really have a fee. I think a nominal fee
would be agreeable rather than the $300 that we're looking at, and then also the Appeal
Fee I, I would propose that the ... both the Appeal Fee and the Intervention Fee be
maybe kept at $50 each maximum. And taking again the suggestion of Mr. Nishiki's
aide, I would be looking at After-the-Fact Special Management Area Permits and SMA
Minor Permits. I, I agree with her philosophy that when we're granting something
after-the-fact, there should be some type of a fine included.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, do you have this-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: This is on table-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can it, can this be duplicated ... the fees you're proposing to us?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, this-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Page 36.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I don't know, I just was going off Table 1, Current and
Proposed Fees, the Department of Planning and this was the sheet that I was looking
at. That was on the transmittal from 4/17/01 .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: This is on page 36 and 37 of the ... the Budget Ordinance,
Appendix-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that reference. I was hoping that Ms. Johnson would
give us a ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ...just a list--I'm proposing $50 for this, "x" amount of dollars for this.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh.
CHAI R HOKAMA: You have that, Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, I don't have it in writing because it just came up on the
floor, but those would be the, the areas that I would just be looking at.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't we take it one at a time.
Members ...

Let's just. .. at the beginning,

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ...just work on the area of Appeals and In ... , Intervention ... if that's alright,
just to make it a little bit simpler and not get, get any confusion regarding After-the-Fact
SMA Permits or After-the-Fact Permits, period. Okay. We're just dealing with Appeals
and Intervention Fee amounts.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold, hold on. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Under Special Management Area Appeals
and the proposed $300 filing fee for the appeal, I would recommend a $25 fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Any other comments regarding the proposal
of $25 for the Appeal Fee under Special Management Area--was it?--Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That is correct. On page 36, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If I may ask Administration. What does it, what is the cost
for doing the filing or the paperwork for this? Whatever the cost of the paperwork, that's
what I'm going to recommend so that-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --it covers the expense.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director, if you could maybe make a, have your staff call Planning
Department to get a figure.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Yeah. Mr. Chair, I'll have someone call Planning Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other comments? If not, the Chair would again also
ask that we table this, get that information so we can make a... a judgment. Any
objection to that. Mr. Kane?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
Intervene. So ...

No, no objection.

I was going to move on to the Petition to

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And again, that was just on the SMA Appeal area. Okay. Under
Intervention-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Under Petition to Intervene, the proposed $300 filling
fee, I would ask that the body consider a $25 fee-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --and with a note that it was zero, zero in the previous cycle.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Any other comments? This is page 37,
Petition to Intervene, under Special RevenueITrust and Agency Funds, Planning
Commission. You ... is the Committee ready to pursue or you would like a, again a
estimated expense of the Department? Seeing none, do we have consens ... ,
consensus on $25 for a Petition to Intervene?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, so ordered.
ACTION:

APPROVAL of changing the filing fee for a Petition to Intervene from
$300 to $25.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: In moving forward, I just wanted to request on the Highway
Beautification, did we make a determination in prior meetings? I know we talked about
moving it to the end of a, a section, to get it out. It seemed like it was inappropriately
placed where it is now. So-CHAIR HOKAMA: My understanding-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --I understand that it's going to move it at the end.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --my understanding is we are shifting the location either to the beginning or
the end.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So my, my question is are you open for
recommendations on the dollar amounts for the U-drive ... well, for the $1 and the $2
fees that are sitting there?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on, Members, please. One second.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Jo Anne wasn't finished yet.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, and, and that's why ... I'm, I'm sorry. Yeah, I, I would like to get back
and just stay on the areas of Intervention and Appeals and then we can move on.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Oh, I thought we were done 'cause-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we still have ... plus the, the other area, I believe, Ms. Johnson
wanted was the After-the-Fact Permits area, Mr. Kane. So, Members ... Ms. Johnson, if
you would please make a proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And, and again because of the fact that I'm not sure
what the appropriate fine would be, I, I would ask for more information from
Administration. I, I heard Michelle say $1,000 was the daily fine. I, I. .. 1 mean does the
Administration have any information in this area?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair. Could you repeat the question again?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: This would be an After-the-Fact Special Management Area
Permit violation-CHAIR HOKAMA: Page 36, the top.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 36.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Urn ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: This is in After-the-Fact Permits.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Correct. And it'll be ... we're proposing that the fee double on an
After-the-Fact Permit based on the table ... that is provided.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS. YOSHIMURA: So it depends on the valuation of the project that the fee would apply to,
and that would be-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, let me ... interject. I would ask maybe, Mr. Moto, if during our
review of this portion, Mr. Moto, we can include penalties or fines as part of the, the,
the ... this ordinance because-MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, Appendix B in the budget ordinance in front of you relates to
Rates, Fees, and Assessments ... it. .. and the items listed at the top of page 36 of the
budget ordinance of the appendix sets forth those fees for those permits. Matters
relating to penalties and fines would be the subject of separate law, either State law or
the rules of the Planning Commission which, which would be adopted pursuant to the
authority conferred upon planning commissions and planning authorities by the, by the
State ... and penalties, if you'll notice, are generally not covered within the budget
ordinance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So to make it very clear to the Members, Mr. Moto, it is not
appropriate for us to talk, discuss that in context of what is before us at this time?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, you are correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, you heard the opinion of Corporation Counsel, and the
Chair would recommend that at this point contrary to information not supporting his
position, I would recommend we not look at fines and penalties as part of this
consideration. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Having said that, then since the Administration is
proposing a doubling, I would propose then in this area because people should know
SMA Rules and they should be following and abiding by the laws, I would propose a
tripling in this area of the fees as opposed to the doubling.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay.
Thank you.
And just before, before I, I ask any other
Member... comments, Mr. Moto, the proposal by Member Johnson is to increase it from
double to triple.
Must this be returned to the Planning Commission for their
consideration or can the Council set it at the triple level without any reference or referral
back to Planning Commission?
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, I. .. first of all, one would have to take a look at the rule sections
that are cited there. I don't remember what they say offhand. I believe they may--I, I, I
don't remember exactly how they're written, whether they specify the fee shall be
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double or whether it simply says the fee shall be as set forth in the budget ordinance. I
think they do say something about double in which case then the ... the, the Planning
Commission rule already addresses the matter. The broader issue I also want to
address is that whatever the fee is ... is set at it should, it should relate in some way to
the actual cost of processing the permit, and my understanding is that the Planning
Department has determined that there are associated costs and work that justify a
higher fee in the case of After-the-Fact Permits. I cannot say whether that is true with
regard to a tripling of the permit cost. So one would have to go back to the Planning
Department and verify with them as to what are the substant. .. , the costs of processing
these permits that can be substantiated and is there a relation to, to a tripling of the fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I appreciate that. I, what I'm looking at and probably just
looking at it here I'm, I'm gauging on what it would actually cost because in many times
where you're issuing an After-the-Fact Permit, we many times and I've seen the Council
be challenged and the Administration be challenged in court and it's the cost that are
associated with defending this position that we're issuing After-the-Fact Permits
because now we're, we're issuing it after-the-fact, but then the public comes in and says
well, you shouldn't have done that. So many times there's a defense cost that is
associated with things that are done after-the-fact because people feel that they have
not had a proper chance to testify or really address the issue. So that's what I'm looking
at and I would go along with whatever the fees are or whatever the average fees are
that are associated with these types of things because we're put in a position as the
County of having now, once we issue an After-the-Fact Permit, of having to defend that
position and justify why we're doing it. I know it's to accommodate, but you reach a
point where if it's punitive on the part of the taxpayer, then I don't think the taxpayer
should have to pay to defend this position if we're going to do something. That doesn't
seem logical in the first place, if that makes sense.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any other comment? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes, Mr. Chairman. This particular area, the After-the-Fact
Permits, I have a real problem with and I, I'd like clarification. Now if we allow these
people to come in for permits, aren't we in essence saying it's okay for them to do this?
Corp. Counsel? Are we, are we now going through the process saying it's okay for
them to, to have already constructed or already done something when they were not
supposed to by giving them the ability to have a permit?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
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MR. MOTa: Well, the permit. .. well, first of all, there's no guarantee that the permit will be
granted. They can apply for an After-the-Fact Permit, but whether it would be granted
or not and, and under what conditions it will be granted, if, if at all, are the subject of the
application.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If-MR. MOTa: And also ... applying for an After-the-Fact Permit does not necessarily mean that
the party escapes liability for any penalty that may have been imposed or fine that may
have been imposed in, in an attempt to enforce the law against that party. So they're,
they're really separate issues.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The body that's going to be administering this would be?
Who do--if I wanted to come in for an After-the-Fact Permit, who would I see?
MR. MOTa: Mister... oh, Mr. Chairman, well we're, we're talking about Special Management
Area Permits, so it would be the Planning Director for ... and particularly for minor
permits and the, the Planning Commission of-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So if the-MR. MOTa: --of the respective jurisdiction, whether it's Lanai, Molokai, or MauL
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So the permit would actually have to be granted by the
Planning Commission or the Planning Director? I don't go, I don't go to the-MR. MOTa: Yes, depending upon the nature of the application.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I don't go to the Planning Department and, and pay, pay a
fee for this permit. .. and get it?
MR. MOTa: Yes, I mean the fee is paid. The application is filed with the Planning Department
which acts essentially as the administrative support staff for the various planning
commissions.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So I would actually, physically I would go to the Planning
Department, I would pay whatever the fee is and then I'd have a permit in my hand?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.

- 124-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

MR. MOTO: No. It would depend on how the permit, the application was reviewed and what
determination was made upon it. .. whether to deny or to grant it or to grant it based
upon various conditions, etc.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
So in ... and, and what you're saying, and just so I
understand it clearly, there is no granting of permission to, to have gotten the, the
structure or whatever it is that you need the After-the-Fact Permit for? There's no
granting or any permission in any way, shape, or form before the approving body can
review it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman. Uh ... my understanding is that it will depend upon the, the, the
case at hand, the, the, the use-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Let, let me explain. Let me explain really simply where I'm
getting to. What I don't want to happen is I don't want somebody to come in and get a
permit, then go before the Planning Commission or the Director and say well, I've got a
permit, therefore you've gotta give me a... you've gotta give me approval, and you can't
fine me anymore because I came in and I have a permit now.... So I, I go, I go in, I've
constructed a, a residence or a wall in an SMA area without ever consulting anybody,
where I probably would have had to go through years of permitting procedure and just
to get it there. Now I come in after-the-fact and I'm able to get this thing through in a
matter of days or, or weeks rather than years of trying to actually go through the pro ... ,
through the process. It seems like this would be a way to circumvent having, actually
having to go through the process or having to demolish the structure that is being put
up ... because it didn't go through the proper chain of command. Is that, is that what
would occur with this-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --by, by creating this, the fee for it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, any comments?
MR. MOTO: The fee itself? No. If we're just talking about the fee itself, it has almost nothing
to do with the concerns you raised. I mean-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So I don't have to worry about it?
MR. MOTO: Well, all I can say is I, I think your question raises issues that relate not so much
to the fee or the application, but more fundamental issues about, about enforcement
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and, and how easy or difficult is it to obtain these kinds of permits for structures that are,
that may have been built legally or illegally.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right. And, and again my concern is that if you, a lot of
times if you just go ahead and you build it, then you come in for a permit of this type, it
might be easier to do than actually to go through the proper process and people will use
this as a way to circumvent going through the proper process. So the reason I'm asking
you this, Brian, is in my mind setting a, a... an ability to get an After-the-Fact Permit for
this. I'm not comfortable with setting the ability to get an After-the-Fact Permit. What
I'm more comfortable with is just have--then if somebody does something illegally, they
have to go through the Department, they have to make it right by going through that
entire process to make it right rather than getting a permit to make it right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Yeah. Mr., Mr. Chairman, perhaps I could explain it this way. Permits that are
granted--well, for years now people have been applying for permits before, hopefully
before they actually develop the, the project or development that they're proposing, but
in some cases they have had to been, they have been required to come in for "an
After-the-Fact Permit". And the reason why you see this budget provision here at the
top of page 36 is because until now... the same fee was charged to someone who
applied when they were supposed to as compared to someone who applied after they
had already built the development. And so the reason why the Planning Department
proposed this after-the-fact fee was to be able to recover a larger fee from those who
applied, who submitted in effect late permit applications, these after, these so-called
After-the-Fact Permit applications because the Planning Department has determined
that there are higher costs associated with ... actually processing those late
applications. Under current law there, there really would not be any fee differential, but
under the proposed, under the proposed fee schedule here there would be.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. And my point, Mr. Moto, is I've, I feel pretty strongly
that it shouldn't be a fee, it should be a fine. Somebody coming in already having
constructed whatever shouldn't have been constructed should be fined, and that is how
they should pay for whatever they did illegally. They should not come in and say well,
you're gonna get a permit now to verify what you did illegally, but it should be a fine that
is implemented covering whatever cost is deemed appropriate by the appropriate body.
So by us setting a fee, I think we create a loophole by which people can get out easier.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Arakawa.
discussion in this matter? Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I. .. because we don't have an After-the-Fact Special
Management Area Permit, I think if you want to have an After-the-Fact Special
Management Area application fee, that might be more ... a more appropriate thing to
utilize. I will give you an example exactly of what Mr. Arakawa is talking about. Harbor
Village originally before it was ever proposed ... the owner of that property in Lahaina, it
used to be the Ng property, it was transferred, the homes were gutted and converted
into a business use. It was in an SMA area. It should have required an SMA Minor
Permit. What ended up happening was the owner of the property then was basically
issued a, a building permit, even though they should not have been issued a building
permit. They came in and they came to the Council at that time and the Council then, in
effect, issued this After-the-Fact Permit by just simply saying yes, we approve of what
you did even though it was the wrong thing. But my bigger concern is that because we
issue the SMA Minor Permit or gave authorization, we were condoning what was done
illegally, but we were also preventing the public from any participation in the discussion
regarding the granting of the SMA Minor. So I, I want some assurance that the public is
not going to be left out of the equation, and I can appreciate Mr. Arakawa's concerns
because we do not want to remove public input at any juncture. So I, I don't know how
we can address this, but I really don't want to abdicate any responsibility or imply that
we're giving away our right as a Council to review these kinds of things for allowing the
public an opportunity to review it. So I think while the, the permit is ... you know, out
there, I, I, I really, I question whether it's, it's appropriate to even maybe at this point be
in there. So I agree with Mr. Arakawa. I think this bears looking at.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. The Chair's comment, Ms. Johnson, is that under SMA
for the County of Maui our, the Council has no jurisdiction. As far as a minor permit, it is
based upon a dollar value of a project, an estimation and if it goes over the, the certain
trigger, then a public hearing is required. Other than that it's, it's an administrative
process, and the Chair would rule that this is not the time to discuss the process. We
are here to discuss the rates and fees of a SMA After-the-Fact Permit. I think we have
a concern about the process. I would prefer the subject matter committee, the
appropriate subject matter committee to take it up during the post-budget review period
for further discussion and appropriate recommendations either to the Planning
Department or the ... planning commissions. Ms. Tavares, you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. I, I was going to offer that. .. 1think part of our hang-up
is the word "permit" on this. An After-the-Fact Permit, it's like you're giving permission
after it's already done. You know, I would suggest changing the name of that to "Late
Application Fee" and it can be late for years but it's still late, and then it doesn't imply
that there's going to be a permit given. So maybe that would be something that would
help to explain that you just don't get a permit and you go home and you're fined, you
paid your whatever thing and everything's, you know, hunky-dory. But at least it
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emphasizes the fact that there is an application process that still must be followed. So I
would offer that as an amendment to calling these two things "Late Application Fees".
CHAIR HOKAMA: And Late Application Minor Fee, Minor... Minor Late Application Fee.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Late Minor Application-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I guess my question is jurisdictional, just to get clarity from you,
Mr. Chair. I don't know. Do we have the jurisdictional authority to start determining
what the name of it is and ... and no disrespect because I agree that we need to
acknowledge it for what it is in however way, but is that our jurisdiction or is that. .. 1
think as Brian talked about in another context maybe the land, State or Planning
The only reason
Commission or... 1 mean is it in our juris ... , jurisdiction?
because ... I'm of the thought that I don't agree that we should, like Mr. Arakawa stated,
we shouldn't be acknowledging things that were done illegally. And so for me, I'm
willing to not propose any fee, zero ... you know, and whether that's a good thing or not,
at this point I'm willing to say that because I'm not willing to acknowledge the fact that
we going be allowing permits and, and applications to go through. So I don't know if
Mr. Moto can respond but to the jurisdictional question on what our authority is and it's
only to approve a fee that's been proposed to us and that's it, or how much farther are
we able to go through Charter or through law?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, I just want to make one thing clear which is that. .. that language
at the top of page 36 regarding After-the-Fact Permits or Late Application Permit
Applications ... if that were deleted, actually you would be doing the opposite of,
of... helping ... well, of punishing or, or penalizing--and I use that term in a very loose
sense--people who file late applications. Because in many cases they're going to be
required to file some kind of application anyway and if the language at the top of page
36 were eliminated they WOUld, they would simply pay the regular application fees that
are imposed which are described down below in Tables A and B. So act..., actually you
would lessen their permit fees.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. What about changing the name of the fee, Mr. Moto-MR. MOTO: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --instead of After-the-Fact Permit-MR. MOTO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Late Application Fee, Late Application Minor Fee?
MR. MOTO: Uh-huh. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Number one, I, I had hoped that maybe the
Planning Director or someone from the Planning Department would be here by now,
but. .. because these are terms that they tend to use and have used in conversation,
and what I'm not certain at this time because I don't have a copy, copies of the rules
that are cited here is whether those rules ... use these exact terms. . .. If, if they do,
then it might be ... it. .. it may cause some confusion if there were inconsistent terms
used.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Excuse me, I'm sorry. Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: May I interject on the question that I asked? My question is the
jurisdictional question. Do we have any authority, this body, to make changes to a
name that's being proposed by the Department of Planning is my question. I mean do
we have that authority to do that or is our scope of discussion should be what you
mentioned earlier revolved around the fee and that fee, if it's been determined that
that's the cost of the fee based on the project valuation, is Mr. Moto implying ...
--(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... put into a position of saying yes-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --to what is being proposed?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I mean what, what is it or do we have, you know, this arbitrary
authority to or discretionary authority to just grab numbers out of the sky and start
saying no, we're going to do it this way and that's the--I mean that's what, I'm asking for
clarity on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I think the calvary has arrived.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Instant. .. .(Chuckle) . ..
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So we have our top two Planning people, Director John Min and Deputy
Director Clayton Yoshida. Mr. Min, we are on page 36 of the budget ordinance under
Appendix B, Rates and Fees. The discussion at this time is regarding the Special
Management Area. There was a concern regarding a type of... implied approval from
the County in relations to an After-the-Fact Permit Fee application, and so the
Committee would like to know if it is within our purview to be allowed to change the
name of the permit to aft ... , Late Application Fee instead of After-the-Fact Permit Fee.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: While they're chatting. I refined the titles, if it's allowed, to
Late Type A Application Fee and Late Type B Application Fee.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Then it will fit into the two tables.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, whether it's a Minor SMA-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Minor or major.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --area or a regular SMA. Okay.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And then, yeah, maybe for ... and again there's many ways to skin a
cat, Members, other than that.
And again, it's part of the subject matter
committee's ... part of the way to ... penalize the applicant fairly is maybe under
inspection fees for plan review, electrical inspection, plumbing inspection, building
inspection, certificate of occupancy review prior to issuance, that the applicant will pay
quadruple the fees or something. So there's many ways to ... skin the cat as they say.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Could we request a short recess ...just to get some stuff straight?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: .. .(Laughter) . ..

- 130-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh ...
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, the Chair will grant a three minute recess .. , .(gave/) . ..
RECESS:

4:40 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:49 p.m .

. . . (gave/) . .. We shall reconvene the Council's Committee on Budget and Finance. At
this time, Mr. Moto, you or Mr. Min, if you could make a comment
regarding ... After-the-Fact Permit section on page 36 of the budget ordinance.

MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, during the recess the Planning Director and I consulted about the
wording of the provisions at the top of page 36 and have ... determined that in order to
avoid confusion and to clarify what is intended, that we would suggest that it be
rewritten, and basically what is trying to be achieved is something very similar to what
already exists in another part of Appendix B regarding building permits, when building
permits are applied for after construction has already started. And for your information,
I would point out page 4 for the analogous language that we propose to use .
. . .Uh-huh. Basically what we are ... would recommend ... page 36 to be revised to is to
say, let's take for example the provision dealing with Minor Permits, that's the one that
says right now After-the-Fact Minor Permits, "A fee of $100 shall be paid in addition to
the fee set forth in the applicable table below". We propose that it be rewritten to say
"When development for which a minor permit is required is started before obtaining a
permit, an additional fee shall be paid by the applicant. The additional fee shall be $100
in addition to the fee set forth in the applicable table below" or, or something to that
effect. In other words, what we're doing is we're going to be, we suggest rewriting in the
way, in the same way that the similar type, similar type of situation is, is addressed in
the Building Code provisions on page 4 of the budget ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Can I ask Corp. Counsel a question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Are we limited in what we can ask, put the number there by
rule ... $1 DO? Is there, is there some kind of limitation by rule? .. .'Cause I'm looking at
something like 25 percent of the value of the product or the project.
MR. MOTa: Mr. Chairman, with regard to SMA Minor Permits, the SMA rules were drafted in
such a way that the additional fee of $100 was specifically written into the Commission's
rules, and for SMA Major Permits, the writ. .. , the rules were written in such a way that it
provided that for. .. those ...After-the-Fact Permits, that we're not going to call
After-the-Fact Permits anymore. . . .(Chuckle). " The ... those ... the SMA rules were
written specifically to say that the fee would be double the, the normal fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members-MR. MOTa: And ... oh, and if I may just quote. And, and the fee itself, the fees that are being
doubled are set forth in Table A and Table B below.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, the Chair will call for a recess till 6:30 to allow Members to
have a break as well as a couple of the Members to attend an important meeting, in
which time then the Chair will ask Mr. Min and Mr. Moto to please have their
recommendation written down so each of the Members can have something in front of
them when we return from recess. And again, Members, the Chair will continue to push
us forward to complete this, this evening. As much as possible I would like to get to the
appropriations after the revenues and rate and fees portion of this budget. Okay.
Recess till 6:30 ... .(gavel) . ..

RECESS:

4:53 p.m.

RECONVENE:

6:35 p.m .

. . . (gavel) . .. The Budget and Finance Committee will come to order. Okay, Members,
we're burning darkness now. So ... okay, Mr. Moto, the Chair will recognize you and
again, Members, we are still on Rates and Fees, page 36, under Special RevenuelTrust
and Agency Funding. You have a proposal by ... Corporation Counsel Moto. So,
Mr. Moto, could you explain to us your rec ... , your suggested language, please?

MR. MOTa: Mr. Chairman, prior to the, the break the Chair requested that we set forth in
writing the proposed revision to the section dealing with SMA Minor and Major Permit
Fees that are .. .for applications that are late or after-the-fact, and we have
distributed ... a sheet that describes the proposed rewording that was discussed before
the break. And the, the ... the style of, of the sentences that reflects the same way in
which the rules were drafted and also reflects the same kind of style that was used for,
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for describing fees for late building permit applications. That, that's all I have to say,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Moto. Mr. Min, any comments of the proposal
drafted by Corporation Counsel Brian Moto?
MR. MIN: Uh ... yeah, I think the proposed language reflects what's in the Planning
Commission rules and is also, again, similar in wording to that of the building permit
section of the budget ordinance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Does this proposed language satisfy the intent of the
Planning Commission and the Department?
MR. MIN: I believe it does, yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Members, any questions regarding the
proposal drafted by Mr. Moto to ... redraft the concerns we had earlier? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It, it, it's not so much ... the wording seems to be fine
because it takes out the objectionable, you know ... after-the-fact wording that we were
talking about before. So I have no problem with that. But then looking at the fee
schedule down below and just as a point of clarification, when was the last time that this
fee structure under Table A was actually amended? Do you have any idea?
MR. MIN: I believe it was amended last, last fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And do you have any idea of what the amount of
increase was or it was just. .. or was it simply just restructured?
MR. MIN: If I recall, the maximum of $4,500 ... was, was increased. It was increased to 4,500
and I don't recall what the prior, what the amount was in the prior year budget, but that's
what went up. It was the maximum fee.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, 'cause I. .. the only reason I say this, Mr. Chair, is
because if what we're looking at as the late fee is tied directly into this fee, I was just
looking at whether that's adequate to really ad ... , address some of the things that the
Planning Department has to review in terms of real cost with actually dealing with these
permits. Because I know the more complicated the structure sometimes, the more work
that's needed to be done by the Planning Department. So I want to make sure that
there's a dollar for dollar... at least we're not losing money, in other words, underneath
this particular thing. And so, Mr. Min, do you have any idea? Does this really cover the
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County's cost and reflect what we're actually having to payor your Department's hours
are worth?
MR. MIN: Uh ... well, we, you know, we think that it's ... it, it covers ... well, it may not cover
our entire cost, but it, it does go a long way in covering some of our estimated costs.
For example, for an average application ... in terms of processing time, you know, our
planners may, may spend 50 hours on a project, our clerk typist may have 15 hours of
time, and that alone when you add up the cost for us is roughly $1,200, okay ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. MIN: ... and that's for a relatively simple application. Okay. Now obviously if it's a larger,
more complex project and there's more issues and we get into having to resolve certain
infrastructure problems and we have meetings with other agencies with the community,
you know, the cost can go up and we can be looking at, you know, 4,000, $5,000 in
cost, and that's not including the noticing fees and the public hearing notices that we
have to do. It's just our sort of... staff, employee cost. Now in that, in those numbers
I'm not factoring in ... you know, fringe benefits. Okay, that's straight salary. So I think
the fee structure as proposed certainly goes a long way in helping us to "cover our
cost". You know, we may be a little over and a little under depending on the project, but
I think, I think the way it's set up based on value which reflects to some extent
complexity of the project, you know, the ... if the project has a higher valuation, it's
typically a bigger project and there may be more issues involved then. You know, again
this was modeled after the building permit fee concept. So I, I guess my answer to you
would be-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. MIN: --it goes a long way in helping us cover our costs.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I, I'm, I'm just looking at it from a practical standpoint
that we're trying to get away from subsidizing all different kinds of cost and if we're
going to do it--we're looking at it in golf course, we're looking at it in even issues with
regard to new developments coming in and the impacts that they actually have like on
fire and all these other things. We have to get to the point eventually where we're not
subsidizing and, and this is really what I see. When we're not covering our cost, then
we are in effect asking the taxpayers to subsidize and so I. .. even though on the
smaller projects I agree with maybe making the fee a little bit smaller or narrower in that
area, I would be for actually getting closer to really ... moving that up because I think on
the bigger projects it's built many times into the cost. It's just simply the cost of doing
business and if, if you're getting--you know, and I won't say getting away--but, you
know, if you're not compelled to do fees with regard to traffic, then perhaps a way of
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offsetting the cost for the smaller homeowner or the person that's doing a smaller scale
project could be offset in another area by the larger, you know, project because I think
that many times they're commercial development and, you know, just it is what it is and
there's a different way that they can recoup their cost as opposed to just a small single
homeowner. So I, I'm really looking at that and I, I ask the other Members to look at it
and have some kind of a realistic way of getting back what we're, we're really putting in.
So I appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, any other questions regarding the proposed
draft from Corporation Counsel Moto? Seeing none, any objections to consensus on
this?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Seeing-- So ordered.
ACTION:

APPROVAL of proposed language under Special Management Area,
Table B - Fee Schedule (No Public Hearing required).

CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other proposals in the Rates and Fees regarding either Appeals or
Intervention areas? If not, the Chair will be open to ... other proposals by the Members.
I believe, Mr. Kane, you had a recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I was going to ask for us to consider the Highway Beautification-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, that's on page 37.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I believe this was in a previous discussion that we, we had
some deliberation on this. I don't know if Member Tavares was talking about upping
both. We had ... well, I should say that the discussion revolved there I think a limit of up
to $5 on each of 'em.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And so I just wanted to bring that to the table. I don't have
anything specific to ... propose, but I am, as a Member, willing to look at increasing this
area. So I don't know if anybody has more of a bold stand on what they want to do with
this, but again I just wanted to bring this forward.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Members. Any proposals regarding the Highway
Beautification? This is one area that some of the resources go to ... 1 guess assist in
the animal. .. what's the term ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Management.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Animal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Management program. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair, and we did look up the, the State
statute and it was changed last Legislature to allow up to $5 provided that car rentals
could not be more than $1 fee and also provided that, I believe it's $2 of the fee must be
used for derelict vehicle removal. It's 2 or 3, but I think it's 2, and that the remainder
and we, what we passed the other year was in keeping with the beautification ... was to
allow animal management to clear the roadsides and roads of... dead carcasses and
also to allow for an opportunity for Community Work Day to do highway project
beautification from these funds. Now last. .. when ... 1 think when Mr. Lo was here
early--it seems like months ago, but it was just probably last week--I think he talked
about they're, they're working out a way to get the payments back and forth between
and among these organizations. So I would be inclined to like keep this in our back of
our minds for now and see if the mechanism will work to allow these nonprofit
organizations to access the funds, get them some time to work it out, because I don't
think they've used up all the funds in the, in this .. .fund 'cause it's a special fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Members. Any considerations being put forward to
increase these two amounts? Right now we had $1 for each new and duplicate
certificate of registration for U-drive vehicles, $2 for each new and duplicate certificate
for all other motor vehicles.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, just a clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 286-51 (b) HRS is ... 1thought I heard Ms. Tavares say that the $1
for the U, U-drives is that's the max that we can charge. So we can't-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --touch that one?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any proposals under all other motor vehicles? Okay. Seeing none,
we'll move on. Are there any other proposals in the Rates and Fees portion that would
like to be proposed for consideration?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: We have a leftover bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Members. Okay. Since there's no new proposals, the Chair would
like to revisit a proposal by Ms. Johnson regarding the Ocean Activity Licenses on
page 2.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think the Budget Director wanted to answer a question we
had asked earlier that Planning had.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, I believe there was a question regarding the appeals, the $300
filing fee and what the cost would be for the actual process, and John Min will address
that question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Min.
MR. MIN: Thank you. I did an estimate of our... the hours of staff time and other expenses
involved in processing a appeals through the Board of Variances and Appeals, and
basically staff time we're looking at ruffle [sic], roughly 11 hours for clerical time, 31
hours for a planner, and costwise it comes out to about $820. If we had to do noticing,
that's another $150. So that'll be up about $970. So to process an appeal, our
estimated cost are between $820 to $970. Our fee is for $300.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, you've heard it from the Director on what it, is his
estimated cost expenses for the Department in the area of appeals. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Once again, getting back to the public, if we're going to
subsidize which we've already admitted we're subsidizing development cost. .. 1. .. if
we're going to apply the same standard, if we're going to apply the same type of rule,
obviously we're not recouping all the cost back either way. I just feel it's punitive if you
get into really high fees for the average citizen. So I'd rather keep it at $50, and I
believe we don't have any fee there currently.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe we had earlier-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 25.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --considered $25.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: 25. Well, I, I would be for raising that then to $50, leave it at
$50-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --and the same thing with the other fee on-CHAIR HOKAMA: For all the Intervention and Appeals?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, Ms. Johnson is recommending that all Intervention and
Appeals Fees be increase from the earlier consensus of 25 to $50. Any comments?
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, I can support the $50. I think while we want to try to
recover some of our cost, we also do have to allow people to participate in the process.
So I feel that $50 is reasonable for the Appeal and the Intervention.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other comments in this area? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, just out of curiosity, where are you paying this balance
from and about how much is it costing us a year?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Min.
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MR. MIN: Let's see ... could you repeat your question, please?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Where are charging off the, the ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Cost.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... expenses from in your budget?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And about how much-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is, is it under, what, administrative fees?
MR. MIN: Uh ... okay, some of it would, would ... some of our expenses come out of our Trust
and Agency Account which is where we put our application fees. We deposit it into that
account. We have, I believe, professional services and some of our contested case
hearing costs for hearing officers, court reporters ... come out of that part of our budget.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And about how much in a year for this?
MR. MIN: Um ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Rough guess for... Iet's say Special Management Area
appeals, about how much does it cost a year?
MR. MIN: I think for last year, I don't think we had any appeals ... um ... any SMA Appeals in,
in 19... in 2000. I, I can't recall any.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And the intervenor?
MR. MIN: Intervention we ... gees ... we had, we had a number of them ... I'm guessing maybe
about four.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Mr. Chairman, that, that low number at $50 sounds
like it's very accommodating-MR. MIN: Excuse me, excuse me, Councilman, I stand to be corrected. Last year we had 10
petitions to intervene.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I'll still support the $50.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If it gets much higher than that, you know, we're looking at 8
to 10 ... 8, $9,000 loss, but I guess that's the price we pay for allowing the public to
participate in the system. I'm willing to support the $50.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other comments at this time? Okay, Members, any
objections to consensus at $50?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seeing none, so ordered.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: If you can note mine as an objection.
COUNCIL MEMBER VOICED OBJECTIONS. (DK)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have one objection. We will move forward with the $50 at this
time.
ACTION:

APPROVAL of changing the filing fee for Special Management Area
Appeals from $300 to $50.
APPROVAL of further changing the filing fee for a Petition to
Intervene from $300 to $50 (previous consensus was for $25).

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, I would ask to ... anything else since we have Mr. Min and
Mr. Yoshida from the Planning Department? I would ask that since we have them-Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Does this $50 also apply to the Code fees and the Appeals,
the Exceptions and the Appeals?
CHAIR HOKAMA: What page are you referring to, please?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Same page, the item right under that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: BVA.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Board of Code Appeals. . .. Are we going to leave that at
300. How was that $300 arrived at?
MR. MIN: I'm not sure because the Board of Code Appeals is staffed by the Land Use and
Codes Administration of the Public Works Department.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Is that, is that a new fee at $300 or is that. .. was that
current, was that established at $300 last year?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: For Fiscal Year 2001 the fee was $250. So it's an increase of $50.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The justification for the increase?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Under the handout of Table 1, Members, under BVA Appeals, the current
fee is $300 to 4,500 based on project valuation and the pro ... , proposed fee is $300.
It's the last item on Table 1 that was handed out, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The justification?
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Planning.

And that says Table 1, Current and Proposed Fees - Department of

MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, we're talking about Board of Code Appeals?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Board of Code Appeals.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: BVA.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Not BVA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Not BVA, right?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay. And the question was why the increase in the filing fee?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, filing and the appeals fee.
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Exceptions.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Exceptions and Appeals.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay. I would have to check with David Goode to find out the exact
reason as to why the increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We're going to need an answer by tomorrow morning, please.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. 'Cause unless there's a real good reason, I'd like to
leave it back at the 250. You know, people trying to do and trying to construct things on
an individual basis are just paying a lot.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Arakawa, we'll request that response from Director Goode
through the Budget Director.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, anything else in this area before we refer back to page 2 and the
proposal of Ms. Johnson under Ocean Recreation Fee? Okay. Seeing none, may we
please refer to page 2 of Appendix B. Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, there is 101 permit, permits currently out from the Department
of Finance and they range from surf schools, scuba, kayaks ... outdoor activities,
windsurfing. Okay, so a variety of activities. What we are currently in the process of
doing is doing a carrying capacity study to establish the public and commercial demand
on the beaches, and once that is done we will determine ... per beach the number of
permits that can be issued and the number of units per permit and each, and one unit
would be like a student or a surfboard or a kayak. Once that determination is made,
then we'll come back to the Council to amend Chapter 5.24 of the Maui County Code
and ... move this particular area from Finance Department to the Parks and Recreation
and have them administer and enforce the ocean activities ... and also come back with
a fee structure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director, can you share with the Committee at this time who is
conducting this master plan capacity study? Is it the Department itself or have you
contracted out a firm to do this?
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MS. YOSHIMURA: I believe the Parks Department is handling the study if they--I'm, I'm not
sure if they have a contract with an agency to do the study itself.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With the information provided and the consideration of $250 per
year from the current 50, what are your thoughts? Is this within a reasonable increase
at this time?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Well, the Administration was going to come back after a study was
completed. So at this time I have no recommendations on a fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. At this time I'd like to thank Mr. Min and Mr. Yoshida of
the Planning Department for your presence and assistance to the Committee this
evening. Thank you very much, gentlemen. Okay, Members, if we can focus on the
Ocean Recreational Fee at, at this time. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, in view of what Michele has stated and since they
have ceased issuing permits in this particular area right now, I have no objection since
it's not going to impact anything until they come back later. Just leaving it what it is right
now with the caveat that no more permits are issued until the, the actual fee structure
and everything is resolved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So I didn't catch, Mr. Chair, the expiration of the current permits in
this area.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: It's an annual fee of $50. So it's a-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No, so you're not issuing permits at this time.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Any new-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So if somebody's permit expires tomorrow, you're not going to
reissue a permit in other words?
MS. YOSHIMURA: I believe the Department is not issuing any new permits.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. So this will have an impact starting July 1 if somebody--so
of the 101, if we don't do anything until next budget cycle as an example, those folks will
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come back in and still pay $50 because they have existing permits or you're not going to
renew those new permits?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Correct. I believe-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: In other words, so you're just going to stop once they expire, no
more permits, and so all these permits will cease to exist is what you're saying?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay. I would need to check with the Department to see, but I believe
they are not issuing any new permits. So the $50 fee would apply to all those up until
this period of time.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, Mr. Chair, bear with me now. Again, I'm just trying to make
sure that permits are not going to be reissued.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Budget Director, to, to rephrase it in another way, is the Department
renewing current expired-MS. YOSHIMURA: That I will check with the Department.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, because ... and that makes a difference because I think
from what Jo Anne has said, I think we're kind of under the impression that you're not
going to allow any new permits, meaning if somebody's permit that got issued last
April 26 th and it's going to expire this coming up or whenever, you know-CHAIR HOKAMA: Two days.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --two days, then they're not going to get a renewal. And, and if
that's not true, if you're still going to acknowledge the existing permits and renew those
permits, then I would suggest--well, depends on when we get that answer, Mr. Chair,
because we're looking at tomorrow morning to try to get this stuff finalized. I would
suggest that we consider some sort of increase in the event that that's what the
situation is since I think--well, I'm not going to speak for everybody, but I'm interested in
raising it. Whatever that comes out to be is whatever it is ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... and it's good to hear all the other stuff that you said prior to
that as far as all the things that are occurring. That's good. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair. I, I can't see the Department not renewing
permits-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That's what I mean.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --because it's going to put people out of business if there are
no permits, you know, after the current ones expire. So I think I, I agree with Mr. Kane
that in ... I'm going to assume that they're going to renew existing permits and not
accept any new business permits. So I think that sending the message that we're
watching this or Whatever, by raising the fee at this time is appropriate. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, I am sensing that's more than likely which way we want to
go. I would now ask for a figure. Ms. Johnson had earlier proposed $250, I believe.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: What, what I'd like to do because obviously Michele's saying
there's some businesses that, of course, are not as large as others. I, I would propose
that maybe a two-tiered. So that if you have gross annual revenues of under 50,000,
that you pay one fee and then gross annual revenues over 50,000 ... a, a different
fee ... something along those lines or, or structure it in some other way so that it's not
going to penalize the smaller business owner. So if, if we just even did it temporarily
where you said their current fee is let's say $50, so for a business that has revenues
under 50,50,000 or under or... 1 just. .. under 50,000, then I would say go to 100. If it is
revenues of 50,000 and over, then go to 200, and use those as interim figures until we
get the results back and then hopefully revisit this and come up with some kind of
structure. So that's just for discussion, it's a suggestion.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: To add to that discussion. I would prefer that we would consider
just the one fee. I don't know if the existing mechanism that's in place deals with gross
inco ... , incomes and what not and I don't believe it does, and so by putting that type of
tier system in there we would have to also create a mechanism that's currently not in
place and I think would be creating more work than we would like to. I would suggest if
$250 is a figure that we look at, no matter how big or small the company, $20 plus
change to operate a commercial business on a beach I think is a small fee to ask for
somebody to utilize a permit and, and be able to operate a, a commercial operation on
the beach. So when I say 20 and some odd dollars, that's $250-CHAIR HOKAMA: A year.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --a year. It's a one time, you know, they gotta pay it and I don't
know if they work monthly installments on those things, I doubt it, but again I think we
should just keep it simple, go 250 if that's the number that we agree on. If that's too
high for some people, you know, we can talk about it, but I, I would stay away from the,
doing the two-tier and all due respect to Ms., to Ms. Johnson, but again ... and we might
get too complicated and it will just create more problems than it's worth. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Arakawa, anything at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No. Since I proposed the 250, I like the 250.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I think the 250 is-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry, Mr. Arakawa. Sorry, Mr. Carroll. I thought it was Ms. Johnson.
My apologies.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I feel that 250 is appropriate and I think it's a good, like it's an
interim fee and I think it's appropriate at this time. I don't think it's going to be overly
harsh on even a smaller business. So, I support this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kawano, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Mr. Chairman, I, I will be supporting that, too, because I feel
like anytime you operate something on the beach it is a... 1 think that's a damn good
price for that until we really settle as far as what we're going to be charging. But I would
settle for that 250 also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, 250?
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I appreciate Mr. Kane's comments and probably in light of
just waiting for what Michele has I, I agree, just leave it at 250 then and ... we'll revisit it
later. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: $250 is a bargain to exploit our natural resources, Mr. Chair.
So ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... 1'11 go with the initial recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much ... .(Chuckle) . .. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: After he said that, I (inaudible).
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ., .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, consensus 250? So ordered.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

CHAIR HOKAMA:
Ms. Tavares.

(RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)

APPROVAL of changing the fee for Ocean Recreational Activity from
$50 to $250.
Anything else, Members, under proposals for Rates and Fees?

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I've-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I've noticed Mr. Goode is here.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I just wanted to make one, one short statement. A little bit
down the page there is the bicycle tours and I hope that that's going to be in committee
and that we will come up with some recommendations. I don't think a flat annual fee is
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the answer in this particular case. So I'll. .. 1'11 wait until we have discussions about it in
the Public Works and Transportation Committee, which is already quite loaded, but. ..
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... I'm sure Mr. Molina, young and energetic, can handle just
one more item. " .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You liar... .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: And your wife thought she doesn't see you during budget, huh?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just one more ... .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ., .(Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Sure .... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: You have witnesses, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'm a glutton for punishment. .. .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, I would like us to then refer back to ... page-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 37.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --37. We thank you, Mr. Goode, for joining us this evening. I know it's late
for your day. Under Board of Code Appeals, we have a 300 filing fee for both
Exceptions and Appeals. Could you ... explain to us how you derived at this figure,
please?
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chairman, and essentially the Board of Code Appeals ... we handle
maybe two to three a year and they're a little different than the Board of Variance and
Appeals. Essentially they're, these are requests to do something that's not contained
within the Building Code. So it could be an appeal of the Code which could be a
Director's decision, but usually it's exceptions, and we're talking about well, instead of
building with this material, I want to build with this material and that new material may
not have been tested before, and so it actually requires a fair amount of analysis in
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terms of staff time and ... that's where, including not only our time, but also the Fire
Department is often involved because a lot of times these are fire-related issues. And
so ... the appeal portion of it, the discussion you had earlier on say Board of Variance
and Appeals or Planning Commission appeals, it's a lot different. It's very technical in
nature. It costs us anywhere from 5 to 7, $800 per, per appeal to process it, and the
fees I believe are currently 250, if I'm not mistaken, and so we're looking for a nominal
increase, again trying to work our way towards our cost. But these are very few and far
between and rather technical in nature.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, this, this is one of the areas that I wouldn't
mind trying to just go up to recovering cost. Because if somebody wants to try
something new that is out of the Code, I think that the cost that we bear as the County
for this, they should bear 'cause they're putting us through this extra work. I would not
have any problem going up to--what were you, you suggesting, $500? What was the
number you suggested, Dave-CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe it was 800-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --the, the actual cost?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, if I could ... 1don't have with me a rigor. .. , rigorous analysis where I could
say here's our actual cost and here's where we suggest the, suggest the fees should
be. This, this is our proposal, the $300, and so we're working our way up. I mean years
ago it was hardly anything. We're just on a step by step. And because we only do like I
said a couple a year, it, it's up to you folks. If you want to go 500, I'm sure it's going to
be close. If you go 800, it might be more than our actual cost. So we gotta be careful.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, we can go with your proposal, but to me when you're
trying to come out of the Code and you're going to have to do a lot of extra work for it,
then those people are, you know, trying to gain an advantage with some thing or other
and generally they can afford the cost. And so I WOUld, I would be willing to go with,
with the higher fee, up to $500. But if you prefer it staying at $300, I'll stay at the 300,
but I think it's warranted to go higher.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
move on, please.

No, just ask for a consensus on this particular one so we can

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a request. Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: Just one point. I appreciate Councilman Arakawa's concerns and lately a lot of
our requests have come from like canoe clubs doing canoe hales, and so they don't
have a lot of money in those cases, but other cases they do because it's a, a larger
development. So we've got a mix.

?: .. .(lnaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(Chuckle) . .. Okay, thank you. Any other questions for Director Goode
regarding the Code-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr.-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Board of Code Appeals? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. I'll ask one question in this area 'cause it kind of
bothers me that you're charging canoe clubs anything because we have an indigenous
architecture ruling now and I would ask, I would think that the indigenous architecture
really would be exempt from this fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: What, what that law allows is that if the Board of Code Appeals makes a
decision on a particular element of the construction or type of material, then that
decision is basically cast in stone for the next applicant. So the next applicant doesn't
have to go to the Board of Code Appeals. But if someone comes in with yet
another... something we haven't seen or dealt with before, then that first times gotta do
it. So lately... in fact we have, we've advised two folks that have come in regarding
these types of structures that because. .. --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... ruled on it.
They don't have to do it. So we're, we've even got less to ... to administer.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. 'Cause I know when we were discussing this, you
know, we were trying to make them exempt by ... and also allowing a new type of
architecture ... to not have to go through an appeal process. But if you're not getting
many of 'em, then that's fine. If not, I would like to put in a caveat that says indigenous
architecture is exempt from this fee.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, you heard the request from Mr. Arakawa regarding the
exemption for indigenous architecture.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes, and just in comment to that. I wouldn't be prepared to act on
that request--and again all due respect to Mr. Arakawa and the, the intent of what he's
trying to achieve--but I don't have enough information in front of me now to start putting
in caveats unless we have specific information that would help us render a decision
that's informed. Right now I don't, I can't make an informed decision based on the
request for a caveat like that. So I would request that we keep it as is ... it's ... it's, you
know, a couple a year. If there is issues that come up related to indigenous architecture
and the canoe clubs feel that there's some ... whether it's abuses or just overly
protective of certain things, that they're not getting their way, they have that right to
come forward with speaking with us and then we can address the issue at that point in
time. But right now it seems like two a year... 1 think we shouldn't dicker with it too
much. So again just, just for consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other comments on this? Any objections to Mr. Kane's
request that we leave it as is?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any objections to consensus for $300 filing fee under Exceptions
and Appeals for the Bo ... , Board of Code Appeals?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Seeing none, so ordered. Members, again the Chair will ask one
more time before we leave this area, any propo ... , additional proposals under Rates
and Fees? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just had one question and that is on page 20, Item No.
3423. It's Charges for Dishonored Negotiable Instruments. I'm assuming that's a
returned check charge, and I just wondered currently if this was in line with bank
charges? Because I think our... Iike different banks, they've been charging like $25
returned check fee, that type of thing, and I wondered if, if ours was in line with that. It's
just a question.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: I'm sorry, what was your reference page?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Page 20.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh, page 20, but I probably have the old-CHAIR HOKAMA: Item 20, 3423.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's 3423, Charges for Dishonored Negotiable Instruments,
and it's just probably like a returned check charge, that's what I'm assuming it is, and it's
$15. But I know that the banks are charging 20 or 25.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Very good point, Ms. Johnson .... Mr. Moto, you have a comment?
MR. MOTO: Mr., Mr. Chairman, this doesn't really exactly answer your question about what
should the charge be. I, I'm just pointing out that I think the reason why it's written the
way it is is because it tracks exactly what is set forth in existing cha ... , Section 3.08.020
of the Maui County Code. This law was adopted some time ago and, and .. .from my
notes it appears it was adopted in '92, this particular Code provision, and it's, it states
that there ... be a ... there shall be a service charge in the amount of $15 for any
essentially dishonored check. So-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The dollar amount is in the Code?
MR. MOTO: Yes, the dollar amount is in the Code.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: It's codified.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we need to amend the Code by ordinance?
MR. MOTO: Yes, Mr. Chairman, if...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Members. Ms., Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think I recall one time, the last time or whenever we talked
about the fee at $15, that that same question was asked what were the going rates at
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the banks, different banks ... that, that our rate was kind of comparable to what banks
were charging for returned checks, but I don't remember what year that was ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... so it might be, it might be old. Well, I'm not that old.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(Laughter). .. Yeah. It, it might have been, you know,
four, five years ago.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Budget Director, eventually we might, you might want to, want to
propose to the Committee a revision to the Code to adjust to the current processing fee
requirements. Okay, Members, anything else in this area? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Char. .. , Charmaine brought it up
earlier. I think I would consider an increase for the Bike Tour Permits. I mean they do
have an impact. Much like ocean recreation impacts the water and people using the
oceans, the bike tours have an impact on the roads and do--page 3 for your information.
And like anything else, the cost of doing business goes up and especially when it has
impacts on the quality of life here on Maui. So I think the ... seeing that there's a lot of,
a lot more bike tour operations coming on board, I think it's appropriate for a rate
increase at this time. I think as a ballpark figure I'm looking at, at least 50 minimum.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Whoa.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Well, you know ...just as a starting point.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: .. .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Members-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Give or take a few.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Molina has put forth a proposal for consideration of $50 for bike tour
permits.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. Budget Director, could you explain what the Bike
Tour Permit is? Is it for the operator of the tour or is it for the individual bikes?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director, are you able to respond to Mr. Arakawa's request?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, I would have to look at the reference, Maui County Code 5.22.
MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
MR. MOTO: To answer the question briefly. Chapter 5.22 referenced by the Budget Director
states that it is unlawful for any business or person to conduct a bicycle tour on County
property without first obtaining a bicycle tour business permit issued by the Director of
Finance. And like the dishonored check provision of the Code, this particular ordinance
also states the dollar amount of the application fee within the Code itself, it's $15. It's
the application fee for the required ... business permit.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: But it is for the tour then, the tour operator?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The, the tour operator, Mr. Arakawa. That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Molina, you will be a very busy subject matter Chairman after...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: .. .(Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... budget session.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I told you Charmaine was lying.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Only Charmaine. " .(Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: One more, only one more .... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... (Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Just say one ... .(Laughter) . ..

- 154-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

CHAIR HOKAMA: So I, I would ask that you consider this as part of your Committee's
short-term review delib ... , and deliberations. You would need to propose ordinance
revisions as well as to the rates and fees in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Will do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
proposals?

Okay, Members, anything else regarding Rates and Fees,

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What are we doing with this?
MS. KOLLER: Excuse me, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Tamara.
MS. KOLLER:
On that last ref ... , that referral would be to the Public Works and
Transportation?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
MS. KOLLER: Okay. Do you want to consider Economic Development 'cause-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say we would-MS. KOLLER: --'cause it does cover in environment and the business.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would leave that to the discretion of the Council Chairman to make the
appropriate referral.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: That is good.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, actually in the budget referrals we normally do set forth a
committee for the item to be referred to. It. ..
Note:

Short pause.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:
Council Chair.

I have no problem taking that, but I will leave it up to the

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. I do have something related to bike tours already in the
Committee, so it's fine with me to keep it in Public Works.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Yeah, you're right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we will refer this to Public Works and Transportation.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: But I want to thank Mr. Carroll for his consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: He's smart. You're going to be doing the work .... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: .. .(Laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: ... (Laughter) . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Did we settle anything on the, the $50 proposal or did-CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe that we're going to leave it since it's codified.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, we're going to leave it, we're going to leave it the way it
is?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, that would be the Chair's recommendation since it's codified. That
Mr. Molina will gladly take the task of reviewing and proposing appropriate revisions.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, anything else regarding Rates and Fees?
Seeing none-- Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm sorry. I thought I heard someone say something about
golf course fees earlier in the week or last week. Is that not being pursued?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, the Chair is open. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman ... now I gotta go look for the page--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: 33, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Page 33.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --33. Thank you. When I had looked at this, you know,
originally what I had asked for was that we put some money into the budget and at the
same time raise the fees so that we could keep it viable. I had at that time come up with
a rate scale, but since then ... and since it was voted down that we wouldn't be putting
the money in, I kinda put that to the side and I haven't looked at it again. I do think that
it is warranted, but I'd ask for permission to go back and relook at it. But I. .. you know,
when, when the Committee decided not to add the, the $500,000 that I had requested to
the golf course, I sort of put it on the side 'cause I had it to work hand in hand with the
fee increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Ms., Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, I think we should be looking at golf
course fee changes, but perhaps we should be doing that in Committee with
Ms. Johnson's Committee and tie it into a, a time where we have more time to discuss
this. I personally would like to see us relook at this monthly rate card and that we
should ... consider not having that anymore and also looking at some other things. But I
believe Ms. Johnson asked earlier for comparisons with other golf courses throughout
the State that are municipal golf courses. So, you know, I think we just raised the issue
and Ms. Johnson has agreed to take it up in her Committee and I'll look forward to
discussions there. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Ms. Tavares?

Thank you.

Any objections to the recommendation from

COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No objection. Good idea.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: None.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And, Ms. Johnson, I would just also ask you to please
consider a twilight rate for late hours of play that will still allow our concession areas to
maybe generate some additional business through a twilight rate consideration.
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ACTION:

REFERRAL of the matter relating to fees for the Waiehu Golf Course,
and possibly consider establishing a twilight fee, to the Parks and
Recreation Committee.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Anything else, Members, in Rates and
Fees? If not, the Chair would like to move on. Members, this basically covers the area
of revenues for the Budget. Anything else under revenues at this time? If not, we're
going to move on to appropriations and expen ... , expenses.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Under the Special Revenues, page 35, just to call attention to
that section--this is on Park Assessment--that the ordinance has been signed and so
the language needs to re ... , reflect the changes. This is about park assessment as
required through subdivision, and the sentence that says "the subdivider may" and then
it goes 1,2,3, provide land, cash or improvement to a park. That is now going to be the
Parks and Recreation will require the subdivider to. So the, the authority is now resting
with the Director of Parks and Recreation and not with the subdivider.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Friday?

Okay.

Was that the ordinance we passed second and final this past

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. I believe the Mayor just signed, just signed it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that correct, Budget Director?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Yes, it is, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that information. Then, we'll make the appropriate
adjustments in the documentation, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just substitute the new bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct, Mr. Arakawa. No objections to allowing the Staff and the
Chairman to do the appropriate adjustment?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered. Ms. Tavares.

- 158-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

APPENDIX A
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: In Appendix A, can we go to Appendix A now or...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On page 23 of Appendix A, No. 12, it's Additional Revenues
Received Pursuant to the Foregoing Grants. There's a $500,000 limit and as I
understand the way it is now if a grant comes in that is under $500,000, it does not,
does not need to be processed through the County Council. It can just be accepted by
the Administration, and I think we talked about this one time if we wanted to change this
or not. First of all, I think--someone correct me if I'm assuming that I'm talking about the
wrong thing or the right thing. This means if you were to get a grant from the Federal
grant for $499,000, it would not need to come to the County of Maui for acceptance?
Okay. I see Michele shaking her head. She will set us straight. Thank you.
CHAI R HOKAMA: Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay. Because these are all anticipated amounts for grants ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. YOSHIMURA: ... if we were to say we're going to get a grant for $10,000 and say it
comes in at $15,000, in that case we wouldn't have to come back to Council because
this $500,000 would cover the additional $5,000 on the grant. So we have a $500,000
play actually on grants coming in over the stated amount that's in Appendix A.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. So at what point--Iet's look at "f." which says Local
Law Enforcement Block Grant Program, $83,000.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If you got $400,000 instead of $83,000, would you have to
come to the Council?
MS. YOSHIMURA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
MS. YOSHIMURA: If--
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So only if it's in excess-MS. YOSHIMURA: I only have-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --of the noted amount that's down here on this grant page?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Correct. Up ... and I only have up to $500,000 to go over and beyond the
stated amount and that's in total of the grants, not per grant. So if 10 of the grants
come in at 4 ... in excess like of $499,000 and I get the 11 th grant that comes in in
excess of $10,000, I only got $1,000 left of the 500,000.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. YOSHIMURA: So I would have to come back to Council to-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, my goodness.
MS. YOSHIMURA: --recognize that additional money.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MS. YOSHIMURA: And I would have to come back to Council if it's not listed-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MS. YOSHIMURA: --in Appendix A.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, okay. Mr. Chairman, I think in the interest of us being
niele ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... that we would like to know what grants are coming in at
what amount. So I would propose that we drop this from 500,000 to 50,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Either that or consider just a proviso that we receive a report.
don't know if it's a quarterly or something of a report of actual things that are coming in
under the 500,000. So whether it's what Ms. Tavares is proposing or just some sort of
report through ... and which is something that we normally would like the contracts, how
it comes in at Council and we have it on file, we can review it and we normally, if there

- 160-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

aren't any objections we usually file it. But that gives an opportunity for the public to see
what actual grants are coming in. So I, I appreciate that comment over there.
MS. KOLLER: Excuse me, Mr., Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Tamara.
MS. KOLLER: I believe this item came up in question when we were reviewing the CDBG
where there was money that was leftover from projects and then the CDBG Office could
reappropriate it to existing projects, and at that point in time we were talking, the
Committee was talking about putting a restriction in here except for CDBG grants.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that reminder. That is correct, Members. That's when we
started discussion on this item during the CDBG review and allocation process. So-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I, I can ... 1can honor or live with what Mr. Kane's suggesting.
I think the whole idea is that this Council wants to know what's happening and
information is what we need and if we get that through a report quarterly, you know, I'm
satisfied with that because these are grants or money that are coming in to the County.
So if we want to leave that limit and make it a reportable on a quarterly basis and
exempt CDBG, I'm, I'm fine with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Budget Director, any comments?
MS. YOSHIMURA: We, we can provide you a quarterly report.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So we can put a proviso in, in this line then?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
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ACTION:

APPROVAL of adding a proviso, "Provided, that a quarterly report be
submitted to the Council on excess grant revenues received by the
County." in No. 12. Additional Revenues Received Pursuant to the
Foregoing Grants (Appendix A, I. Grant Revenues).

CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares, you have any other-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, thank you. No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --suggestions or proposals? Members, anything else? If not, there is one
item that the Chair would like to bring up under revenue and that is on the first page of
the handout provided by Staff this morning. The Chair would like the Committee's
consensus on shifting Line 31, eliminating the $2 million figure at that. .. on Line 31 and
then adding the $2 million on Line 44. So we're shifting that $2 million revenue from
Fuel and Franchise Taxes to Interfund Transfers. It does not change the estimated
revenue figure that we had discussed earlier in the day.
MS. KOLLER: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Tamara.
MS. KOLLER: The description on that would read the Interfund Transfer to the Highway Fund
and that's to offset the $2 million we're moving from the Mayor's budget into the
Highway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, are you clear on the Chair's request? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The 2 million that was in the Mayor's Office is being moved to
the Highways Fund? Is that it?
MS. KOLLER: Yes. That was in the first round that we had, had gone through. There was
one element of it that we had not accounted for. We need-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
MS. KOLLER: --to have it in the-CHAIR HOKAMA: Continue, Tamara.
MS. KOLLER: --we need to have that in the ... Interfund Transfers and then also down into
Countywide, which we will talk about as we go on down in expendit..., expenditures.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I thought that in my proposal I had indicated that I wanted
that $2 million to be taken from the Mayor's Office ... and just taken from the Mayor's
Office, and that the $2 million for highways improvements be taken from the Highways
Fund, not to add it to the Highways Fund, but that would be their supplemental. .. 1
mean that would be their, using their supplemental funding that-MS. KOLLER: That-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --they might have for 2003.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tamara, can you ... do ... is that our under ... , your understanding?
MS. KOLLER: Okay, the ... my understanding of what the Committee had agreed on, on the
first run-through was that the $2 million that was set aside in the Mayor's budget for
traffic mitigation would be moved. 1,900,000 was going to CIP projects and then
100,000 in, I think it was in traffic signs in Public Works ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. KOLLER: ... in Highways. This accounting in the Interfund Transfers and then when we
get down into the Countywide Cost is really an accounting for Interfund Transfers
because we're taking it out of the General Fund where the dollars exist and putting it
into a separate fund we have to account for properly or the funds would be out of
balance.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Mr. Chair, I guess that brings us back to the major
point we were making when we first started this which was for us to decide as a policy
whether or not we are going to transfer General Fund monies into Special Fund
accounts, and I think once we come to that decision then the accountants can figure out
how best to do it. Because I, I think, you know, even I misunderstood what we were
doing that day, too. So it does get confusing after awhile.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, that is a very good point brought up by Ms. Tavares. And
before you ... 1. .. the Chair gives his comments, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes. Mr. Chairman, I believe in the discussion we're having
Charmaine is correct. What she did bring up was because there is carryover savings in
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the Highway Fund we would, we would use the Highway Fund money first to make sure,
you know, that we were taking care of Highway's money, a project because that's what
the appropriate use of the Highway Funds was. So I believe her description of what she
was trying to describe was to take the $2 million out of the Mayor's budget, put 2,
$2 million from the Highway Fund carryover into the ... use for the Piilani project and
some of the other projects.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Richelle.

Okay.

Thank you very much for your comments, Mr. Arakawa.

Yes,

MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, the Committee had this discussion earlier. An explanation was
provided by the Budget Director.
The carryover savings that's shown in the
appropriations is estimated carryover savings for this fiscal year that they will be using
for Fiscal Year 2002. If the plan is to just use those funds for those projects, you would
have to reduce other projects in the Highway Fund, otherwise it's not possible.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I understand all of that part. What I'm alluding to is the fact
that if the Highway Fund has zero at the end of Fiscal Year 2002 at June 30 th , I think
that's fine. So what I'm banking on is that the savings that is accumulated every
year... will be used up in that fiscal year, that there will not be a carryover savings going
to Fiscal Year 2003. Should this fund or any other fund not be able to make it by the
end of the year, have them come back to get General Fund transfers if they know
they're going to--you know, this is our running out of gas analogy that we started a
couple weeks ago. But what I have ... 1, I would like to see this and I think the Highway
Fund and the, and the Wastewater Fund have been doing really good. They haven't
had any General Fund transfers in it. The only fund that's still requesting it is Solid
Waste and maybe we'll have to look at that at a different time, but I think that they
have ... Highways and Wastewater have a carryover every year and maybe we should
look at if they've got a carryover or a savings every year, should we not be looking at
reducing fees 'cause these funds, to me, should be paying for their operations
themselves. That was my, my point. That's why I said if we're ... as a Council should
decide one way or another if we're going to have General Fund supplements to these
special funds at the beginning, that's one thing. If we're going to have them, you know,
in the third quarter or just after the half if they can kind of see how they're getting along,
there's still plenty of opportunity to come in to the Council to get additional funds should
they decide to run, run short, I mean should they see that they're running short. But I, I
hate giving it upfront. It's like, you know, here you go, go play and ... then we never get
the message that we gotta do something about the fees. If we keep supplementing
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Solid Waste, we're going to be very reluctant to raise fees 'cause we'll look at the
balance and say oh, you know what, you folks have carryover savings every year. So
we don't need a fee increase. So to present a more realistic picture of the way
revenues are being utilized in the County we should start them off with, with no transfer
in until they really need it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Ms. Johnson.

Okay, thank you.

Comments from the Members?

Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, with Charmaine having said that, looking at what's
being proposed on Line 31, does that impact the discussion we're having?
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: If that $2 million is simply taken out of the Mayor's budget, that does affect
the picture in terms of what your bottom line is. If you look at the bottom line of the
spreadsheet, you would then be approximately $1.8 million in the black.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Go for it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I. ..just having heard that, I say then I go along with what
Charmaine is proposing because if we do have to make a transfer it, it's, it's better if we
do it in the manner in which she's suggesting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kawano, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Mr. Chairman, I think Charmaine have a good idea and I'm
willing to support her idea. I think she had a lot of good ideas, but anyway I like this
idea. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: ... (Laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Laughter) . .. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (Chuckle) . .. Mr. Carroll.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I support the proposal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I think it's a good idea.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No additional comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr. Mayor.

Okay.

Thank you.

We'll make the adjustment on revenues.

Yes,

MAYOR APANA: I'd like to ask just a fundamental question. If each year we put a million
dollars transfer of General Funds into these areas to make it balance and at the end of
the year we might show a half a million dollars ... carryover savings of some sort and
this year we decide to transfer nothing and somehow during the year we run out of
money because we expect it, where would we ask to get the money from? Do you guys
intend to put this money in a rainy day savings so that there is a pot of money to draw it
from because there will be no money to draw from in the ... if it does go below zero? I'm
just curious what is the theory? Does everyone understand what I'm saying?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Since it's my proposal, I'd be happy to respond-MAYOR APANA: That would be fine.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and then our, our Chairman, as you might know, has not
recognized that 4 million from that tax. Also, there's not been a year that the County
has not had a sizable carryover savings and I think that we're ... and, and for us not
going to the '99 tax, rate even it shows through, through history that even the certified
rolls come in a little under. I don't think that a million dollars is going to make a big
difference in, in a General Fund savings or a carryover savings. But I'm, I'm just asking
that we give it a chance because quite honestly if these funds are operating at a point
where they're not supporting themselves, we as a Council have a responsibility to look
at it and if the fees are not sufficient, it is incumbent upon us to raise those fees so they
can cover their costs ... and, you know, these special funds are set up for that purpose.
So I'm just, you know, saying let's give it a try ...
MAYOR APANA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... and we're willing to bend over backwards to help them out
if it, it need be. I know you are, too. And if this body makes ... 1 know we were talking
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earlier about a Capital Improvement Reserve Fund, that it we have established that, that
there be some money set aside for any kind of capital improvement emergencies that
wouldn't depend upon the General Fund so to speak. I, I think there could, it could
work, but I say give it a try and let's see how these funds work out on their own.
MAYOR APANA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mayor.
MAYOR APANA: Now what Councilman [sic] Tavares is proposing is something that is
possible, but we must understand that each year the carryover may be 15, 20,
30 million. I think Mr. Wes Lo at one time came down and said we need at least to carry
15 million at any time ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MAYOR APANA: ... as a cushion and that's the minimum he said that he would feel
comfortable with. What are we carrying over this year?
CHAIR HOKAMA: 20 ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 20.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 25.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 25.
CHAIR HOKAMA: 25 million, Mr. Mayor.
MAYOR APANA: 25 million, yeah. I know that 15 was the minimum that the bonds people
would like 'cause they really consider it the very bottom. I mean that's like the minimum
you should have in your checking account. If you only do this in one account,
Councilman Tavares and Members, that would be fine, but not on a wholesale thing
because there is a possibility that it won't be there and then we would come down here
saying you asked us to try, it can't, we need half a million, and then what? And that's,
that's the fear I get. But you guys want to try one pot? Yeah, we're willing to try.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If you would 1-- Mr. Chair, if I may.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think it would be ... would, would be great if, if we could get
an agreement on that because I believe we have to reflect what the actual expenses are
for this County. We can't hide stuff.
MAYOR APANA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And I think by us infusing money into these special funds, it
hides the fact that they're not supporting themselves. And if they're not, I mean if it
happen to be that, that Highways or... that Highways had to come down to get General
Fund infusion, then by golly we've got a justification for raising the gas tax, for sure. But
right now when it carries over, you know, 1.5 to 2 million every year, how can we justify
to the, the ... to the gasoline taxpayers that we need one more cent increase in gasoline
tax? So I think it's a, it's a matter of us being realistic and how we approach, how we
run those, those funds.
MAYOR APANA: Mr. Chairman, again I would feel a lot comfortable if there was some type of
fund you guys keep out there just in case. But if it's just one account, it ain't going to kill
us. It might affect the carryover next year less ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MAYOR APANA: ... you know, less cushion for all of us. But if you guys want to try one
account, that's fine, but not in every scenario 'cause you put us at risk, you put the
whole County at risk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Mayor. We appreciate your presence
this evening. So, Members, so that we may continue to move forward as the Chair is
requesting, I would say I believe we have consensus in ... at least for next year trying a,
the proposal presented by Ms. Tavares whereby we'll utilize the savings portion, as I
understand it, for the highway projects that we would like to see implemented. Okay.
Any further discussion regarding this request? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, if I can just add. What Mr., what the Mayor has said I
think it, it is well taken and I would say at, you know, on the onset I was not in favor of
General Fund transfer to the Solid Waste Fund. But given our discussion today where
we are actually going to subsidize especially the cesspool pumping program, the free
Sundays or Saturdays in refuse collections, that it would be proper for us to subsidize it
with General Fund. So I will be recommending a transfer from the General Fund to the
Solid Waste Fund as proposed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I don't know if you were able to hear part of the
discussion, Mr. Mayor, regarding the solid waste and the refuse pickup fees, but the
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Committee has decided to support your proposal of once a week free ... disposal at the
landfills and then we are willing to work with you and give this program a fair chance of
success before making any further recommendations or rev ... , revising the program.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
MAYOR APANA: Mr. Chairman, I just believe-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Richelle-MAYOR APANA: --that's a wise decision.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Yes, Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: In order to offset those amounts, then on Line 629, 856, and 881 you would
remove the dollar amounts but leave the language that we've inserted.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Which ones again?
MS. KAWASAKI: 629 and that is a proviso for not more than 100,000 for portable electric
traffic signs, Line 856 which is $1 million for Piilani Highway, and then Line 881 for
$900,000 for traffic improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That's the 2 million.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the $2 million that we had originally used General Fund. Okay,
Members ... and again, the Chair will take a short recess. After we return, I would like to
move on to appropriations and expenses. And if you have any questions in the
meantime for Staff regarding the information just shared by them, please check with
them. Okay. Short recess, 10 minutes ... .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:

7:51 p.m.

RECONVENE:

8:35 p.m .

. . .(gavel). .. The Council'S Committee on Budget and Finance will come to order.
First of all, thank you, Members, for the extended break. I think we needed to be able to
make adjustments to the numbers. Any other comments regarding revenues at this
time? If not, we are going to go with the revisions and adjustments that we have had
consensus on from this morning till this time earlier. Okay. Seeing none, we'll proceed
to the operating budget. Staff, I think we, we need to work on all of the gray areas
before we look at any other... proposals.
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MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, there ... during the recess there was some talk about revisions to
the revenue portion in terms of adding a million to the Fuel and Franchise and another
million to Highways in the carryover savings ... um ... and I'm not sure. Do you want us
to leave that in or... take it out?
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... The, the Chair's feeling at this time is that we. .. This going be one
booking entry again for us. I would recommend the million in Fuel and Franchise and
we put the other million in the--is it going to be under, what, Highway Fund carryover?
MS. KAWASAKI: Yes, and then we would be adding the dollars back in CIP and in the various
Highway Funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That would be the Chair's recommendation. Members, I, I know
it's ... (chuckle) . .. difficult to understand, but it will accomplish the purposes that has
been agreed to by the Committee and ... that's the best I can assure you at this time.
And again, this will not be set in stone. The Committee will be presented with this in a,
in the revised form so you can see where all of the adjustments have been made prior
to the Chair asking for a decision, binding decision. So again, this is just a entry... and
debit situation for the numbers to match out for us. Yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just have one question, Mr. Chair, in terms of... that's in, in
regard to the revenue side.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
So what, what we're doing then, that would leave
us ... making the adjustment that you just referred to. Where do we stand budgetwise in
terms of the ... are we over in the black, under, where do we stand?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair's understanding at this time is that there is a balance of
$1.8 million approximately for the Committee's dec ... , decision or, or direction for
appropriation purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Alright. So the adjustment you're just referring to is just a
bookkeeping?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's to address the direction that the Chair has received from the Committee
as it regards to the use of the Highway Fund for the purposes of... road programs and
measures that we've discussed earlier, including the Piilani project, the 900,000 in
Countywide programs, as well as the $100,000 for the--
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The signs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the signs that Mr. Arakawa requested and the Committee has decided to
support.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I, I. .. personally I have no problem with that. I just
wanted to know where we stood in terms of capital that we had left.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yes, Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Can I have the figure again, Chairman, roughly?
CHAIR HOKAMA: $1.8 million.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you. I have no objection, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Are you going to get into the additions or subtractions from
the, the budget? If so, the operating budget?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are going to start on operating budget, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Could I make a recommendation at this point to add-CHAIR HOKAMA: Before, Members, we work on individual recommendations, there still are
parts of the operating budget proposal that is shaded in gray that the Staff needs a
direction from the Committee. So if I can refer you--Staff, if you can help me--page 3
would be the first item.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, under Countywide Costs, Fringe Benefits, Bond Issuance and
Debt Service, Supplemental Transfer to the Solid Waste Fund, we are deleting
Supplemental Transfer to the Highway Fund; No.4, Insurance Programs and Self
Insurance and General Costs--this whole category. The main ones that will change will
be Fringe Benefits. Your Bond Issuance and Debt Service ... should stay at 1,500
unless you make changes to the Bond Fund for CIP, but those figures will change. We
don't expect you to, to nail down a figure for those. Those will change accordingly
based upon the other changes that you make throughout the operating budget. So if we
could start at Fire on Line 160.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, to put it simply, it depends how much money
you're going to authorize for bond projects will adjust the amount of the figures in the
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Countywide Costs. So until we make a pretty close determination what will be final, the
Staff is telling you we have a moving target in these areas. Okay. So we will work on
that at the end of the ... operational review.
DEPARTMENT OF FIRE CONTROL

Okay, Members, under 8-7 Fire, Fire Rescue Operations Program. This is an area that
the Budget Director had presented us information with the timeline that we had
discussed earlier to see if the request for personnel funding was a reasonable request
at this time. Any comments by the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So I would request that you provide us with guidance, given the
information that was presented by Mr. Miskae ... and I think we ended up with this
because of what Jay presented to us on an extended timeline and then Brian came
back and changed that timeline and it was represented as a more accurate depiction of,
of that timeline. So is there any recommendation that you have in light of that most
recent. .. presentation?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair's comment on this particular project, which is a very large project
for us to undertake, at this point in time the Chair would recommend we consider
funding the request as provided by the Administration. And my reasons are, Members,
basically twofold. One, if they are able to achieve the time schedule as presented by
the Administration, they will need the monies for the training, and I would rather we
have the monies in place in the budget than for the Budget Director to come back and
ask us where we're going to take the money from to start the training. Second, if it's not
ready in time for the fiscal year, then that will be part of the carryover savings for the
following year as the Chair would look at it, and I can assure you that the Budget
Director is very concerned, such as us, that they not hire prematurely before the project
is ready in a, more in a... toward a completion of the project phasing. So I'm quite
satisfied that we will not hire. .. --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... cannot do it in the fiscal
year requested, it'll be part of carryover savings and if they are ready, we have the
monies and not be able to ... need to make any adjustments to other operational
budgets. So that would be my recommendation, Members. I'm open to comments from
any Member of the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I can support your recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Same.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Same.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: I can support it, too, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Anything else from the Members? If not-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Oh, are we going to continue through that whole gray area or are
you just going to stick to that? Are you asking for consensus?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh. Thank you. I didn't look down. Okay, thank you. That was on the
E/Ps-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --of 33. So we'll make the appropriate adjustments. Let's see-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Line 163.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (Inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tamara, on the reduce operations was that part of the E/P count that the
Chair was (inaudible)? Okay. So that would be adjusted again, Members. The next
line for consideration is Line 164, Members, the add request from Mr. Kawano for
$11,250 for the Molokai district. Mr. Kawano ....Any comments, Mr. Kawano, on the
request of 11,250 for the Molokai district?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No, Mr. Chairman, except that I, I do hope that I can get the
Members' support on this.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
11,548,151.

have no problem at all and I.. .for just going with the

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other comments, discussions? Okay. Seeing none,
we'll move forward with these numbers. Consensus at this time? Thank you, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So that's-MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, that figure is 11,559,401.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Could you repeat that please for the Members' information?
MS. KAWASAKI: $11,559,401 and that is the original Mayor's proposed appropriation, plus
$11,250 for the Molokai equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So that's an addition of 247-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr., Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: This includes the commercial sinks or commercial. .. commercial
stove?
CHAIR HOKAMA: At this time, that is part of what is on the Molokai district request list from
Mr. Kawano. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And it was determined that the only other station that had that at
this time was the Kahului station?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The main station. That is correct, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair... 1, I am reluctant to ... support the equipment request
for the Molokai district only because I think in all fairness ... the other districts. I guess
we didn't do our job as district representatives and going to all of our stations and
gathering up a list, and perhaps that's our fault for not doing that. But again I, I said I
will reluctantly support.. .(chuckle) . .. it, but I just want to make a point that there's only
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one station in the whole County that has that and it's the largest station. And so I think
there were two commercial stoves, if I'm not mistaken, that are being requested or just
one?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Two. One for Hoolehua and one for Kaunakakai station.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, thank you. I thank you for your comments, Mr. Kane.
Anything else regarding this one at this time? If not, may we move forward please,
Members? May I direct-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just for verification, that's an addition of 247,464?
MS. KAWASAKI: $11,250.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No, no, total addition-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 11,250.
MS. KAWASAKI: Total addition of $11 ,250.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No, no. From, from what we had, the 11,300-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 11,300,6 ... ,-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Take this number-MS. KAWASAKI: The Mayor's proposed amount was $11,548,151.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right.
MS. KAWASAKI: The addition is $11,250 for a total of 11,559... $11,559,401.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right. And what I'm asking for, what is the difference that
we added in from the, the first number that we looked at?
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MS. KAWASAKI: The first number was a reduction because there was a proposed 180 some
odd thousand dollar reduction, plus the 76,000 reduction, plus-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So the first number we're looking at is 11,300,687?
That. .. we added 247,464 to that, right?
MS. KAWASAKI: The original number that you folks came up with was $11,300,687.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right.
MS. KAWASAKI: You've put back $182,034 for the 33 equivalent positions, plus $76,680
asso ... , associated with operations with those positions, and you've added the $11,250.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Wasn't the $11,250 already part of that 11 million?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No.
MS. KAWASAKI: It was part of the 11.3, but it was not part of the Mayor's original 11.5.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. What I'm, what I'm ... what I'm trying to get is the
number that we've added back in, the extra money we've added back in ... and I come
out with 247,464.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The monies that were added back in, Mr. Arakawa, is the 182,034 and the
76,680.
MS. KAWASAKI: $258,714.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 258-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 714.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --714. Okay, that's the number I wanted to look at. Thank
you.
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS (GRANTS)

CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay.
Thank you, Members.
Page 5 ... Line 257, Grants and
disbursements for West Maui Resource Center. As stated by Mr. Ridings yesterday on
a option of complete build out instead of a two-phase construction for the West Maui
Resource Center, Mr. Ridings had requested a ... bond request I believe of... up to
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$4 million for consideration by this Committee, and in it there was a change in the
construction project timing as well as the total mix and the component of the affordable
housing being offered at this facility. Mr. Ridings is also present with us this evening
should there be further needs for questions and clarifications on this request. Members,
is there any questions that need be presented to Mr. Ridings for ... clarification?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to make sure that everything was in line with
the Budget Director--and I don't know if Alice is still here--but if we were able to finance
everything.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, the Direc ... , Director Lee is, is present also if you have a question
for her.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So I, I just wanted to make sure that there was no additional
funding that was needed ... and that everything was able to be worked out in the
manner which was previously discussed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Director Lee, if you or Mr. Ridings would care to re ... , make a
comment. The Committee seems to need some assurances that what was presented is
accurate information. Mr. Ridings, if you could again please state your name for the
record.
MR. RIDINGS: My name is Charles Ridings and I am the Executive Director for the Ka Hale A
Ke Ola Homeless Resource Center. Let me just give you a, a summary. I know you've
labored hard and long over budget items. And Wes Lo, the Finance Director, is out of
town and what I would respectfully request for the Committee's consideration is the
Committee appropriate $4 million for the West Side Resource Center. What this would
allow us to do is to have the $4 million appropriation in the budget and then we would
have to come back for authorization, requesting authorization in order for us to be able
to draw that money down. But what it would allow us to do is to--and Mr. Lo being out
of town--and we would be able to go to bids which we plan to go to within the next 7 to
10 days, we would have firm bid in hands so we would know exactly what our
construction cost would be, and we would then be able to come back when we
requested the authorization and give you the exact numbers that had been worked out
with Mr. Lo in Finance. So what, again, to summarize it I would respectfully request the
appropriation of the 4 million with a subsequent request for authorization when we have
the firm numbers in hand.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Ridings. I, I support that. I have
no further questions.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. During the break I got to talk to .. .Director Lee. I
would like her to come down and explain that there might be some additional funding
that needs to come out in the first five years to pay for some of the program. Alice.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Lee, if you could join the Committee, please.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
MS. KAWASAKI: Before you commence with that, we need to note that. .. this assumes that
this is in bond. Right now on your spreadsheet it shows in cash-CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
MS. KAWASAKI: --and it has to be in bond because if it's in cash, you cannot require him to
come back for additional approvals for the appropriation.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That's fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is understood. Thank you very much for that. .. information. Director
Lee is present. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Alice, if you could please explain the, the additional funding.
Thank you.
MS. LEE: I think at the last session Mr. Ridings explained that if you authorize a bond float of
$4 million, he will be able to do phase one and phase two and by allowing him to do
this, it will enable the project to pay back the bond float and to be self-supportive in six
or seven years. He mentioned to you that the first five years he will require some
subsidy in order to pay for the, the note and I suppose Mr. Ridings has not given you
that figure because he needs to sit down and talk with Mr. Wes Lo as to exactly how
much subsidy we're talking about. In our discussions Mr. Ridings has expressed to me
that it would be approximately in the neighborhood of about $50,000 a year. Am I
correct?
MR. RIDINGS (FROM THE AUDIENCE): That's correct.
MS. LEE: Yeah. So about $50,000 a year. So if... what's before you today is the request to
appropriate $4 million in bonds and then with the expectation that he will come back for
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the authorization when he has the exact figures, and he will need approximately
$50,000 per year in order to be able to afford to pay the note on, on the bond float.
Does that answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes. Thank you very much. I wanted to make sure
we ... we'd have to add the $50,000 in as cash for this project as well. So where would
you recommend that we put that, Alice?
MS. LEE: I,' would say under Maui Economic Concerns of the Community, a grant subsidy of
$50,000 cash and $4 million in a bond appropriation-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.
MS. LEE: --for the West Maui Resource Center.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So under Line 258, we'd probably put down 50,000 in cash?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Try hold on one second please, Mr. Arakawa. I thought we were looking at
first year being Fiscal Year 2003?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Wasn't that our information?
MS. LEE: As far as the completion of the project?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Or, or part of the repayment schedule as we were made to understand it
yesterday, I believe, Members, we, we were told Fiscal Year 2003.
I believe
Ms. Tavares asked that question.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
MR. RIDINGS: A year, it would be a year after come ... it would ... the, the agreement that we
had--I won't say the agreement--that what we talked about yesterday was that the, the
loan repayment would begin either 90 days after 100 percent occupancy or
June the 30 th , 2003, whichever is earlier.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So we don't have to put the cash?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Arakawa, the Chair would recommend that it's not necessary for
this budget proposal.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay, that's fine. I just wanted to make sure that that was
clear with everybody that there would be that additional cash-MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --and if we don't need to put it in, so much the better.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
MS. LEE: Mr. Chair, if I may.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Director Lee.
MS. LEE: If, if there's a place in the, in the budget where you could put the Council's intent to,
to subsidize the first five years, whenever that period begins, that, that would be helpful.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: --we could put that in the Committee report, but not in the budget ordinance.
If the $4 million appears in bond in the budget ordinance, we must appropriate funds for
the debt service, and debt service in the amount of 3 percent on the 4 million would be
$120,000 per year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: 3 percent. Is that the right figure for-MS. KAWASAKI: That's the figure that the ... Mayor's Office uses to calculate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're not using 6?
MS. YOSHIMURA: We use 6 percent. On the first year of the project we do half a year-MS. KAWASAKI: Six, six months.
MS. YOSHIMURA: --so we do 3 percent. On a full year we do 6 percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. KAWASAKI: So for the first year it's 120,000.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we're going to need to work on the numbers. Okay, Members, any
other questions for Mr. Ridings or Director Lee regarding this project?
MS. LEE: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. LEE: Can Mr. Ridings explain how he came up with the figure of 50,000?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ridings.
MR. RIDINGS: The 50,000--if you remember our numbers from yesterday--what we've done
is ... as with additional review of the amortization schedule we had proposed a 25-year
amortization schedule. Subsequent review is we're going to look at a 20-year
amortization which is the standard that the County has, and what that would do is we
had put in interest only payments of 210,000 for years one through five based on the
dates we talked about yesterday, and the difference between paying principal and
interest and interest only, where the principal and interest payments at 6 percent would
be $305,000 a year versus $210,000 in interest only. And so the $95,000 difference is
what we started with and then what we're, we are making an assumption that the
Section 8 Housing certificate, there is a proposal that would increase the premium for
the west side, not just for us but for west side, which would add an additional $45,000 a
year to our revenue. 45,000 from the 95 gets us to the $50,000 a year net that we
would have to have as a subsidy to be able to repay for the first five years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... Okay, Members, any other questions for Mr. Ridings? If not, thank you
very much for bearing and being with us this, this evening, Charlie ... .(Chuckle) . ..
MR. RIDINGS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Ms. Lee?
MS. LEE: Thank you for the malasadas.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (Chuckle) . ..
OTHERS: ... (Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Lee. Okay, Members, there is a decision. The
proposal before you is to move this project to a bond project and leaving it off the bond
ordinance, which means as Mr. Ridings said that they, he would need to return to
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Council and the Budget Committee for authorization to ... allow the County to borrow the
money.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that is the proposal before this Committee. Any comments regarding
the proposal of shifting this to a bond project from cash grant, $1 million cash grant to a
bond project of $4 million? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, it's not very often that a nonprofit comes
before us and is actually proposing to repay rather than get a grant, and by doing this
and allowing the bond float we actually allow Charles Ridings and his group to repay
this loan and by shifting it to bond, if we can do that, I think we're doing the community a
good service, we actually will have the facility, and rather than a straight grant for the
community we're actually going to have some repayment. So this will have, have a very
big advantage for us I, I believe in the long run. So I'm very much in favor of doing it
this way and it's really the first time I've seen it. So I'm really happy to see this kind of a
situation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other comments? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Kudos to Mr. Ridings and
the ... proposed West Side Resource Center. I think it's a win-win situation and just
sel. .. , seldom seen a nonprofit, you know, paying back, you know, going on a... rather
than just accepting grants, they're making the effort. Maybe they could be setting a
precedent here in the future for other nonprofits, who knows, but I just hope that this
Resource Center gets built to, I guess, address our coming needs in November. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I also agree that I think this is the best of
both worlds for the County and for the people that this project will service, and I'm really
happy that structuring it this way we can service more of our people out there that really
have a great need for this. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anyone else?
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: What is your recommendation, Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair would recommend at this time to support the proposal to move to
bond project and ... keeping it off the bond ordinance so that the applicant may return
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before Council for authorization as, as he, he presented to the Committee.
objections to consensus?

Any

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, PK, MM, CT)
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, I will be voting-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --no on that.
COUNCIL MEMBER VOICED OBJECTIONS. (DK)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anyone else? Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just for clarification, Staff has mentioned that we have to put
$120,000 in the debt service. So even though we're not floating the bond at this point,
should we put, be putting the $120,000 in debt service in there in cash? I think we
should.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think that's how we're approaching all of the projects that we move to
bond and have kept off the bond ordinance.
MS. KAWASAKI: Yes, Mr. Chair. Also, this results in a net effect of an increase in the Bond
Fund of $3.95 million. Prior to this appropriation you were minus 50,000. So the
difference in debt service is actually $118,500.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I will have some prepared comments for this at an appropriate
time down the road, but there, there's several issues and I take a different approach
with some perspectives that I feel. . .for me, it, it holds me back from approving this
particular project the way it's been presented. So I'll, I'll make comments at, at a later
time. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane. The Chair appreciates that. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just had ... 1wanted to make certain that the notation in the
Committee report just giving the indication for the $50,000, I guess it would be grant
request, at some point later be put in our Committee report.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, the Chair is going to withhold direction on that until I, I have a
discussion with the Finance Director.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, okay. Alright, fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anything else at this time? If not, I would like to move
on, Members. . .. Staff, is there anything else we need to take up before the Chair looks
at Members' recommendations? I believe that was it. Okay. And we're going to leave
the Countywide Costs alone at this time, Members. Okay. I will start from Mr. Kane first
and ask him if he had any add, additions or subtractions, and I have no problem
mentioning the word subtractions.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Are we starting off with Office of Council Services?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You may.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Well, be ... , before I do that I just wanted to find out what
your... what your guidance is on this. Are we going to be referring to individual
requests item by item or are we going to go through one more pass in order or...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hmm.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Again, I just wanted to follow your...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let's see. I'm trying to recall how we did it the first round. We did it by-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Order.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, we went right through it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right down the order, yeah. Why don't we--
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I think at this time, Mr. Chair, and just-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --to make a brief comment, we did go through our pass and there
were, you know, a lot of areas like, as an example, Office of the County Clerk. I'm
assuming that were no objections last time, that we could just, you know, really, quickly
go through those and then the only, only the items that we had some discussion and
some contention and we're willing to start with a working number and then have a little
bit more discussion. If we go in the order, maybe it's easier and it would run smoother
rather than flipping pages and jumping back and forth all over the place. I don't know,
1-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that suggestion. The Chair would take that as ... 1think it will
make it smoother for the Members. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, I, I would hope that we would take this
opportunity to get all the things that are on the table on the paper and go down in order
and, and anybody who has something, you know, jump in when we get to that section,
and at least we'll have everything out in front of us. We can think about it overnight or
whatever before we make any arguments tonight, or not arguments in the sense of
arguing, but making a case to support whatever we're proposing. But at least we'll have
it all in once place and then the Staff can-CHAIR HOKAMA: Crunch it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --you know, have a better idea of where we are, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Unless, of course, you folks are ... we, we can reach consensus on a
specific--as much as possible I'd like to reach as much consensus as possible so that
when we do start crunching this, the Staff and I, that we can give you the best
possible ... situation that we're going to need to fine tune and, and eventually work.
Okay. Anything else if-- Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So we'll just proceed in order, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So if, if you'll allow me, I'll go ahead and just throw out my two
cents on this.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. As far as what's on the revIsion list, I have no
problem with the, the audits and the 8th floor renovations. However, the Member
accounts on Item No. 70 or Line 72, to share my comments, and I apologize, Members,
for not, for not putting it in writing, that I will support an increase in the Chair's budget
and the flexibility that I will offer regarding the increase of the accounts will be from 0 to
a maximum of 90,000, and that's where my... that's where I will be as far as in the
discussion. Anything requested over 90,000 per office, I will be voting no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I support the Legislative Contingency being minused down.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You support the minus 7,800?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anyone else in this area? I'm going down. Mr. Arakawa,
Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kawano, Ms. Johnson, Mr. Molina ... Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman. In my revised .. .format I was changing
it--it's the memo that I just sent out today, the first item there. We had a memo, a quite
detailed memo from our Director of Council Services because we were awaiting word
on a proportionate increase for the Chair and working on a formula of differences that
came out to 9.1 something percent. So what I am proposing at this time is eight
Members at 14,000, the Chair at 15,275 which would ... change that number that says
130,230 to 127,275. . .. And that's what I am proposing. That would leave each
office ... at 98,000, I think it was-MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --or 99,000-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --18 and ... 85 ... yeah, it would be at 90 ... 99,000.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 99,530?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, around there and then the Chair's being 1,500 more.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yes, Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: Is that a combined amount or is that eight at 14,000 and then a separate line
at 15,275?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anyone else? Okay. The Chair's recommendation
would be 90,000 per of... , per Members' Office flat, no difference ... okay ... and that
would be the Chair's recommendation. Okay, we'll move on since we have various
proposals.
OFFICE OF THE COUNTY CLERK
Office of the County Clerk, any revisions, recommendations? Seeing none, we'll move
this number forward in the budget.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No objection.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, and again excuse me, just, just for the, the
record and viewing audience, Office of the County Clerk, $500,866.
CIVIL DEFENSE AGENCY
Civil Defense Agency, 270,472. Is there any revisions? If not, the Chair would like to
move this number forward.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No objection.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered.
DEPARTMENT OF THE CORPORATION COUNSEL
Department of the Corporation Counsel, 1,420,745. The Chair recommends no
revisions, to move this number forward. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE
Department of Finance. Members, except. .. well let's take it one at a time. Maybe
that's easier for everyone. Administration/Risk Management Program and Treasury,
1,027,071.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair recommends moving this number forward. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered. Countywide Service Center, there is a proviso attached
to this appropriation of March 15, 2002 for a status report regarding the permanent
County Service Center, an appropriation of 200,000. The Chair would recommend
moving this number forward. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Accounts Program, 638,248. No revisions.
recommending moving this number forward. Any objections?

The Chair is

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Purchasing Program, $239,728. No revisions proposed. The
Chair recommends moving this number forward. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Real Property Tax Program, 1,468,044.
recommending moving this number forward. Any objections?

The Chair is

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Motor Vehicle Registration & Licensing Program, 1,485,107.
No revisions. The Chair recommends moving this number forward. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Members, under Countywide Costs I would recommend at this
time we leave Fringes, Bond Issuance and Debt Service alone. Under Supplemental
Transfer to the Solid Waste Fund, we have a figure of 1,533,570. The Chair
recommends moving this number forward. Any objections?
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: This is the category where you need to add the 118,500, take out the
15... the minus 1,500 and the reduced by bond reduction, Line 130, and that's as a
result of the 4 million for the West Maui. .. Center.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, repeat that for the Members, please.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Line 130.
MS. KAWASAKI: Line 130, you take out that 1,500 that's in there-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, delete.
MS. KAWASAKI: --and you replace it with a plus 118,500.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: New number?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Isn't this a moving target?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Okay, we, we ... we will leave the moving targets alone until we make
a more definite ... Okay, we're under Supplemental Transfer. Is, is this a moving target
yet, Staff?
MS. KAWASAKI: Not the Solid Waste and underneath that the Supplemental Transfer to the
Highway Fund. Because of what you decided earlier in revenues, you delete that. So
Lines 137 to 139, cross them out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Regarding No. 133, Richelle, is that. .. number solid?
MS. KAWASAKI: You can leave-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does it have any changes?
MS. KAWASAKI: No. No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, Line 133,1,533,570.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I. .. you know, we talked about this one a little earlier and I
said I didn't mind supplementing the fund. I would just like to point out that their
carryover savings projection for this year is 1.4 million. That's their projection for this
year's carryover savings ... that will be used in the Fiscal Year 2002. So we are
supplementing almost or over... 100,000 more than what their savings is going to be. If
they end up with a savings next year that looks like this, we need to think about not
doing any other supplemental fund transfers.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Talk story.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. It's time to talk story, definitely. So I won't argue the
point this year because I think we want to help them out, and hopefully they'll be able to
not get hit too bad because we're giving, you know, free days and stuff like that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank you for that comment, Ms. Tavares. Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I'm assuming that Ms. Tavares is suggesting that the
Administration look at a fee rate proposal if the, the fund is deficit in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If that's what it takes-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So the Administration should be on notice that if the funds
are like that and we have to supplement, that they should be coming to us with a fee
rate proposal next year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I would ... my ... my thoughts, Mr. Arakawa, is that with the Budget
Director here I believe they, they're very attentive to the comments and discussion of
this Committee and, you know, since we had Mr. Goode up here within minutes of any
topic that was brought up, I would say he's definitely paying attention to the
deliberations of this Committee. Members-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just to make it crystal clear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --1,533,570. The Chair recommends moving this number forward. Any
objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, M, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Okay. Supplemental Transfer, we are zeroing this one out
and you've heard the comments from the Mayor. He's willing to work with us and make
a serious attempt to have no General Fund transfer to this special fund. Okay,
Members, Insurance Programs and Self Insurance, $2,225,000. No revisions? The
Chair is moving this, would like to move this number forward. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. General Costs under Countywide, $4,365,000. The Chair
would like to move this number forward. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
DEPARTMENT OF FIRE CONTROL
Department of Fire Control.
786,141.

... The Chair would like to move forward the number of

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No objection.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: None.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: None.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Under Training Program, the Chair is recommending putting
forth a number of 261 ,687. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objections.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Fire/Rescue Operations Program, $11,559,401. The Mayor,
the Chair would like to move this number forward. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Before we go on further, Line 153, I would like to see the
Assistant Chief kept in, but-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --that's fine by me how, how you were ... wanted to do it.
just wanted to make that known for the record.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your comment. We are still moving 786,141.
Members, Fire Prevention Program, 390,749. The Chair is recommending moving this
number forward. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. We're going to start ... Department of Human Concerns.
Short recess ... .(gave/) . ..
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RECESS:

9:23 p.m.

RECONVENE:

9:30 p.m .

. . . (gavel) . .. Budget and Finance Committee will come to order. Members, to make it
easier I will go down each item one at a time, stating the revision, if any, and the revised
total. If you have an objection, then state, state that ob ... , objection. Other than that,
we're going to rumble on through these lines.

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
Okay. Department of Housing and Human Concerns, Administration Program, 326,004.
So ordered.
Housing Program, 231,595. So ordered.
Human Concerns Program, 2,415,175.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: 157.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: This is where I have added in for Meals on Wheels Program
expansion, $100,000. Based on what Ms. Lee provided for us from the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns in a memo dated April 16th , this is HHC-02, talking about
who, how many people are on the wait list, list for Meals on Wheels, and what is the
approximate cost to service those folks and then how many are actually eligible but not
on a wait list yet. Her grand total for one section was $297,750. But I think if we
provided some money there for expansion of the Meals on Wheels Program, then they
can work up a detail. If people know the program's expanded, then maybe they will
apply to be on the wait list for service and we'll have a better picture of this, this need
throughout Maui County for next budget. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, there is a addition of 1... 100,000, Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I support that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, 2 ... 100,000. Revision total, 2,515,157.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: May I just give the, the, the stuff to the Staff because some of
it is part-time personnel and some is operating cost, and I think we have to separate
those.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll, I'll. .. 1 appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, we are moving toward Housing and Human
Concern Grants, under the grant programs. Child Care Program, 76,500. So ordered.
Community Partnership Grants, revision, add 210,000.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On my proposal sheet two when we heard about the
Reintegration Program, what I propose to do here is reduce the 210,000 by 80,000, use
that 80,000 for the Reintegration Program Grant on the next page. So that would leave
the, the amount at 1,300,000 for the total. So it's reducing the 210 that was going to
bump it up so that it met the '99 level, but we reduce that by 80,000.
MS. KAWASAKI: The total then is 130,000 and the net appropriation is $2.02 million.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, what, what was that. .. 0 ...
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 2.02
MS. KAWASAKI: $2.02 million.
CHAI R HOKAMA: Okay, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, Community Partnership Grants, revision, $130,000.
Revised total, $2,020,000. Okay, so ordered.
Culture and Arts Grants, revision, add 20,000. Revised total, 200,000. So ordered.
E Malama I Na Keiki Preschool, revision, 8,000 add.
ordered.

Revised total, 35,000.

So

Homeless Program, $370,000. So ordered.
Maui Adult Dare [sic] Care ... excuse me, Maui Adult Day Care Center, add 11,199
revision-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I believe we had some testimony today regarding the 130,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 130,801.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, there was testimony from Mr. Tam, I believe, earlier this, this
afternoon. He is requesting, I believe, an additional $10,000-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and if you will look at an April 24 memo from Member Tavares under
Fiscal Year 2002 Budget adjustments, there is a proposal by her for a $10,000 add, to
increase this funding amount to $130,000.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yield to Ms. Tavares.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you. Yeah, that's the one that just came fresh off the
press this evening ... that would increase it by $10,000 to $130,000 and likewise reduce
Line 266, which is Hana Human Services, by $10,000. So it would be a wash between
those.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, hold on, hold on. Okay, Members ... so add 10,000 to Maui Adult
Day Care. Revised total, 130,000....And then what was the next page, Ms. Tavares?
It was page, No. 266, Line ... Line 266, Grants and
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
Disbursements for Hana Human Services, 50,000. It would be to reduce it by $10,000.
So there would be a $40,000 balance there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay, Members, let me-MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: I'm sorry. The way that that. . those lines were, there was two lines in there
for the proviso for the Adult Day Care in Hana. The total appropriation, if the intent for
the program or the Grant to Maui Adult Day Care Center is to be 130,000, the addition
would be $21,199 ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. KAWASAKI: ... and the proviso, if you're reducing that by $10,000, it would be a proviso
that 75,000 be used for Adult Day Care in Hana.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Wait. .. hold it, hold it-COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: 85.
MS. KAWASAKI: The total amount that was agreed upon by the Committee was a $85,000
proviso for Adult Day Care in Hana, so minus 10.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, I thought I heard the testifier say that they
needed $45,000.
So when I took the .. .45 and 85 equals I think 130,000...
--(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... that difference is how I came up with the 10,000, but my
math could be way off. So ... my calculator is not working really good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You weren't a math teacher, right?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, I wasn't a math teacher.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... (Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(Laughter) . ..
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
MS. KAWASAKI: I believe there's another entry on the next page for a Hana program as well,
and Council member Tavares' EA is telling me that the intention is to reduce that one
rather than the, the lines that we're looking at now.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, correct. Okay, Members, the Chair's understanding is adding 10,000
to, on Maui Adult Day Care Center. Revision would be 21,199. Revised total, 130,000.
A proviso attached that 85,000 for Adult Day Care in Hana. So ordered.
Maui Community College Cooperative Education Program, revision, add 3,260.
revision, 65,000. So ordered.

Net

MEO Headstart Program - Maui and Molokai, we have a revision. Expansion for West
Maui, 13,980. Revised total, 182,500. So ordered.
MEO Headstart Summer Program, revision, add 6,000 ... 128,000, excuse me, $6,128.
Net revision, 80,000. So ordered.
Molokai Summer Program, $12,000. So ordered.
Self Sufficiency Programs, we have an add $20,000.
ordered.

Net revision, 200,000.

So

Substance Abuse Programs, we have an add $17,500. Net appropriation, $425,000.
So ordered.
Maui Drug Court, revision, add $100,000. Net appropriation, $100,000. So ordered.
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Youth Centers, revision, add $120,000. Net appropriation, 1,300,000. So ordered.
Youth Programs, no revision. Net appropriation, $100,000. So ordered.
Community Reintegration Program, add $80,000.
ordered.

Net appropriation, $80,000.

So

MEO Youth Bank, no revision. Net appropriation, $100,000. So ordered.
West Maui Resource Center, transfer to grant-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Bond.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Bond.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --grant--oh, excuse me, grant. .. to bond, bond program. Okay. This will
be ... placed in another section. Okay. Continuation, Members.
Community Clinic of Maui, revision, add $70,000. Net appropriation, $70,000.
Hana Human Services, revision, $40,000. Net appropriation, $40,000. So ordered.
Maui Family Support Services, add $80,000. Net appropriation, $80,000. So ordered.
Transportation Program, we have an add $200,000, eight buses for school bus
ridership; $10,920 for a pilot project of two van pools for the County Building.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Um ... I. .. there was just one item before the Transportation
Services because on the previous budget we had deleted a line item for Molokai
General Hospital. It came after Maui Family Support Services. So I did not know if you
wanted to address it at this time because we had not kept this particular one alive, or I
don't know if we had moved it to another section. But I just didn't want to miss an
opportunity to discuss it if this was the appropriate time. If it's not, fine.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, it was moved to CIP, Other.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, that's alii wanted to know. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. We will be able to discuss that, Ms. Johnson.
Okay, Members, if we may continue under Transportation Program.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I won't be supporting the 10,920 for the two van pool.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so noted.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just a question for Administration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Ms. Yoshimura, do you folks ... after hearing
Mr. Nishiki's presentation of this, do you folks see yourself applying yourselves to this
proposal in any way?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, Council member Kane, if it's put into the budget, we will pursue
the van pool as well as the school bus ridership.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, I had an add to this section ... that whatever line you
want to put it on, and that was for a Grant for Central Maui Transit Program, $100,000.
This is based on a program presented to us by Jonathan Starr.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I will not be supporting that program either.
business venture and businesses should support it-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --'cause it's only going to businesses, pretty much.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I thought we weren't discussing this stuff.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are just going to be adding this on at this time. So, okay, add the
100,000... and such as the budget for the Council members we're going to ... skip this
one at this time, but add the 100,000... and that would be for Central Maui
Transporta ... -COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Transit Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Transit Program. Okay. Let's move on to Animal Management Program.
Revision, 25,000 with a proviso, 25,000 for Molokai Humane Society operations and
equipment. Net appropriation, $855,000. So ordered.
DEPARTMENT OF LIQUOR CONTROL

Liquor Control Program. Oh, excuse me, we're moving to the Department of Liquor
Control. Liquor Control Program, $1,311,878. So ordered.
Administrative Overhead Charge, no revisions.
ordered.

Net appropriation, 653,066.

So

DEPARTMENT OF MANAGEMENT

Department of Management, we have a revision and for... regarding the energy class,
reclassification and programs, and this is regarding Mr. Kal Kobayashi's position,
76,512. We have another add for a CIP Project Manager, 25,056. Net revision,
$537,980. Okay, so ordered.
MIS Program, no revisions, $1,619,590. So ordered.
Geographic Information System, no revisions, $390,359. So ordered.
South Maui Study for public facilities, regional park, and police station. This is an add,
200,000. Net appropriation, $200,000.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Can we add a proviso on this and get a report back ... so that we
can follow up on this at, at some future point in time and-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there a date you would recommend, Mr. Kane, for the report, due date?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I would ask for 3/15/02.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, there is a proviso request for 3/15 on a status regarding
this appropriation. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No objection.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you ... again, any objections, $200,000 with proviso?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objection.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR

Office of the Mayor.
$781,605. So ordered.

Revision, deduction $613,564.

Revised net appropriation,

AKAKU coverage, add $65,000 for pilot project regarding coverage of boards and
commissions meeting. Net appropriation, 65,000. So ordered.
Grants and disbursements for Traffic Mitigation. Revision, deduction $2 million. Net
appropriation, O. So ordered.
Under New Program Mayor - Economic Development, we have an add 239,336. Net
appropriation, 239,336. So ordered.
Grants ... Agricultural Promotion, no revision. Net appropriation, $50,000. So ordered.
Grants, Aquaculture/Marine Resources Development, no revision, $60,000.
ordered.
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Film Industry Promotion, revision, subtract $5,000.
ordered.

Net appropriation, 85,000.

So

Maui Community College/University of Southern Cal. Film School, no revision, $60,000.
So ordered.
MauL .. Arts & Cultural Center, no revision, $250,000. So ordered.
Maui County Farm Bureau, no revision, $60,000. So ordered.
Maui Visitors Bureau, no revision, $3,300,000. So ordered.
Molokai Enterprise Community, no revision, $50,000. So ordered.
Small Business and High Technology Promotion, no revision, $150,000. So ordered.
Culture, Arts, Sports & Events Promotion, no revision, $100,000. So ordered.
Aloha Festivals - Maui, Molokai, Lanai, and Hana equally, no revision, $40,000.
ordered.

So

Business Research Library, no revisions, $100,000. So ordered.
Maui Economic Development Board, revision, minus 50,000.
$100,000. Mr. Arakawa.

Net appropriation,

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I'd like to pitch one more time for the extra $50,000 to
go up to 150.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a request from Mr. Arakawa to ... add back the
$50,000 from the earl. .. , earlier Committee decision. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Same here, I'd like to add that 50,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, I'll be supporting that also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you .... Okay, I have a yes from Mr. Carroll. Okay. Any objections
to the add of $50,000?
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No revisions. Net appropriation, $150,000. So ordered .
. . .Vacuum Cooling Plant Project, no revisions, $250,000. So ordered.
East, East Maui Economic Development, no revisions. Two provisos. One, $10,000 for
East Maui Taro Festival and one for $10,000 for Hana Cultural Center. $120,000. So
ordered.
Small Town Revitalization, revision, subtract $100,000. Net appropriation, $50,000. So
ordered.
Cultural Restoration Programs, revision, subtract $100,000; add proviso, no funds for
agencies that receive other County funds. Net appropriation, $150,000. So ordered.
Paniolo Museum, no revisions, $50,000. So ordered.
Molokai Slaughterhouse, no revisions, $100,000. So ordered.
Watershed Protection (Miconia), revision, add $100,000-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes, I'd like to up that to $300,000 total. The State is not
going to be putting in the money for this program. We're going to have to makeup the
difference. I originally wanted to ask for a total of $400,000 to make sure we can
maintain the program at its rate right now. The Water Department, Mr. Carroll had
been ... had some communication with them, but they haven't gotten back to him as to
whether they would be willing to match us at $300,000. It's a very important project, I
believe. I, I would be willing to fund it to $400,000 so we don't lose any ground, and
hopefully the Water Department would kick in a share. But if the Water Department
doesn't come through, the program still needs to go. If we lose ground on this, we'll
have lost a lot of money and a lot of our investment will be wasted to this point. So I do
not want to jeopardize this program in any way, shape, or form. So I'm going to
recommend $400,000 total for this particular project and we'll see where it goes from
there. Hopefully the State will wake up to its obligation and help us on this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other Members? If not, there is a proposal to add $300,000 to
the revision. Any objections?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Objection.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One ... two ... three .. Jour, okay ... five.
$300,000 does not move forward. Mr. Carroll.

Okay, the proposal for an add

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I would like a proposal to add $200,000 ... or add $100,000 to
make it $200,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have a proposal by Mr. Carroll to add $100,000 more, making the
total net appropriation 200,000. Objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seeing none, net appropriation, $200,000. So ordered.
Fireweed Eradication Program, revision, $50,000.
ordered.

Net appropriation, $50,000.

So

University of Hawaii College of Tropical Ag and Human Resources, revision, add
$75,000. Net appropriation, $75,000. So ordered.
Maui Symphony Orchestra, revision, $150,000.
ordered.

Net appropriation, $150,000.

So

MEO Microenterprise, revision, $150,000. Net appropriation, $150,000. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I propose to add 50,000, making it an even 200,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, you've heard the proposal by Ms. Johnson.
Any objections? One-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'll save comments for when we do the final.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
ordered.

Okay, thank you.

Anyone else?
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Junior Achievement, revision, $25,000. Net appropriation, $25,000. So ordered. Maui
Nui Botanical Gardens, revision, $100,000. Proviso, no monies for salaries. Net
appropriation, $100,000. So ordered.
Under the Mayor SERV Project, revision, 219,268.
ordered.

Net appropriation, 219,268.

Under the Mayor's Office - GASB 34, revision, add 154,9... 960.
$154,960. So ordered.

So

Net appropriation,

DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION
Okay, Members, Parks and Recreation. The Administration Program, $75,000 revision,
add for the Tom Morrow Equestrian Arena. Net revision, $627,120. So ordered.
MCCC Workline Program, no revision, $184,000. So ordered.
Community Work Day Program. one revision, a proviso to initiate a paint pick-up
program for Lanai. Net appropriation, $90,000.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, I have a ... addition to Community Work Day, an
addition, it would be $30,000 with the proviso to beautify Lihikai Park parking area to
implement a dust abatement program. This has been one that was referred to
Committee from last year. I think the Committee went out to look at this area. We
thought we were going to have some cooperation from ... or that the Parks Department
will be able to work on it. I think all that has been done is some gravel has been put
down. It has not really been worked on. So I think if we take maybe a different tact,
make this a project assigned to Community Work Day and see what they can do with it
to get the result that we wish to achieve.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I support that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, we have an add of $30,000 with the proviso that it would
be for the Lihikai School Dust Abatement Program. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objection.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's called Lihikai Park.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, Lihikai Park. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: We don't want to do everything for the State.
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(Laughter) . .. I'm beginning to wonder.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, net appropriation, $120,000. So ordered.
YMCA for Skate Parks, 30 ... no revision, $32,000. So ordered.
Friends of Moku'ula, no revision, $75,000. So ordered.
Aquatics Program ... we have a transfer Clerk III from Administration, add 20,880; two
E/Ps for four part-time Water Safety Officer I positions at 12,702 for a net revision of
50 ... 50,808; three Water Safety Officers at Hookipa, 57,144; two Water Safety Officers
at Hana Bay during .. .for summer months, three, three months during the summer,
$12,000; six Water Safety Officers for eight months, $96,000; add 25,000 for
operations; add equipment for Hoo ... , Hookipa stations, $13,500.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman, I would like to add 25,000 additional to
the operations. I think when we gotten messages from the Parks Department, either
through Floyd's faxes to Mr. Molina, they would need I think more money for operations
'cause there was only enough money to just barely cover some of the positions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I support the proposal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, an add of 25,000 additional to Line 475, operations.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 3.186.
MS. KAWASAKI: 3,186,589.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your number matched mine.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I had a question. I'm not sure if this is the appropriate place
to add it. But I had a request from the Lahaina Aquatics Center. They have an area
that was previously covered, it's completely ... 1 guess eroded or destroyed or whatever.
It was a covering and a covered area, there are two areas, and they would need $9,700
to cover the two areas for the events that they put on. One is a... 1 believe it's like a, an
awning area which would be a temporary thing and the other one would be putting a
permanent covering over the other part which is ... existing trellis, and they went out and
they got the estimates. So I don't know if this is the appropriate place to put it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director, don't you have enough under Countywide to take care of
this?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, I believe we would have enough to cover it.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for asking, though, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And, Mr. Chair, just a comment. I appreciate Ms. Johnson
bringing that forward because it is a major issue out at the Lahaina pool. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Yes, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just want to make sure that somehow it doesn't get
left.. .(chuckle) . .. by the wayside because sometimes different things come in front of
these projects. So if there's any way that we can just even put it in the Committee
report that that's the intent to expend at least some of the countywide funds for that as a
priority item.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:
Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Okay.
Budget Director, please
note ... Ms. Johnson's request. Members, any comments on ... one, two, three, four,
five, six ... seven revisions?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: In principle, I'm not going to support this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So noted. Anyone else? If not-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
some of them?

Excuse me.

He's not supporting any of the seven or just

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 1-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa, would you care to expand?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I, I'm not supportive of the expansion positions, and the
equipment goes with the expansion positions so ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, seven revisions, increasing the appropriation to $3,186,589. So
ordered.

?: ... (Whist/e) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Park Maintenance Program, no revision, $1,930,878. So ordered.
Planning and Development, no revision, $215,632. So ordered.
Recreation and Support Service Programs. I'm going to ... inform the Committee that
the Chair is recommending a revision to Line 488. I. .. after, after talking to the Budget
Director about this and with all of the requests for the irrigation systems and discussing
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what we have as far as personnel resources, Members, instead of the 11 park
caretakers, I'm going to ask you for. .. that the revision be 10 park caretakers, 1
irrigation specialist, and 1 electrician. Right now the Department, as I understand, has
only one electrician to service all of the facilities as regards to irrigation requirements
and everything else.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So would you have adjustments for-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I will provide it. So if... there's no objections, I WOUld, I would prefer to
skip this subsection at this time and move forward till we can, I can provide you with
more accurate num ... ,-MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms., Ms. Yoshimura.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, may I suggest that the ... if you do add in the electrician, that it
be added in under the Park Maintenance Program. That's where the other electrician
is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Write that out for me so I can bring it up to the
Committee in the right time. We're going to skip this for now, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Whatever the amount is, I have no objection to what it's going
to be. I trust the Staff to work out the numbers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, I would ... the Chair would ask that you allow the
Chairman the discretion to make the appropriate adjustments and that you are aware
that the Chair is requesting instead of 11 park caretakers and 1 irrigation specialist, the
request would be changed to 10 caretakers, 1 irrigation specialist, and 1 electrician.
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Any objections to allowing the Chair the discretion to make the appropriate
adjustments?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, DK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Okay, we'll move-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just. .. if we're adding these positions--if I may ask the
Budget Director--the appropriate equipment for all of these new additions can be taken
out of the existing budget?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, I believe on Line 490, you are appropriating $500,000 for
operations and equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 490?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That's Lahaina [sic] tennis courts and bleachers, yeah?
CHAI R HOKAMA: That is correct.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Well, they're adding operations of $500,000 with a proviso for Lanai tennis
court bleachers and Molokai equipment and I. ..
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. I, I see it.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, any other--
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr.-CHAIR HOKAMA: --clarification? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So, Mr. Chair, in that case the proviso would be--what is the word
on the slanting?--italicized.
'Cause I notice in previous provisos you have it
italicized ...just for consistency.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (Chuck/e) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You know where the provisos-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh. Thank you. Yes. We'll, we'll work for consistency in form. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: .. .(Chuck/e) . . , It just caught me off-guard 'cause it, it
looked like it was the Lahaina, Lanai tennis courts. Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I read it (inaudib/e)-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ., . (Chuck/e) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, so at this point we're going to skip this till I can get you a
more accurate number.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, and just one final-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --clarification on that one. The add 1 irrigation specialist, is that a
redundancy to Line 488 and 489--again clarification--or is that another irrigation
specialist that we're requesting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Tamara.
MS. KOLLER: Line 488 does not include the irrigation specialist. That individual is down on
Line 489. So we need to readjust the, the narrative.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, Members, if you can see how they broke it down by, by position and
the numbers. So the 168,080 is for 11 park... caretakers eight months of which it's at
22,920 times the 11, and then the 19,000 is what it would cost for the irrigation
specialist.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: At eight months?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So we would be deleting the "and 1 irrigation specialist" on Line
488. Is that what you're-CHAIR HOKAMA: We could do that that way.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That's what this-CHAIR HOKAMA: That would make it clearer.
MS. KAWASAKI: Yes. Then the numbers would be 10. Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, and then we're going to change that to 10, Members.
MS. KAWASAKI: The figure would be reduced to 1... $152,800 and the electrician would be
$25,080, but that would go up above in Line 480.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Under the Park Maintenance Program?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, Members, and again thank you for allowing the Chair and the
Staff to do the, the final revisions to this area. Okay, Members, if we can continue to roll
on. PALS Program, no revision, 1,065,157. So ordered.
Waiehu Golf Course, no revisions, $934,706. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --I had a previous memorandum which was in the Fiscal
Year Budget for 2003, but if you recall at a previous meeting I did mention that I was
concerned about any things regarding liability or any issues regarding public safety.
And so in the memorandum that I have it regards the Waiehu Golf Course driving range
poles and netting and there is a timeline that I have received and it was to be put off, but
the original CIP budget request there and I. .. because it is a CIP item I just didn't know
whether it's appropriate to bring it up in this part or in CIP, but they had originally
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requested 200,000. So I just. .. because we said we weren't going to increase fees, I
did want to make the Members aware of the fact that the, the poles and the netting are,
are an issue. So I, I just throw it out there for whatever purpose. If we want to discuss it
later, if we don't want to add it, fine. But I, I am very concerned with the public safety
and this, the liability aspects.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. The Chair appreciates your role as the Parks
Chairman to bring this up to the Committee's attention. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, that's one of the reasons when we
went and did the golf course tour and looked at a lot of the things that needed to be
done and I was proposing an additional $500,000 one time. We have some safety
concerns there that need to be taken care of. And again, in order to make the course
payable and playable, I believe we need to put that infusion in. But if we're going to
only do it from the Golf Course Fund, then we won't have adequate funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your thoughts, Mr. Arakawa. Okay, any other
comments? If not, the Chair is moving forward the number 934,706. So ordered.
Waiehu Golf Course to, to General Fund regarding Retirement System and FICA, no
revisions, 81,593. So ordered.
Golf Course - Contribution to Health Fund, no revisions, 73,898 ... 893. So ordered.
Golf Course - Debt Service, no revisions, 91,430. So ordered.
Waiehu Golf Course - Administrative Overhead Charge, no revisions, 150,234.
ordered.

So

DEPARTMENT OF PERSONNEL SERVICES
Department of Personnel Services, no revisions, $822,883. So ordered.
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING
Department of Planning. Administration and Planning Program, reVISions, deduct
$9,918. This is the ... expansion of the planner and clerk typist to six months. We have
an addition of $25,752 for a Planner V for eight months, with a net appropriation of
2,010,391 thous ... , ... 91 dollars, excuse me. So ordered.
Planning Grants. I have revisions. Delete 30,000, Marine Resource Development; add
50,000, Smart Growth Conference; add 50,000, Wailuku Main StreetlTri-lsle Resource
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Center; add Maui Redevelopment Agency Plan Implementation; add 50,000, Wailuku
Municipal Parking Lot Design; add 100,000, West Maui Transportation Model; add
South Maui Transportation Model; add 85,000, Kihei Community Master Plan. Net
appropriation, $485,000. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I had two recommendations in this area. One I have in
writing and the other one I did not have in writing because I just learned that we did not
have the money or the Mayor did not have it in his budget. The one item which I do not
have in writing is a carrying capacity study. I'm not certain if we have sufficient
personnel to do it, but if we did outside contracting, basically a resource and needs
assessment or carrying capacity study. It should be able to be done in the range, say
between 200 and 250,000 countywide, and including Molokai, Lanai. That's one
request. The other request I would like to, if, if it's alright with the other Members, I've
had some handouts and I'd just like to make a brief description of this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. On, on the first request, Ms. Johnson, the Chair would ... ask the
Budget Director to ask Planning Director Mr. Min if part of your carrying capacity
concerns can be part of the Department's overall consulting contract regarding the
General Plan review and the projections regarding the revised census, and I would think
that would be part of a, an appropriate parameter for the-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That's fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Department to encompass in their contracts.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That's fine. I, I certainly will defer to that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, perhaps that carrying capacity study should go to the
GIS Program. They are trying to develop it out so that they're incorporating a lot of the
new carrying capacities in their study, and the model that was put on at the Kihei
presentation I think, I think that's a group that might be able to do it the most capably.
So that's where I would recommend that it go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Budget Director, if you would also note Mr. Arakawa's
comments and for consideration. Okay, Ms. Johnson, regarding your second request.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Regarding the second request, I'd like to approach the
podium only so that I could, for the benefit of the viewing audience, hold up the ... one of
the results of the next item, which is going to be the funding for the completion of the
Maui Shoreline Study.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, I believe you have a handout from Ms. Johnson in front of each
of you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I really appreciate the Chair's indulgence. I won't make
this very long. I believe many of you already have received the handout and I hope
you've had an opportunity to review it. One area actually has been completed of the
Maui Shoreline Study and it's basically a coastal erosion study that was begun by Chip
Fletcher and there's still ... there, there are some portions of the West Maui and North
Maui study completed, but there's a total of 166,000 and some odd dollars left. I, I don't
have it--well, here, it's 166 balance that would be required to complete the study and it
would be also matched by an additional $171,000 in additional contributions and in-kind
support. One of the most important things that was learned--and, and if you will just
simply, in fact can you point out the section that pertains directly to ... Iet's see,
Palauea? I, I would like to direct the Members' attention to the section that refers to the
shoreline erosion rate at the 30-year level, and that is at Palauea which the County just
purchased not too long ago for quite a few million dollars. If you look at this, you will
see that the shoreline or the projected shoreline erosion rate means that the land that
we bought will be nonexistent in 30 years if the trend continues, and to me this was like
buying swamp land in Florida. So I, I really get rather disturbed when I see things like
this and I really have to thank Michelle, Mr. Nishiki's assistant, because she helped put
this all together. I think it's critical that we fund the remainder of this study because if
we don't, when we're entertaining purchase of coastal lands of any sort and when we're
also looking at planning and SMA permits, we absolutely have to have accurate data,
and this can also be used in the carrying capacity study and looking at where we're
going. So I would just ask that the Members fund the balance of this study which is
166,000. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. I just wanted to get clarification that. .. the request for
166,000 in County funds would be to construct and post a public website, and that's
located on page 2 of what you've provided to us.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It, it includes the completion of the study, including the
posting of the website. Perhaps it is not stated exactly as it should be, but, but it does
include the completion of the full study.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Well, I'm, I'm just going off of what's-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. No, no 1-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --written here and so-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I know. This was prepared very hurriedly. . . .(Chuckle) . ..
But it, it does include the full, the full completion of this study, including the posting of
the website and all the data. I believe they refer to the website so that each individual
could go and actually look at what's been done, and the website actually is up and
running currently. And actually if you look at these, these were ... the handouts were
downloaded from the website. So thank you very much. I appreciate your indulgence.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Johnson. Members, the Chair would ask you to
consider... it is my understanding that we have kept, I believe, $100,000 that we've
requested either... 1 believe Public Works, Budget Director, to conduct certain studies.
Since we weren't ready to move ahead, forward with the sand barge project, that part of
it was to check the ... and do a study of, of some of the concerns that was presented in
the Committee. I would say we, we may consider expanding the scope of that study
and that since we have already put $100,000 towards this efforts and ... maybe at this
time we can just move forward with that and if we need further monies appropriated in
the future, we can do so. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
Yes, Mr. Chairman.
What, what I'd like to ask
Councilwoman Johnson is who exactly would be doing this study, the shoreline study?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I. .. it's my understanding that Mr. Fletcher would continue
with the balance of the project.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. In, in that case, Mr. Chairman, then we probably
should move the money from Public Works to this project if we are going to continue
this study, and quite frankly I believe Chip Fletcher is one of the foremost authorities on
coastal erosion. And if that is the intent of the money we put in to study the erosion
factor and just to look at what we need to do to replenish the shoreline for that barge
project, then having one of the best doing the work to be able to use that for the
information might be the appropriate place to do it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Members, any other comments? Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah. One of the issues, Mr. Chairman, that I'd like more
information on is the. .. --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... our GIS and our MIS and we're
developing those programs and then we're going to be plugging in an additional
requested amount of 150, $160,000 into a development of a website, which again I'm
just going off of what was presented to us in this written testimony that, that's forwarded
to you, Mr. Chair, from Dr. Charles Fletcher, Professor at U... at UH Manoa. I, I would
think it would be prudent upon us to make sure that we're not. .. spending twice as
much money for the same end product or a similar end product. So again, just to avoid
redundancy in our efforts and ... again this is, you know, to, to kind of follow up on your
comment, this is ... you know, the State of Hawaii, University of Hawaii at Manoa
project, and again I'd like to have more information before I can jump in with a 100 and
somewhat thousand dollars to support this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Ms. Johnson.

Thank you for your comments, Mr. Kane.

Anyone else?

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I just wanted to clarify, too, that the total amount of the
matching funds here is $171,876 and that it is my understanding and just. .. this is just
in conversation, it may not all be in here, because as I said with the assistance of
Mr. Nishiki's staff, we, we asked for this quite hurriedly because we were unaware that
the balance of the funding was unavailable to complete the balance of the study. That
GIS information is actually going to be utilized and, and it is being utilized to do portions
of the study, but because of the fact that this is a very specific study and the timeliness
of this is ... in ... it. .. time is of the essence only because of the fact that other studies
are waiting on this particular shoreline erosion study. If it takes a tremendous amount of
time in order for the remainder of the GIS, which may take years, we can't afford to do
this if we're going to move forward with all of the planning that we have to do and
looking at shoreline setbacks, looking at what's happening at Palauea. I'm even
concerned about the homes that are being built there right now because according to
this those homes will not. .. they, they will not have, you know, any footing. They will be
gone in, in 30 years. So I think timeliness here is a bigger concern. If you want more
information or if you want to proviso it that Mr. Fletcher comes forward and does a full
presentation prior to ... you know, let's say handing out the, the money to make sure
there is no redundancy, I have no problem with that, you know. But I, I really think that
if we fund it now with a provision that he does come back, give a satisfactory
explanation of what the use of the money would be for, I, I would ask for the Members'
support in that area.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Budget Director, just so that I'm accurate in my
understanding. We have 100,000 under Public Works, Special Maintenance Program-MS. YOSHIMURA: That--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --that we have kept alive for planning and study, studies.
MS. YOSHIMURA: That's correct, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have 100,000 there.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If I could ask... Budget Director, do you have someone
specific in mind to do this study from Public Works?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Well, I see Dave Goode making his way down here.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If, if there isn't anybody, then this may be an appropriate
place to put it. If you do have somebody in mind, I'd like to know who it is.
Note:

Pause.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Goode, if you'd like a few moments to talk to the Budget Director, that,
that would be fine with the Chair.
MR. GOODE: Okay. A short recess?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I'm going to ... you can talk to the Budget Director. What the Chair
would like to do then is bring the Members back to page ... page 6, Office of the Mayor.
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
Members, I just wish to bring forward the request by Ms. Terryl Vencl who was wearing
the hat of a Charter Commissioner and the request for additional funding for the Charter
Commission. And again, currently there is $10,000 appropri. .. , requested for the
expenses of the Commission. She has put forward what I consider a reasonable
request of an additional. .. $30,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: About 21,21 something.
CHAIR HOKAMA: 20,21. Well, the Chair is willing to up it to 30-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --and make it $40,000. However, I think there is a decision that the Chair
would ... ask the Members to consider is if you still wish to leave the Office of the Mayor
as the expending agency. I, I. .. yeah, I recall, if my memory is still intact, that there was
some comments abut a consideration of having the Council Services Office be the
expending agency. And so I'm open-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objection there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to that and we have interest, so I'll move from left, my left to the right.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: All I would ask, Mr. Chair, is that we follow what HRS has
provided as far as the specifics. Looking through the Charter, I don't think they have
any of those specifics regarding the Charter Commission and, and, and the functions,
but it is in the HRS as far as how it's supposed to be handled. So as long as we stick
with that I, I have no problem with wherever it ends up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I have no objection to a $40,000 total allocation to that at
Council Service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No comment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: No problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: What line are we looking at?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (Chuckle) . .. Pick one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say it is ... 1don't know where they put it. Is it under Administration,
Budget Director, the funding for Charter Commission?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, yes it is under the Mayor's Administration Program.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 315.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: What line? .. .(Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 315.
MS. YOSHIMURA: That would be Line 315-MS. KAWASAKI: 315.
MS. YOSHIMURA: --on page 6.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So we would be moving to what figure?
CHAIR HOKAMA:
They currently have $10,000 budgeted request and the Chair is
recommending an additional $30,000 for a total appropriation to the Charter
Commission in the amount of $40,000.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So the revised figure, the 781,605 would have 40,000
added to it or 30,000?
CHAIR HOKAMA: 30-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 30,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and that is if the Committee wish, still wishes to leave the expending
agency as the Office of the Mayor.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Ms. Johnson, you have any comment?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(Sigh) . .. 1, I really don't have any problem with that, you
know, as such.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Molina, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No, no problem supporting your recommendation, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, I'll support your recommendation to have it
expended under Council Services. I think this way we may help to preserve the, the
integrity of the Commission and that you will not have just one person responsible, say
the Mayor, but rather nine people and it would be more difficult to be under undue
influence if it were under Council Services. And particularly in the area of legal
services, I think the Legal Analysts we have on staff may be able to help the
Commission in a more neutral area.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Just for your information, at this time the Mayor has assigned one
Executive Assistant to assist the efforts of the Commission. With my suggestion for the
Council Services consideration, I am not sure of the availability of Mr. Fukuoka to assign
a specific staff resource, but part of the 40,000 ... or the additional 30,000 request which
is above what Ms. Vencl had presented earlier was that the Chair's desire to at least
offer the Commission the option, if they so choose to exercise, hopefully enough
funding to consider on a hourly base or what. .. procure outside resources. And so that
was part of my, my thoughts and I'm sure that we have 11 resourceful members on the
Commission that I would hope is as tight as me in spending people's money. So those
are my thoughts. Staff, you had any comments? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, Mr. Chairman. Thank you. I just wanted to make a
comment that under Article 7, Office of the Mayor in our Maui County Charter, Section
7-5, no. 15, the Mayor shall have a voice but no vote in the proceedings of all boards
and commissions. The Charter is, I think, very clear that the Mayor has every right to
be sitting in those proceedings and, and making his comments and his intentions
known, and the only thing is he doesn't have a vote. So I, I understand what we're
trying to do as far as balancing it out, but we cannot ignore what the Charter does allow
as far as the powers of the Mayor. I just wanted to make that note, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And all the Chair was trying to do is balance that voice.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So, Mr. Chair, your recommendation was to remove $10,000
from the Mayor's budget?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I just offer that as again, you know, I just figure it's part of my duty to each
of you to present options for consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That recommendation that you have, removing the 10,000
from the Mayor's budget, adding $30,000, I will support that in the Office of Council
Services.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah. And, and, Mr. Chairman, I, I can support that and again for
clarification moving, removing 10,000 from the Office of the Mayor and adding 40,000 to
the Office of Council Services.
CHAI R HOKAMA: That would be correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: For a total of 50 then?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. A total of 40, Ms. Tavares. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: There's 10 already in the Office of the Mayor appropr ... -COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I thought you said only 40 ... .(Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
Council's.

Yeah.

So you take that out and then you put it all in, under

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And again if that's consistent with HRS, Mr. Chair--I, I'm sorry,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. If, if it's consistent with HRS as far as the
operate ... the functions of, of the Charter Commission, then I have no objections to
that. However, are ... if there are inconsistencies, I think it'd be our obligation to make
that clar ... , that clarification and then proceed with what's consistent with HRS
requirements.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And this does not prohibit the Mayor from-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Sitting in.
CHAI R HOKAMA: --still assigning a Executive Assistant to help support the efforts of the
Commission. Okay, Members, that would ... do I have any objections to the Chair's
recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I, I just wanted to get clarification. Is it the intent of this
recommendation that the $40,000, that we're going to be the body that says ... yes or no
or up or down to any appropriation of that money?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So, so just so I can get clarification on what purpose does it serve
to be under the Office of Council Services, that $40,000 and how it's expended? What,
what mechanism are you looking at creating for this? I'm just trying to understand that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: My idea is just simply that the Comm ... , Commission, regardless of either
us or the Office of the Mayor, would just be funneling the monies we ... that's
appropriated, but we would not. .. you know, I don't think the Mayor or the Council
would be having a say in how the Commission plans to expend their money. I think
they know what they are required to do by law. They'll be able to justify a expense
request and that we would just be the mechanism of how the money gets ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Appropriated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... processed for payment.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And, Mr. Chair, and I just, I just asked that question only
to ... make sure that in a hypothetical situation the Charter Commission makes a
decision to use monies for a--and again hypothetically--if they use it to obtain some sort
of special service from any individual or group that the body in their opinion is not
agreeable to, I would hope that we do not try to overstep our jurisdiction in regards to
trying to influence the body from not doing something that they have every right to do.
And that's why I'm asking the question of if the monies is going to be under the Office of
Council Services, I hope that there's not an intent that the body gets involved in how
they operate their, their function as a Commission. And that. .. 1 just wanted to state
that for the record. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And again, I have confidence in 11 intelligent, resourceful
members of our community to make decisions which is on behalf of the-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: She was resourceful enough to come down and ask for it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, that was-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (Laughter) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: --very shrewd on their part. Okay, Members, and then again if Mr. Fukuoka
has any comments, he can offer that first thing in the morning. Other than that, those
adjustments will be made and I ask the, the Committee to allow the Chair and the Staff
to make the appropriate revisions. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Okay, thank you. Let's get back to Mr. Goode and part of the
questions by Ms. Johnson. Director Goode.
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING
MR. GOODE: Okay. Thank you, Chairman. I, I think I understand what's going on. You're
talking about the Planning grants-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
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MR. GOODE: --and a proposal by Councilwoman Johnson for ... that grant monies to UH to
continue the shoreline erosion study and as it pertains to particular appropriations that
were requested in and part of the Public Works' budget. We had two. We had the
150,000 for the sand pumper and $100,000 for beach nourishment. It probably wouldn't
be fair for me to comment much on the shoreline erosion model 'cause I don't, I know a
little bit about it, but it is administered through the Planning Department. But as far as
the $100,000 for the beach nourishment, our, our intent was to start implementing
projects, small projects and get sand on the beach. We didn't want to really study it too
much. We'd gotta study each particular little problem that we were going to try to solve,
but we were more on implementing mode rather than studying old photographs. So I
don't see how we could do both with that 100,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Having heard that, what I would be then in favor of is just
putting ... Ieaving this request in then for 166,000 with the proviso that Mr. Fletcher
come forward, answer any questions that the Committee has.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't see how we're going to do it in the time we have left, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I don't mean now, but I mean put the 166,000 in there, but
do not release the funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would not be up to us, Ms. Johnson. Once it's in the budget and it's
approved by Council it will be up to the Mayor.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, then I'm, I'm going to trust Mr. Fletcher as being a
professional and being a person of his word because this is something that he has
proposed, he's completed a part of it, and part of it is also including the mapping. It's
including the completion of the two other areas. It, it is providing the update on the
website. It's a very important planning tool which I believe will also help in the
development community because if you're going to plan to build in a particular area,
perhaps the people who would've looked at the completion of this particular, the map
that I showed at Palauea would not be there now building if they new the results of this
study. So I think it is really incumbent upon us to invest the money. It is being put, he
has a five-point program that he's put forward. He provides expertise that we don't
have available at the County level and because it is being utilized as a planning tool or
has the potential to be used as a planning tool, I think that we should proceed with it
because we've done part of it, to do part of it. I, I just can't see stopping the thing in
midstream.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. If I may ask Mr. Goode. When the Department does
SMAs and part of the consideration is erosion, shoreline erosion, how are you ... what
are you using as your reference points for that shoreline erosion aspect of what the
SMA needs to consider?
MR. GOODE: First of all, the Planning Department looks at shoreline setback variances and
essentially the shoreline survey fixes the shoreline, and the shoreline survey of course
is only good for a year. It's done by a professional surveyor and it's ratified by the State
surveyor... and generally it looks at the vegetation line, more or less-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right, but-MR. GOODE: --at that particular moment.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --but in experience using that method, haven't you found that
the erosion factor is a very critical factor in establishing what happens two or three
years down the line as far as how it's going to affect whatever construction just happens
to be there?
MR. GOODE: Our experience has been that in, in looking at this issue as far as erosion goes
is that, is that there's two things. One is the, the particular study that was shown was
essentially, it was based on old photographs and it looks at old photographs over a
period of time, like no more than about four or five photos or 80 years. And as you and I
know, you know, a photograph taken in 1912, you don't know what time of day it is and
what the tide is or anything, and so the data that it provides is actually subject to a very
large err swings ... you know, any time with statistics you look at what the, how much err
it's subject to. What we do know is that, is that there is erosion happening and there's
accretion happening at all over the place, and in each particular area there's a very
unique set of circumstances going on, but why sand is accumulating or why it's
disappearing in certain areas ... and that's why we're, our Department is trying to focus
on, on, you know, small projects, trying to identify what's going on in a particular area
and see if we can do something. But as far as planning model goes .. this map is, a
portion of it identifies here is some historical trends, but it doesn't get to the root of the
problem. It doesn't say oh, what's the problem, what's going on here ... and what's
going on in, in the marine environment or, or the nearshore environment that's changing
things. So as far as development goes we have to stick with what we got in the books,
and what we have on the books is that shoreline survey fixes the shoreline, it's good for
a year, we have shoreline setbacks that's established through the .. .through the rules, I
believe it's the Planning Commission.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So basically what you're, what I'm hearing you say is from
the perspective of, of the Department, the, the study that Chip Fletcher did is not really a
major benefit and that you prefer to do your own studies?
MR. GOODE: It's a bigger, it's a bigger issue than, than looking at photographs over 80 years
and saying oh, here's where I think it's going to go on 30 years. I mean in 100 years
would it, you know, would it go all the way up, you know, halfway up the mountain?
Probably not. So ... there's a lot of, there's a lot of err there, but the, the point is that, is
that things are going on. You look at old photographs and the coastline looks a lot
different. So there are things ... there's, there's some, something's going on or a lot of
little things are going on all over the place, and I think that's what's important. And for
us with our Department, the issues come in with regards to how we maintain our, our
stream channels, how we open them up in regards to flood and flooding concerns. It
relates to our Department as it relates to like sand on South Kihei Road to start, you
know, the dunes start eroding into the, into the roadway, that maintenance concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, basically what I'm asking, David, is in your estimation
putting 100 and some odd thousand dollars into this project, is it worthwhile as far as
what the Department is going to be able to use the information for? If the information is
not going to be worthwhile, then it's not worth putting the money into it. If the
Department chooses not to do this, then the Department needs to be responsible for
making sure that the appropriate studies are done. And, you know, I, I've seen
examples, and I'm only going to use one example, Mr. Chairman, on Wai. .. , on Wailuku
Beach Road where, you know, the erosion going onto the road, we're already seeing
waves break onto the road and engineers put the new road closer to the ocean, which
doesn't make any sense to me. But again, somebody has to be responsible for what
the actual decisions are being affected by the erosion factors of the ocean and what
information is being used to recommend construction or no construction in a given area.
So if the Department is taking a position that this study is not that beneficial, then it's not
worth the Council putting money into the study. If the Department is taking the position
that it is well worth doing, then we should be putting money to the study, and that's the
decision we're trying to make. So from your answer... and I, I, I'm trying, trying to base
what I'm thinking and how I should vote on this.
MR. GOODE: If I could, Chair. Remember our ... the Department of Public Works and Waste
Management's goals are different than the Department of Planning's goals, and
Department of Planning's goals I think, and I, you know, I can't speak exactly for John,
but we've had detailed discussions on this, is that they're looking at it. .. the shoreline
setback, okay, and trying to determine as they look at their rules or looking at amending
the rules--they're at, actually at the Planning Commission with the amended rules--is
can you take this information that's been gathered and, and dovetail that into rules and,
and that's the hard thing because you'll look at that and those 30-year erosion lines go
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right through homes and people live in those homes get really nervous when they see
that. And so ... but that's the Planning Department. So I, I don't want to speak to 'em,
but that's what, that's the issue. For us ... we're more interested in causes--why is it
happening rather than what's happening.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just as a, a very short follow up. The bottom line is if the
Department allows somebody to build a house and the waves take away the house,
somebody is responsible for it and we become liable for it. So the information to base
whether or not you're going to allow that construction to occur and the liability occur,
accrue to the County is what I'm concerned about.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. The Chair recommends 485. Object, any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No, no, no. Mr. Chair, for discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. In previous discussions regarding the West
Maui and South Maui Transportation Models, I would request that again provisos be put
into this for these two items so that we can enact whatever we need to in regards to
what the Code has in place for us to do. In other words, for certain requests within the
existing ... 1 don't know if it's an ordinance--and I apologize for not having that
information in front of me--but I think there's certain requests that we do regarding the
results of these studies and so we can move forward with, with applying those studies.
And so I would ask that the, that these transportation models be completed and
forwarded to the appropriate committee by a certain date, and again I WOUld, I would
ask for us to do that; otherwise, just like the last ten years, nothing was done. So all I
ask is that we get 'em done and get those proviso for ... , forwarded to the Council and
refer to the appropriate committee and so we can ... continue to do our part in making
sure that we're doing proper planning and following the laws that we've put in place. So
if 270 days from the time that the study is started, so there's maybe a two-step process,
we give 60 days for them ... to give the Planning Department 60 days from July 1st to
September 1st for them to ... get a consultant signed up and ready to go and then an
additional nine months or whatever to get these studies completed. You know, I'm just
throwing out those types of numbers, but again just so we have some firm numbers so
we can track it and get results to these transportation models.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director, how long would it take for a RFP to be put out regarding
consultant hiring to do the models?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, I believe this would go through the QBS process and on July 1
we would request for qualifications from consultants, and I believe the process would
take maybe about--two months?--about two months. So if you gave us till probably
October 1st to make the selection so we could review the qualifications that we receive,
that might be enough time.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair. So if October... July, August, September, October--so
that would be 90 days?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So if we can give a 90 day from the July 1st start date in which to
have a consultant selected and then an additional 270 days to get the plan completed,
and if we can provide say at six months we can get maybe some sort of update as to
where they are in, in that timeline. And again, Mr. Chair, my intention is to set up a time
where they can report back so we can show that we are responding to the needs that in
this term is very apparent regarding traffic problems. I mean we got two bills put before
us for moratoriums, and I think the, the crux of those moratorium bills were based on the
failure for these things to be enacted, and so I feel that we should consider getting these
things done in a timely manner so we can move forward with addressing transportation
needs in these particular areas which seem to be the hotspots at this juncture. So I'm
requesting those provisos and for the body's consideration and thank you for the time,
and I appreciate you allowing the additional discussion time. I think this is in a
critical. .. point that we're at with all the request for Smart Growth Conferences, you
know ... implementation of plans, parking lot designs, transportation models, master
plan issues, you know. So, Mr. Chair, I appreciate you allowing the extra time for us to
get through these additions and they're all important.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Kane, the Chair's comments would be that I think it would be
appropriate to have a reporting date back to the Council. My other comments regarding
your, your... timing for the hiring of the consultant and what not, I, I can appreciate your
concern in that, but I would rather if the Administration fails to do it, that they fail to do it
for their reasons and I don't want them to say well, we couldn't do it because Council
put in unrealistic deadlines and all they did was hamper our efforts to get it done. I
would prefer we set the deadline for the reporting and give them the flexibility to make
those decisions and place the burden of doing the study where it belongs, on them and
not us.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, with that I can ... then I can revise my proviso that we
have the West Maui Transportation Model and the South Maui Transportation Model
th
forwarded to the Council com ... , in completed form no later than June 30 of '02.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you're, you're going to give them one year, the whole year?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: They ... I. .. they said-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I, I just wanted to make sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah. They said 90 days is a fair amount of time to get the
consultant and another 270 days, which is nine months, to give a fair amount of time for
them to produce transporta ... , or two transportation models. We're providing $100,00
each which they reported to us in an earlier discussion would be a, an appropriate
amount of money to implement these studies. So yes, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that proposal. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. I tend to want to move up the date for a report back.
think they can actually start advertising and looking for people to do the studies now,
and in anticipation we put this in the budget July 1st would be the time you could actually
encumber the funds, but you can do all of the pre-work before that. So I'd like to give
them from today a year. So it would be ... May, April. .. so till April 30 th of next year,
2002. That way we would act. .. , actually have time to be able to analyze the data going
into the budget session next year. If we go-MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: They would have no provisions for those funds until the budget passes
second and final reading, at the very earliest. I'm not sure what the Administration's
policy is, but generally you wouldn't go out to bid for something and where you didn't
have the funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Richelle. But I think our administrators are pretty sharp.
They've already had plans for the West Maui Senior Center, Wailea Fire Station, the
Lanai Multi-Purpose Community Center-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (Laughter) . ..
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: All without funding.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: All without funding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and I'm sure we can find creative ways of doing this, too.
Ms. Johnson.

Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, this isn't a comment on the study. I, I have
no problem with that. If we're just only on that subject now, you know, I, I don't have a
comment. But I would like to comment before you close off the issue in regard to the
study.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else on the proviso that Mr. Kane is offering to the
Committee at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, make that March so we actually can look at it
before the budget.
CHAI R HOKAMA: That was just my comment.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you're going to ask it for April, it's going to be too late for budget review.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. My intent is to be able to review it before the budget
so that if we need to take appropriate action in the next budget, we'll have the study that
we can actually work off of.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I would say we keep consistency, March 15, 2002.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Sounds good.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director.
MS. YOSHIMURA: If you're going to require us to do a report by March 15th , that will take us
three months to get the consultant and then it will take another nine months to do the
study. We should've started on March 15th of 2001.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say--
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MS. YOSHIMURA: So, I would ask for a little more time on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, give us the status on March 15th .•• where you are.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That's sort of... that, that was the original. .. (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yep.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let's move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Well-CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else on this item, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just for clarification, so there's two provisos in there, Mr. Chair-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, correct, for the two.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --for the two, March 15th '02 for an update and then June 30 th
would be the deadline for a completed transportation model? I mean is that what we're
looking at?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say ... I'm just looking at the March 15th and then the Committee or
the Council can make a determination at that point how it wants to proceed and I think
with, at that point we will have information to make a better judgment at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. Thanks so much. I'm, I'm sorry to take up
so much time on this, but because it is really so critical. We live on an island and ... 1
think that, I understand Mr., you know, Goode's point that yes, you know, this is
historical photography and it's computer modeling. But just in the same way that years
ago we didn't know that much about DNA, look at what we can do utilizing very old
samples and putting them into a modern day context. But having said that, our
historical. .. our erosion rate analysts we're being used, that's being used nationwide for
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determining building setbacks, and there is currently 17 states which are in the process
of completing exactly the same kind of study that Mr. Fletcher is conducting. The Beach
Management Plan that the County adopted recommends this type of study in order to
predict future shoreline erosion hazards, and this project goes far beyond just a regular
shoreline study. So I believe it's prudent. We are spending a lot of money in a lot of
other areas for things which are far less important, and we live on and island and the
water level is rising and this island is sinking, and we either deal with it now or we're
going to deal with it later. So I'd rather err on the side of caution and spend the
$166,000, and I ask the indulgence of this Committee to please include it in there.
We're doing such a great job in other areas of planning. Why not this? It's mandated,
it's basically adopted in our Beach Management Plan. If we choose to recant and we
don't want to follow that, fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Your--yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: You know, on this shoreline erosion I'm, I'm going to support
Jo Anne on this project and I'll explain why. When I'm asking Dave Goode if we're
actually using these kind of studies, and they're doing it case by case. I do know that
currently on the road going to Lahaina, the main highway, the State is desperately trying
to stave off the ocean from taking away that. .. the roadway, and you can see all the
new construction that they're trying to put in for barricades for protection of the roadway.
They're doing it in Wailuku. There are a lot of areas where we're looking at that we're
going to be dealing with erosion factor. The Kahului Treatment Plant is one. There's a
tremendous erosion factor that needs to be considered in that area and unless the study
is taken seriously and you're looking at trending and, and not just one-year trending,
you're looking at historical trending and you're looking at what's happening over time, I
think a lot of the suggestions that we're making for long-term commitments as far as
construction will be in jeopardy, and I really think that the study is a critical study. I've
seen it, I've seen what Chip Fletcher can do and I've seen what Rob Mullane was doing
and the suggestions that they had. The Administration also is talking about doing
shoreline ... you know, trying to get a barge to pump sand back on the shore. So these
kind of studies are all going to come into play with that, and I don't see it as a waste of
funds. I see it as an absolute necessity if the Administration is truly intending to go in
the direction that they want to, which is beach replenishment. How do you know what
you're doing unless you know what's going on? So this study, I believe, is part of that
program that's needed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, I got lost in the shuffle here. Is, is this in or out
right now?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: It is out at this time and Ms. Johnson is asking for it to be in.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Can we make a consideration to put it in so we can move on
and have our debates when we're much clearer minds, you know. In the Planning
Committee itself a lot of times we're alluding to when we, when we get the shoreline
eras ... , erosion rate studies we will do "x". We've heard this lots of times in that
Committee. So, you know, I, I think it bears us giving a seriously look to it, but maybe
now is not the time to just debate it on the floor, or if we can just move on and we can
debate it on the floor at the next round, whichever.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So your recommendation is to include it at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, it would be ... or at least 150,000-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and let's go from there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, at this time ... we'll move it along. So what is the adjusted
number, Staff?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 166,000?
MS. KAWASAKI: If it's $150,000, add the total, net appropriation is 635,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: 635. " .So ordered.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
DEPARTMENT OF POLICE

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Department of Police. Administration, no revisions ... 2,669,385. So
ordered.
Investigative Service Programs, 4,624,837. So ordered.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: This is the (inaudible) area--Investigative Services, Uniform
Patrol Services, and the Technical and Support Services Program--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --that I wanted to fund the posi. .. , I mean create the
positions, but withhold the funding in the Police Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let me see. What. .. which, which memo is that, Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It was in my original proposal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So if you want to wait until we get into the finals for these,
that, that would be fine, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Staff, you have Ms. Tavares' proposal on, on that one?
MS. KAWASAKI: Not on this spreadsheet, no.
spreadsheet.

We would have to go back to an old

CHAIR HOKAMA: The original wide, wide angle?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
Note:

Short pause.

MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair, her revisions were minus 57,408 for a reduction in salaries and
wages under Investigative Services Program, and then an add three E/Ps for the Kihei
beat--I'm sorry, a reduction of salaries and wages also under Uniform Patrol Services in
the amount of $193,614 ... and the same type of reduction under Technical and Support
Services Program for $116,736.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We have that on the original proposal from Ms. Tavares.
Three divisions -- Investigative Services, Uniform Patrol Services, and Technical and
Support Services.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If, if you would like, we can skip that for now and maybe look
at this area if we are not able to balance. But this is an area, Mr. Chair, as I was stating
before that because of the difficulties in filling police, uniform police pOSitions they run
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an average of around 28 to 30 positions per month vacant, and that money just sits
there basically all year long and it's ... if we are going to add on the positions that we're
going to add on, now we're going to be running, you know, 60 or 50 positions. Oh, well,
maybe not 60. But I'd just like us to take a closer look at that and make sure that if
we're going to put the money in there for these positions, that it would be reasonable for
us to expect that if they don't expect the, expend the monies, that we will see a
reasonable amount of it being used as carryover savings each year. So we can further
discuss this later on, but I don't have a problem leaving it the way it is for now.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I'd like to see the addition of the three E/P unfunded
positions for Kihei added in. I actually would like to see six, but I'll settle for three.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, you've heard the first. .. the Chair will take the request of
Ms. Tavares. I think she's been very consistent and eloquent on her, her thoughts
regarding the vacancies and how it impacts the, the Department's carryover savings.
And again the Council, the previous Council did go through a situation whereby the
Department used savings and instead of hiring personnel, I believe they bought 40
vehicles ... and that was not the intent of the funding from Council. So I can appreciate
Ms. Tavares' concern and comments, but to, again, since she is ... the Chair much
appreciates her efforts to move this forward. The Chair would move those numbers
forward and again depending where we are, and more than likely I can tell you we will
be over, we will review this area ... --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... and we'll add the three
E/P count for Kihei with no funding at this time. Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll move that forward. So Investigative Services, 4,624,837.
Uniformed Patrol, there has been an add, 12,800 for Molokai as provided by
Mr. Kawano. Net appropriation 13,273,236.
And for Technical and Support Services, 4,181,716.
MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
MS. KAWASAKI: The E/Ps would appear under Uniformed Patrol Services Program, not
under Investigative Services.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. So noted, Members. Okay, next page.
DEPARTMENT OF PROSECUTING ATTORNEY

Department of Prosecuting Attorney, no revisions.
Prosecuting, 2,346,608. So ordered.

Admin., 461,696.

General

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND WASTE MANAGEMENT

Department of Public Works and Waste Management. Administration - General Fund,
no revisions, 337,841. So ordered.
So ordered.
Special
Engineering - General Fund, no reVISIons, 1,192,276.
Maintenance - General Fund, a revision, a subtraction of 150,000... sand pumper. Net
revision, 1,988,525. So ordered.
Land Use and Codes - General Fund, no revisions, 1,686,006. So ordered.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND WASTE MANAGEMENT· HIGHWAY FUND

Department of Public Works - Highway Fund. Administration, no revisions, 336,064.
So ordered.
Contributions to the Employee Retirement System and FICA, no revisions, 671,070. So
ordered.
Contributions to the Health Fund, no revisions, 607,743. So ordered.
Contribution to General Fund, no revisions, 954,971. So ordered.
Contribution to the Bikeway Fund, no revisions, 262,403. So ordered.
Debt Service, no revisions, 1,201,851. So ordered.
Next page. Administrative Overhead Charge, no revisions, 1,186,031. So ordered.
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Road, Bridge and Drainage Maintenance - Highway Fund, no revisions, $6,302,610. So
ordered.
Traffic Signs and Markings Program - Highway Fund, revision, $100,000 with a, with a
proviso ... not more than 100,000 for portable electric traffic signs. Net appropriation
652,851. Is this correct in this area so far? Okay. Thank you, Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I just, I just wanna make sure that there's a little bit of
flexibility. It says portable electric signs. Electronic may not necessarily be electric. It
may be battery operated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so you just say portable traffic signs?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so noted. Okay, 652,851. So ordered.
Garage Services, revision, 30,584. This is for one E/P auto mechanic, eight months,
Lanai. Net appropriation, 1,640,755. So ordered.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND WASTE MANAGEMENT· WASTEWATER FUND
Public... Department of Public Works - Wastewater Fund.
Engineering, no revisions, $1,390,986. So ordered.

Administration and

Contribution to the Retirement System and FICA, no revisions, 566,056. So ordered.
Contribution to the Health Fund, no revisions, $512,639. So ordered.
Debt Service, no revisions, $9,081,873. So ordered.
Overhead Charge, no revisions, $1,245,571. So ordered.
Wastewater Reclamation Facilities Program - Wastewater Fund, no revisions,
$11,262,118. So ordered.
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DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND WASTE MANAGEMENT - SOLID WASTE FUND
Department of Public Works - Solid Waste Fund. Administration Program, no revisions,
201,832. So ordered.
Contribution to the Retirement System and FICA, no revisions, $336,360. So ordered.
Contribution to the Health Fund, no revisions, $304,618. So ordered.
Debt Service, no revisions, 2,264,818 ... 15 dollars, excuse me. So ordered.
Administrative Overhead Charge, no revisions, $915,577. So ordered.
Landfill Disposable, Disposal Program - Solid Waste Fund, no revisions, $2,288,646.
So ordered.
Residential Collection Program, no revisions, $2,632,236. So ordered.
Diversion Program, no revisions, $490,610. So ordered.
TOTAL OPERATION APPROPRIATIONS
Okay, Members, I will not get a working Total Operations as of yet. We still have some
moving figures.
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS (CIP)
CIP. General Fund - Hana. Parks and Recreation, revision, 20,000 for Hana
Community Kitchen Design. Net, net request, $270,000. So ordered.
General Fund - Paia-Haiku, revision, subtracting $60,000, Kaunoa Senior Center
Improvements. Net appropriation, O. So ordered.
Parks and Recreation, revision, Hana Community Center Parking Lot, minus 145.
Hookipa Parking Lot (park assessment funds), eliminate $25,000. Net, net revision, O.
Kuau Bayview Beach Park, subtract $20,000.
4th Marine Tennis Court, add
1,000... $100,000. Paia Community Park playground improvements, add $145,000.
Net appropriation, $460,000. So ordered.
General Fund - Makawao-Pukalani-Kula. Government Facilities, no revision. 66,000,
Makawao Baseyard. So ordered.
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Parks and Recreation, revision, $30,000 reduction, Eddie Tam Irrigation System. We
have an add, Acoustic Improvements for Mayor Hannibal Tavares Center...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 75,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... 0 at this point. Okay, let me just finish this. Makawao Public Restrooms
and Community Police Officer, Office Design, $30,000.
Kula Tennis Courts tournament level, add $100,000. Net appropriation, $375,000. So ordered.
General Fund - Wailuku-Kahului. Government Facilities, no revision. This is for the
Wailuku Police Station Evidence Storage Expansion, Kalana 0 Maui Complex Security
System. $600,000. So ordered.
Parks and Recreation. We have ... Iet's see, Ke ... , Keopuo ... , Keopuolani Park
PaVilion/Restroom we have O. Keopuolani Park Playground (design only), we had a
subtraction of the original request. We had subtracted 740. The Chair would
recommend a subtraction of 350,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I got a question. Why is it going to cost so much to
design the playground?
CHAIR HOKAMA: This would be design and construct, Mr. Arakawa, not just design.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, it says design only.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. I understand and yeah ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If it's design and construct, I can understand. But design
only, $740,000 seems very excessive.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, that was the ... design only was 10,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct. Of the original request, yes. After the reduction we had a
balance of 10,000 and that's how we ended up for design only on round one ... and
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there, therefore, at this time the Chair is recommending that we change this figure to a
reduction of 300 and--what was the original request, Budget Director?
MS. YOSHIMURA: It was 750,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Then the reduction would be 400,000 so that there's a balance of 350 and
we'd ... off... , offer a challenge grant to the general community for matching dollar for
dollar... including in-kind services, and that would make it the 700,000 whereby then
the 30 percent from the Weinberg Foundation.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just for clarification. Since you mention a dollar for dollar
match ... 1 don't understand how you arrived at your 400,000 or your 300,000 figure. If
it's at. .. a total 700 you're looking at, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 750.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So the total is 750 and I think Mr. Yokouchi came in today and
said 700,00 and then-CHAIR HOKAMA: 30,30-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --another 300,000 from the Weinberg. So from 700,000, if you
wanted to go dollar for dollar match on a community challenge, wouldn't half of that be
350 like you had originally-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct, but the original request-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --under 50,000?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --from the Mayor was 750, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that's why I'm reducing it by 400. The balance would be 350-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --and with the challenge for the other 350, we reach 700 with the
Weinberg ... Foundation's offer of 30 percent, 300,000. We make, we add that three up
and we should hit $1 million.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So ... yes, I, I just was asking for clarification because I, I
have not seen any des ... , I haven't seen any proposals in terms of let's say what the
scope of this whole playground is, and I know that the community in West Maui just put
up ... they're redoing of a playground that had been done previously and the West Maui
community fully funded that entire playground. And it just. .. conceptually I have a little
bit of a problem when I, I'm spending that kind of money for a playground and I don't
even know what it looks like.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I. .. 1just have a problem with spending that kind of money.
I don't begrudge it. We don't even know if the site is going to be there. I, I just would
like more information before I feel comfortable giving out that kind of capital because
we're talking over a million dollars for playground equipment. I, I'm sure it's really nice,
but I don't know .. .it just seems awfully expensive when you consider some of the other
things that we're looking at and some of the needs of the community. So, I don't know.
I, I just don't feel comfortable. I don't have enough information and I don't. .. 1, I will not
be supporting this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I. ..the Chair can appreciate your, your comments, Ms. Johnson, and
they're very valid. The Chair respects ... you know, your sincere comments and I under,
I understand your concerns. It is a difficult request. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. I, too, have a lot of concerns about this particular
item. You know, during our discussions with Mr. Yokouchi, I don't know if it's possible
to combine other equipment, go to another site. There, there's so many things, you
know, in, in this cost--putting in the parking lot, if we do it on some other site other than
the one that's suggested. We already have a parking lot that may be available. So the
hard cost on this I'm not sure what it's going to be, and I'm not sure how much of this is
actually for playground equipment, how many children this will service, where these
children are going to be coming from for, for this particular park. How many... what is
our need factor, community need factor for this kind of equipment? I really don't know.
And a lot of that information I think is necessary when we're talking about, you know, a
project of this magnitude. I mean we're, we're spending more for one playground than
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we're doing for a lot of programs. So I have a problem with it even though I can ... you
know, and I'd like to see equipment for physically challenged children. I have a lot of
problems with supporting this on the basis that there's just so much information that is
not available. There was a con ... , there was a presentation that we were going to use
the old Keiki Petting Zoo site. I have seen nothing as far as a commitment from the
Administration for this site come before us. So I don't know where they're getting the
idea that that site is available or that we're willing to support that site. I certainly
wouldn't be willing to support that site if we're going to have to be putting in a parking lot
there. It, it just doesn't make any sense to me. So I'm not going to be supporting that at
this time unless I can get a lot more information between the time ... between now and
the time we fin ... , we're doing the final decision making on this. I would prefer the
Chairman's original idea, $10,000 for design only so that we at least will have the con ... ,
concept of what it is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Arakawa. The Chair can also appreciate your
comments and your, your reluctance to move forward on this. I respect your, your
comments on this. Okay, Members, anything else? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman, just for the record, it was I who reduced it to
10,000. I don't want the Chairman to take the blame for that. ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... and I did that based on the fact that we had no information
at that time and everything seemed totally outrageous at that time. I. .. but I really
would like us to save this discussion for some other time rather than tonight.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair would agree and therefore, Members, again so that we, we can
move forward and crunch it and have the appropriate extended discussion-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Why don't you skip the item?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. We, we ... we'II, we'll skip this at this time. Okay, we'll move forward
under CIP, General Funds - Kihei-Makena. We have an add 300,000, Wailea Fire
Station, design only - cash. So ordered.
Parks and Recreation, no revisions. Kamaole I Parking Lot, 25,000. So ordered.
General Fund - West MauL We have are ... , deduction 2 million from the West Maui
Senior Center, moving that to bond at this time, and an add of 100,000 to the Lahaina
Police Station Renovations. Net appropriation, 340,000. Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just had a question because, of course, the seniors are very
concerned that they're not going to get the senior center, and I just wanna be assured
and I wanna reassure them that by doing this it does not mean that it's not going to
move forward. It just means that it is going to be moved into the Bond Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is just how we're planning to-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --finance the project.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right. Alright. I just wanted to make sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, Members, depending on where we are ... as recommended by
the Chair earlier this morning, I will work with the Staff and Mr. Moto to see if we can
move forward with the Capital Improvements Reserve Fund option for the Committee,
and the Chair again will make his final recommendations after we, we do this crunching
after this, this proc ... , second process. Okay. Net appropriation, 340,000. So ordered.
Parks and Recreation, adjustments, 385 add for Napili Phase II. .. 385,000; 100,000
add for the West Maui Irrigation System Improvements. Net appropriation, $485,000.
So ordered.
Government Facilities - Lanai. Lanai Community Center Site Selection, add $150,000.
So ordered.
General Fund - Molokai. No revisions. A proviso added, Duke Maliu, that no dollars be
released until lease is executed and recorded. Net appropriation, $330,000. So
ordered.
We have an add under CIP, $250,000, Molokai General Hospital. Net appropriation,
$250,000. And again, Members, this is CIP monies, not operations. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, based on what Dr. Aluli had said the other day I, I
would ask respectfully that we add 250,000 to CIP for Molokai General Hospital.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You want to add 250,000 more?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: In addition, right, for the full 500,000 earmarked only for CIP.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any objections?
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (RH, AA, RC, JJ, OK, PK, MM, CT)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Seeing none, we'll add it at this time. Net, 500.
Note:

Short pause.

General Fund - Countywide. Reduction, Emergency Shelters, 200,000; Fire Facilities,
reduction 200,000; Police Facilities, reduction 150. Add 50,000 for a design study for
the expansion of parking at the County Building; and the Police parking lot at Wailuku
Police Station with 0 additional dollars and we are looking at seeing if can work with
some of our professional associations in the community. Net appropriation, $800,000.
So ordered.
Parks and Recreation, provisos of the $550,000 request -- 25,000 for Paia Youth
Center; proviso for Keanae Parks scorebooth and dugouts; $20,000 proviso for
Pukalani Pool heaters equipment design. . .. And there's also a line for Countywide
fence and backstop replacement of, of.. .from the total request. Net appropriations,
$550,000. So ordered.
Under Other Projects. Land Acquisition, $1 million.
$1 million. Ms. Johnson.

Revision was subtraction of

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I don't know if it's going to balance, but I would like to put it
back in.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you heard the request.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: When we get, when we get back after doing Ms. Johnson's
line, I forgot to add the appropriations for the building next door and the Kalana Pakui
Building. So I'd ask that we go back to Line 812 after this ... after this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We have an add for 1 million, to replace the $1 million in
Land Acquisition.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'll support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay,
over.

50

ordered. Add the 1 million. Okay. I can tell you now, we are way
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I know.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yep.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You're gonna, you folks going to have to deal with cuts eventually.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If I may, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Under Countywide, let's move back up. Countywide Facility General Fund under Mr. Arakawa's half a million dollars for the ... our next door
building, our sister building.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: As long as the Mayor is here, perhaps he can explain what
the scope of the project is going to be.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, we're just going to add at this time, Mr. Arakawa, 500,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Net appropriation, 1... 1,300,000. So ordered.
Highway Fund - Hana - Road Improvements, no revisions, $200,000. So ordered.
Highway Fund - Paia-Haiku - Road Improvements, no revisions, $400,000. So ordered.
Highway Fund - Makawao-Pukalani-Kula - Road Improvements, revision, add $100,000,
sidewalk from Copp Road to Waldorf School. Net revision, $550,000. So ordered.
Highway Fund - Wailuku-Kahului - Road Improvements, no revisions, $625,000.
ordered.
Highway Fund - Kihei-Makena - Road Improvements, revision, $1 million.
appropriation, 1.4 million. So ordered.

So

Net

Highway Fund - West Maui - Road Improvements, no revisions, $700,000. So ordered.
Highway Fund - Molokai - Road Improvements. We have a proviso, 85,000 for
Moomomi Avenue resurfacing; 60,000 for Hu ... , Huaau and Palua Place. Proviso,
50,000 for Like Like Road. Proviso, 20,000 for Keena Place. We have a transfer of
$15,000 revision from Countywide Road Improvements for... to balance this project
area. Net appropriation, $215,000. So ordered.
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Highway Fund - Countywide - Road Improvements. Revisions, minus 15,000, transfer
to Molokai Road Improvements.
Add $900,000 for traffic improvements.
Net
appropriation, $2,910,000. So ordered.
Bikeway Fund - Countywide, no revisions, $300,000. So ordered.
Bond Fund - Wailuku-Kahului.
ordered.

Road Improvements, no revisions, $400,000.

So

Parks and Recreation, revision, subtraction, $1,750,000 from the Central Maui Youth
Center. Net appropriation, $250,000. So ordered.
Sanitation, no revisions-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Under the Bond Fund for Wailuku-Kahului, if we're going to
make any appropriation for the safety nets at the golf course, I think this is the place that
they should go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Jo Anne.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
installation and I, I have no
would be 200,000 all total.
services, everything, and it
and netting.

Yes. It, it was $200,000 and that would have been the
handout to really give you, but I can provide it later. But it
That was the full design, the construction ... the consulting
would be for the Waiehu Golf Course driving range poles

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I would be very interested in seeing that breakout for this
installation. I feel that $200,000 for this facility is obscene at this point. That in order to
ensure the safety of those players, I think what needs to be kind of looked at is just
fixing the one side and that I think it would entail replacing the netting along the driving
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range on the golf course side of the driving range. I believe this estimate is if they went
up to 50 feet-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and did the whole thing over again. So we, we need to take
a look at that in more detail.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. Mr. Chair, I believe Charmaine is correct.
going up the additional distance, too.

That's

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. And, and I believe Charmaine is right. But, however,
if you go to the golf course driving range, you'll notice that the area closest to the driving
range .. .for anybody that hits a golf ball like I do, it endangers any, every car that goes
on the, on the road and going past there, anybody walking past there. I mean they're
well within my target distance. And there are a lot of other people that hit that way
'cause there are a lot of golf balls there. So I believe we do have to recon ... , restructure
that safety net there for the safety of the people going to the park that is adjacent and
on the backside of this driving range. When we were there on our site visit, we almost
got hit by a golf ball. ... (Chuckle). .. I mean it is ... 1 believe, I believe it warrants the
redesign and the raising of that area for the safety of those people that are passing by.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Add 200,000. Net appropriation, 450,000. And,
Members, whatever amount of this goes through we're going to need to do a transfer of
funds again. So ... accountants get your-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The golf course had a $300,000 carryover savings.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that reminder.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And they would just have to fund the debt service out of this
because it would be a bond-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --and they could use the remainder of the money to do other
improvements at the course.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Budget Director, don't we lease as is and if any change,
improvements--is this part of our side of the responsibility? Is this part of the
concession contract requirements?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, I would have to look at the, the lease agreement to determine
what is our responsibility and what is the responsibility of the lessee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, thank you. I would ask that you check with Finance
Department and respond to us by tomorrow. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, when it was originally put in, the netting
and stuff, it was done by the then concessionaire, but I believe an arrangement was
made with the Finance Department so it would be credited to his payment every month
until it was paid off. He foot. .. he, you know, upfronted the money and the ... for the
improvement and then worked it off so to speak.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that information. Okay, Members, we're rolling along.
Sanitation, no revisions, $2,885,000. So ordered.
Bond Fund - Kihei-Makena. Government Facilities, revision, subtract $300,000. We
have moved the design from bond to cash. Net appropriation, Wailea Fire Station,
$8 million. So ordered.
Road Improvements, no revisions, $1 million. So ordered.
Sewer, no revisions, $800,000. So ordered.
Bond Fund - West MauL Government Facilities, revision, add West Maui Senior Center
and we'll leave it out of the bond ordinance, $2 million. Net appropriation, 2 million. So
ordered.
Road Improvements, no revisions, $1,400,000, Lahainaluna Road Relief Project.

- 250-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMIITEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 24, 2001

Bond Fund - Molokai. .. no revisions. A proviso, not until community consensus-MS. KAWASAKI: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Richelle.
MS. KAWASAKI: Sorry for interrupting, but under the Bond Fund for West Maui, you would
need to add a new category for West Maui Resource Center moved from Department of
Housing and Human Concerns in the amount of $4 million, also to be left out of the
bond ordinance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for that information. Government Facilities, add
$4 million for West Maui Resource Center. Net appropriation, $6 million.
Note:

Short pause.

MS. KAWASAKI: 4 million, Mr. Chair, under Other category. It would not be considered a
Government Facility. We wouldn't own it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Under Others. So under Government we're still
at 2 million and under Others-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: 4 million.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --4 million. Thank you, Staff. Okay, where are we? Molokai - Bond Fund.
Road Improvements. Alanui Ka'imi'ike Street Extension, no revisions, $800,000. So
ordered.
Bond Fund - Lanai. ... Two projects - Lanai Police Station, 3.6 million; Lanai
Multi-Purpose Community Center... we're taking $2 million out of the Bond Fund ... the
Bond Fund ... okay, we're taking out of the Bond Fund, but we're keeping the project
there. $5.6 million. So ordered.
Bond Fund - Countywide. Sewer, no, no revisions, $500,000. So ordered.
Lapsed Bond Proceeds - Makawao-Pukalani-Kula. Government Facilities, no revisions,
$1,184,000. So ordered.
Park Assessment Funds - Paia-Haiku.
appropriation, O. So ordered.
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Park Assessment Funds - Wailuku-Kahului, subtraction, $40,000 ... we ... that we're
moving to the General Fund. Net appropriation, O. So ordered.
Park Assessment Funds - West Maui. We had a ... transfer. We're moving $160,000 to
General Fund and Bond Fund and $100,000 add for the Lahaina Recreation Center
Basketball Court with lights. Net appropriation, $100,000.
Sewer Funds for Kihei Makena, no revisions, $230,000 Ultra Violet Disinfection and
Maintenance Structures.
Sewer Funds - West Maui. No changes. This is regarding the Lahaina Wastewater
Reclamation Facility Modifications, Stage 1A and the West Maui Effluent Reuse
Preliminary Engineering Report, $125,000. So ordered.
Solid Waste Funds - Countywide. Regarding the Countywide Drop-Box Program, no
revisions. Net appropriation, $60,000. So ordered.
State Revolving Loan Fund - Wailuku-Kahului for the modifications to Phase II. No
revisions. A proviso that Mr. Arakawa recommended regarding placement of Phase II.
Net appropriation, $10,400,000. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
wording on the proviso--

Mr. Chairman, has Mr. Arakawa come up with a different

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I'm going to ask-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --in light of Mr. Goode's comments?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, I'm going to have to just leave it in and then
I'll work on the wording-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: --so I don't have to go through a whole, lengthy discussion
tonight.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair appreciates that. Okay. At this time I'm more concerned about
the numbers. Net appropriation, $10,400,000. So ordered.
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State Revolving Fund - West Maui for Lahaina, No.5 and 6 Forcemain Rerouting ... no
revisions, $3,300,000. So ordered.
Okay, Members. Staff, anything ... you would ask of the Committee before the Chair
considers adjournment or recess?
MS. KAWASAKI: No, Mr. Chair, there were just a few gray areas and we can either use the
numbers that were tossed out at that time or return there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, the Chair would ask if you would like the Committee and
the Chair to move forward with the, the num ... , working numbers that was cons ... ,
considered during round one or would you like to return tomorrow morning and revisit
this so that we can have maybe a, a--we will not have the final crunch, I can tell you
that. So I would like some direction from the Committee on which way you would like
the Chair to proceed? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. Mr. Chairman, what WOUld, what would your
recommendation be as far as how to reschedule this? You guys are going to need
tomorrow morning to go over this and refine it and then-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well-COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: When do you think we need to come back into play?
CHAIR HOKAMA: My, my... you know, I had hope we could have made a decision on every
single item, some kind of decision. That way it would narrow the parameters for the
Staff and I. And therefore, I would have asked if we finished tonight, I would've asked
that we be in recess till Thursday morning and hopefully by sometime Thursday we can
reconvene, we can show you where we stand, and more than likely I can very much
assure you we are way over and you're going to need to start cutting ... and that by
Friday we can do the final adjustments and get it in final form. That WOUld, that would
have been my perfect scenario. Since we haven't I would ... it's, it's up to you. We, we
can work with what we've got or you want to narrow the parameters, come back
tomorrow and work on those areas and discuss those areas that we have left this
evening with no decision.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
Thursday ... timewise?

You think we can get it done if we come back

CHAIR HOKAMA:
It depends if you know where you want to start making your
cuts ... because there will need to be cuts. I, I know we went way over the 2 ... or 1.8.
Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I would just like to see where we stand so that I know what
the total figure is that we're dealing with ... with the figures that we plugged in here so
that I can look, look back at it. That's what I prefer to do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Then I know how much money we're really talking about and
with the items that we needed additional information on. I, I have no problem working
on it tomorrow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, ditto, tomorrow's fine ... more fresher.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You're willing to come back and finish up those items we didn't finish
tonight? Okay, Ms. Tavares, what's your-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Whatever.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: How many gray areas do we have?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: In round numbers, okay, we have the Council. .. obviously we have our
budget that we didn't do, so that's one. We have the areas in Finance ... two, three ...
MS. KAWASAKI: Grants and disbursements for Central Maui Transit.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. So that's four.... Then we have Recreation ... well, we're going to
need to do, just do the adjustments since we, we added the electrician and down to 10.
So that's just an adjustment for. .. Let's see, we're going to need information on the
Planning grants, five.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Parks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Parks and Recreation-MS. KAWASAKI: Keopuo ... , Keopuolani Park Playground.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --regarding Keopuolani area, Maui Botanical, Puunene Airstrip Master Plan.
That's one big one, six ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Why don't we come back at 1:00, 1:30.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, you know, the items that are left I expect a, a reasonable amount of
discussion. But I would say if you folks agree, we can wrap it up maybe in three hours
time ... if we use that as a working, working ... plan. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, why don't we come back at about 1:00 or 1:30. That
wi" give us time, give the Staff time to look over the numbers and sort things out, and
then we can come back and we can work on the, the unfinished areas and that''' give us
time for tomorrow night. ... Staff can go over it, so we can have it refined on
Thursday ...and we won't feel so crunched. We'll know what we have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your, your suggestion. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'm just curious to hear the logistical standpoint of the Staff and
how, what would be workable for them?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Staff, can you tell us you, how you view where we are at?
Give us your analysis, please.
MS. KAWASAKI: We can provide you with a rough estimate of... the balance that needs to be
taken care of probably sometime tomorrow if we can get the revenue projections from
the departments in terms of the rates and fees that were adjusted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Budget Director, can you assist us in this area?
MS. YOSHIMURA:
morning.

Yeah.

1'" work with Finance and get that numbers to you ... in the

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So hearing that, Staff, what would be a reasonable time for us to
reconvene?
MS. KAWASAKI: Later in the afternoon would be better for us, probably about 2:00 or 3:00.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: .. .(Chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. What is ... give, give me your preference.
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MS. KOLLER: Why don't we say 3:00 p.m., recess till 3:00 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, the Chair's recommendation is to allow Staff and the
departments to respond to adjustments made today, that we stand in recess till
3:00 p.m. Anyobjections? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, is tomorrow's meeting posted by any chance? Do
we need to-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, that's why I'm asking for a recess till 3:00 p.m.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Is 2:30 pushing it, Mr. Chair-CHAIR HOKAMA: Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --to figure in for a, a recess in between or a four hour or three
hours and then finishing up for 6 o'clock to go to dinner?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, since we're going to go in recess, you know, that we can reconvene
and always make the adjustment again. So 2:30?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Members, for the amount of hard work you did this
evening. This Committee will stand in recess till 2:30 tomorrow afternoon reconvening
back into this Chambers. Recess. . .. (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

11:57 p.m.

APPROVED:
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